



(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands and continued in Bermuda with limited liability) Stock Code : 221



· aine the



. the





() Insta ■221 77889

Annual Report 2017



Paper from onsible sources FSC" C127090

CONTENTS

2	Corporate Information
4	Chairman's Statement
8	Management Discussion and Analysis
16	Board of Directors and Senior Management
19	Environmental, Social and Governance Report
25	Corporate Governance Report
36	Report of the Directors
41	Independent Auditors' Report
46	Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income
48	Consolidated Statement of Financial Position
50	Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
52	Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows
54	Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements
122	Five-Year Financial Summary
124	List of Group Properties

CORPORATE INFORMATION



BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas (Chairman & Managing Director) Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Ms. Stephanie (appointed on 31 May 2016)

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Sin Ka Man Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George, *FHKloD* Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM*

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr. Sin Ka Man (*Chairman*) Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George, *FHKloD* Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM*

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM (Chairman)* Mr. Sin Ka Man Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George, *FHKloD* Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas Mr. Cheung Wai Kai

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George, *FHKIOD (Chairman)* Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM* Mr. Sin Ka Man Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas Mr. Cheung Wai Kai

INVESTMENT COMMITTEE

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas *(Chairman)* Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM*

COMPANY SECRETARY

Mr. Cheung Chin Wa, Angus

LEGAL ADVISERS

DLA Piper Hong Kong

AUDITORS

HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited Certified Public Accountants 31/F., Gloucester Tower The Landmark, 11 Pedder Street Central, Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL BANKERS

The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited Hang Seng Bank Limited Bank of China (Hong Kong) Limited

HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

Suite 3202, 32/F., Skyline Tower 39 Wang Kwong Road Kowloon Bay Kowloon Hong Kong

REGISTERED OFFICE

Clarendon House 2 Church Street Hamilton HM 11 Bermuda

PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER AGENT IN BERMUDA

Conyers Corporate Services (Bermuda) Limited Clarendon House 2 Church Street Hamilton HM 11 Bermuda

BRANCH SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE IN HONG KONG

Tricor Tengis Limited Level 22, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Hong Kong

HOMEPAGE

www.easyonefg.com

STOCK CODE

221

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders,

On behalf of the board of directors (the "**Board**" or the "**Directors**") of Easy One Financial Group Limited (the "**Company**", together with its subsidiaries, the "**Group**"), I am pleased to present the annual results of the Company for the year ended 31 March 2017.

The global financial market underwent significant fluctuation in 2016 and China recorded a continued slowdown in its economic growth. In an environment that is fraught with challenges and has fewer opportunities, the Group diversified its portfolio by exploring new business opportunities and adjusted its focus to financial-related fields following a careful assessment of the situation. During the year under review, the revenue decreased to approximately HK\$265.5 million (2016: approximately HK\$625.7 million). Net loss after tax attributable to owners of the Company was approximately HK\$168.9 million (2016: profit after tax attributable to owners of approximately HK\$52.2 million). The decrease was mainly due to, among other things, (i) a decrease in turnover and operating profit in property development; and (ii) the loss on share of results of an associate as compared to profit on share of results of an associate in the last financial year. During the year under review, the Group recorded gross profit of approximately HK\$136.3 million (2016: approximately HK\$199.5 million) and the basic loss per share of HK36.36 cents (2016: HK16.68 cents). The Board did not recommend the payment of final dividend (2016: Nil).

BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REVIEW

In 2016, the Hong Kong economy recorded merely moderate growth mainly affected by adverse external factors due to slower global economic growth. On the other hand, slowed growth continued in the mainland economy. That year, China's GDP grew at an average rate of 6.7% as anticipated. During the financial year, the Group cautiously developed its mainland property development business and actively adjusted its key business to the financial business so as to adapt to market changes. We believe that our financial business can bring tremendous opportunities to the Group's future development.

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

In respect of the financial business, apart from the money lending business started in the previous financial year, the Group has further expanded into the brokerage business and strived to develop financial services with Easy One characteristics this year. The Company provides a wide range of short-term and long-term secured and unsecured loan services to relieve the emergency financial difficulties of our clients. With an expanded clientele and concentrating on positive customers, the Company has shifted its coverage from the masses to sizeable business corporations. The Group has provided with a set of services, including customized personal, property and business loan services based on the clients' requirements and objectives, in order to help them achieve their goals. Additionally, on the Company's technologically advanced and user-friendly online money lending platform (221.com.hk), not only can clients immediately obtain preliminary evaluation results, but also their credit records. In the ever-changing investment market, Easy One Securities Limited ("Easy One Securities"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, provides professional brokerage transaction services to its clients in order to meet their different investment needs.

In respect of the property development, with the rapid growth of tier 2 cities in the PRC, the construction of the majority of the sixth phase of residential cum commercial units of the Fuzhou project was nearly completed and was expected to be delivered in 2018. Pre-sale of the remaining residential cum commercial units of the sixth phase was in progress. The construction of Part A of the sixth phase had been completed in 2016 and that of Part B of the sixth phase commenced in the second quarter of 2016 and was expected to be completed at the beginning of 2018. Over 92% of the leasable area of the Dongguan project was leased as at 31 March 2017.

This year, the Group has actively participated in social charitable events, financial forums and media interviews, in the hope of contributing the community with professional knowledge.

PROVISION OF FINANCE BUSINESS

Ever since the Group shifted its focus to the provision of financial services in 2015, the Group's growing services business has rapidly expanded during the year under review.

The Group's revenue from its financial service business for the year ended 31 March 2017 amounted to approximately HK\$49.7 million (2016: approximately HK\$2.8 million). The Group has developed strong mortgage and personal loan business. Going forward, in order to increase its business revenue, it hopes to expand its loan business by offering transitional financing services. Our newly developed securities business has helped us take a step towards becoming a one-stop financial services enterprise.

We believe the identity of the Company as a listed company can build confidence amongst its customers of its high flexibility and transparency and standardized management system. The Group adopts a cautious review approach and rigorous risk management procedures in the financial services industry. The management of the Group has abundant experience. Other than providing its clients with flexible financial services to meet their different investment and loan needs, the Group also customizes investment and loan plans to better suit its client needs.

The Central branch and Mongkok flagship store of Easy One Finance Limited ("**Easy One Finance**"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, which mainly provide mortgage and personal loan services, commenced operations in April and July 2016 respectively. The former is located in a commercial building at a premium location, whereas the latter is strategically located in the highly accessible Nathan Road. Both locations are located within minutes of MTR stations, providing convenience to potential clients.

In July 2016, Easy One Finance launched its online money lending service. Led by professionals in the financial and information technology sectors, the team combined advanced technologies with traditional financing services to provide clients rapid and simple loan services unrestricted by time or location, fully realizing the commitment of Easy One Finance — "Easy One, Quickly Done".

Furthermore, Easy One Finance strengthened its branding by means of advertisements and promotional activities, further reiterating its positive reputation of "high quality assurance, with services well-managed by a listed company" amongst the public.

SECURITIES BROKERAGE BUSINESS

In order to further grow its scope of financial business, the Group introduced brokerage business in November 2016. The management team of Easy One Securities consists of industry leaders with extensive management and investment experience. With advanced transaction data, professional and unique market sense, the team strives to help clients seize market opportunities.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS OVERVIEW

The PRC property development business used to be the Group's major tool for its active development in the Greater China market. We expect that our Fuzhou and Dongguan projects to continuously contribute to the Group in a positive manner.

The Group's revenue from property sales for the year ended 31 March 2017 amounted to approximately HK\$214.8 million (2016: approximately HK\$622.9 million). During the financial year, the Group has sold more than 99% of residential and commercial units which had been put up for sales under Dongguan, Guangdong project and Fuzhou, Jiangxi project. The development of property business in the PRC was one of the measures taken by the Group for its vigorous development of the Greater China market and carries strategic significance for the development of the Group.

PROSPECTS

Looking forward, the Group is prudently optimistic about the prospects of the financial services market in Hong Kong. The Hong Kong financial environment will continue to be affected by a multitude of factors, including the US political circumstances, interest rate hike announced by the Federal Reserve and the Brexit process. At the same time, as mentioned in the Chinese Government's outline of the 13th Five-year Plan, the Chinese government plans to provide staunch support for Hong Kong to become an Asian financial center. Besides implementing Shenzhen-Hong Kong Connect scheme and Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect scheme, they will also provide Hong Kong with support from policies ranging from the One Belt, One Road initiative and CEPA, all advantageous to the economic and financial market development of Hong Kong.

The Group will work towards becoming a one-stop financial service company by continuously expanding its scope of financial business and developing new products in its online and offline platform. In the foreseeable future, the Group expects to provide financial services complementary to its brokerage and financial businesses, in order to provide comprehensive financial management services to the public at different stages. The Group wishes to expand its services from personal and mortgage loans to business loan. The company notes that some well-performing small and medium enterprises face common borrowing problems, including relatively long approval time, complicated procedures and low success rate, when they seek loans from traditional banks. The Company strives to offer assistance to the aforementioned clients in order to relieve their temporary financial difficulties. Entering a new era for loan business, we will adopt scientific and humanized approach in our handling of loan applications by use of data analysis, professional experience and comprehensive consideration, in order to continue to achieve our service commitment of "Easy One, Quickly Done".

In the ever-changing investment market, Easy One Securities provides its clients with professional securities transaction services, in order to meet their diverse investment requirements. The Group has been licensed by the Securities and Futures Commission of Hong Kong (the "**SFC**") to carry out Type 1 (dealing in securities) and Type 4 (advising on securities) regulated activities. Looking forward, the Group will provide its individual and corporate clients with a wider range of investment transaction services.

Aside from that, we expect that rental income from our Dongguan, Guangdong project can continue to bring positive contributions to the Group. The Group will seize opportunities to continue to prudently develop its property development business in the PRC so as to bring long-term benefits to the shareholders of the Company.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES

As a social caring enterprise, the Group is determined to implement sustainable business development. It gives back to the community by actively participating in different charitable events, including The Community Chest and Po Leung Kuk Charity Run, and was awarded the Certificates of Merit in the Hong Kong Smoke-free Leading Company Awards. Moreover, the Group gladly provides work shadowing opportunities to students who will soon join the workforce. For details regarding our environmental protection efforts and social and governance related efforts, please refer to the Environmental, Social and Governance Report of this annual report.

APPRECIATION

Lastly, on behalf of the Board, I would like to take this opportunity to thank all stakeholders including the employees who strive for better performance of the Group. I would also like to extend my appreciation to my fellow Directors, our management team and business partners for their support during the last year. We shall strive for sustainable growth and maximum returns for the Group and its shareholders and clients.

Chan Chun Hong, Thomas

Chairman and Managing Director

Hong Kong, 21 June 2017

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS



FINANCIAL RESULTS

For the year ended 31 March 2017, the Group recorded a revenue of approximately HK\$265.5 million (2016: approximately HK\$625.7 million), representing a decrease of approximately HK\$360.2 million, of which revenue generated from property sales in the People's Republic of China (the "**PRC**") amounted to approximately HK\$214.8 million (2016: approximately HK\$622.9 million); revenue generated from provision of finance business in Hong Kong amounted to approximately HK\$49.7 million (2016: approximately 2.8 million) and revenue generated from securities brokerage services in Hong Kong amounted to approximately HK\$1.0 million (2016: Nil).

The Group's net loss after tax attributable to owners of the Company for the year ended 31 March 2017 was approximately HK\$168.9 million (2016: profit after tax attributable to owners of approximately HK\$52.2 million). The decrease was mainly due to, among other things, (i) a decrease in turnover and operating profit in property development; and (ii) the loss on share of results of an associate as compared to profit on share of results of an associate in the last financial year.

After the change of the Company's name in 2015, the Group started to focus on the development of financing business which was proved to be a successful change by its positive results during the financial year under review.

The Group's financing business achieved a significant growth for the year ended 31 March 2017 as compared to the year before. For the year ended 31 March 2017, the revenue from financing business of the Group recorded an increase of approximately HK\$46.9 million, representing approximately 16.7 times, to approximately HK\$49.7 million, as compared to approximately HK\$2.8 million for the financial year ended 31 March 2016, the net balance of loan book of the financing business of the Group recorded an increase of approximately HK\$373.1 million to approximately HK\$462.6 million as compared to approximately HK\$89.5 million for the financial year ended 31 March 2016. The annual average interest rate as at 31 March 2017 was approximately 15% (2016: approximately 19%).

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

The Group aimed to provide comprehensive financial services to our customers. Given the successful experience of our financing business in the financial year under review, the Group stepped forward to a new business segment of securities brokerage services during the second half of the financial year under review and recorded a revenue of approximately HK\$1.0 million (2016: Nil). The Group will continuously expand its business scopes in order to establish itself as a one-stop financial service hub for our customers.

The Group believed that the financing business will continue to grow and the new securities business will become more mature and become another income drive of the Group.

CLOSURE OF REGISTER

The register of members of the Company will be closed for the following period for determining eligibility to attend and vote at the 2017 annual general meeting of the Company:

Latest time to lodge transfer documents for registration:	4:30 p.m., 23 August 2017
Closure of register of members:	24 August 2017 to 29 August 2017 (both dates inclusive)
Record date:	23 August 2017

In order to be eligible to attend and vote at the 2017 annual general meeting of the Company, all transfer of share(s), accompanied by the relevant share certificate(s) with the

properly completed transfer form(s) either overleaf or separately, must be lodged with the branch share registrar and transfer office of the Company in Hong Kong, Tricor Tengis Limited, at Level 22, Hopewell Centre, 183 Queen's Road East, Hong Kong, for registration not later than the latest time set out above.

DIVIDEND

No interim dividend was paid to the shareholders of the Company (the "**Shareholder(s)**") during the year under review (2016: Nil). The Directors did not recommend the payment of any dividend for the year ended 31 March 2017 (2016: Nil).

OPERATION AND BUSINESS REVIEW

During the year under review, the Group was principally engaged in the businesses of property development in the PRC, provision of finance in Hong Kong and securities brokerage services in Hong Kong. The Group continues to explore potential business opportunities, particularly in financial sector, to deliver long-term benefits to the Shareholders.

Property Development

As at 31 March 2017, the Group held a total of approximately 0.3 million square feet site area of residential and commercial land reserves in two projects in the PRC. As at the date of this annual report, the details of the Group's two property development projects in the PRC are as follows:

City/province	Percentage ownership/ interest	Approximate site area (square feet)	Approximate saleable area (square feet)	Development plan
Fuzhou, Jiangxi Province	100%	0.1 million	0.2 million	Residential cum commercial complex
Dongguan, Guangdong Province	100%	0.2 million	0.4 million	Commercial complex
		0.3 million	0.6 million	

The construction of the majority of the sixth phase of residential cum commercial units of the Fuzhou project was nearly completed and was expected to be delivered in 2018. Pre-sale of the remaining residential cum commercial units of the sixth phase was in progress. The construction of Part A of the sixth phase had been completed in 2016 and that of Part B of the sixth phase commenced in the second quarter of 2016 and was expected to be completed at the beginning of 2018.

Over 92% of the leasable area of the Dongguan project was leased as at 31 March 2017. The Group's income from property leasing for the year ended 31 March 2017 was approximately HK\$14.5 million (2016: approximately HK\$11.7 million).

As at 31 March 2017, the Group sold more than 99% of residential and commercial units which had been put up for sales under the Fuzhou and Dongguan projects. The Group's revenue from property sales for the year ended 31 March 2017 was approximately HK\$214.8 million (2016: approximately HK\$622.9 million).

Provision of Finance

The money lending business recorded a rapid growth during the financial year under review. For the year ended 31 March 2017, the revenue from the money lending business recorded a significant growth of approximately HK\$46.9 million, representing approximately 16.7 times, to approximately HK\$49.7 million, as compared to approximately HK\$2.8 million for the financial year ended 31 March 2016. The net balance of loan book of the money lending business recorded a growth of approximately HK\$373.1 million to approximately HK\$462.6 million as compared to approximately HK\$89.5 million for the financial year ended 31 March 2016. The annual average interest rate as at 31 March 2017 was approximately 15% (2016: approximately 19%).

As of 31 March 2017, the Group operated 2 branches which were located in Central and Mongkok, respectively. The Group provides several loan products to our customers including mortgage loan and personal loan.

For a sustainable business development, we, on one side, opened new branches to increase our accessibility to customers and, on the other side, actively developed new business channels to facilitate loan applications. Therefore, apart from traditional branch operation and customer services hotline, the Company has launched its online money lending services for our customers to submit loan applications via our website since July 2016. The Group will also continue to expand product portfolio and customer base to develop its "Easy One, Quickly Done" services to the customers. We acknowledged the importance of brand building for a new business. Therefore, marketing has become our another focus during the financial year under review. Apart from our pop-up roadshows, we also made advertisement from time to time in mass media channels (such as television and radio) to draw potential customers' attention. Despite the rapid growth achieved by the money lending business during the financial year under review, the Group will maintain its prudent credit policy and risk management approach with a view to achieve a sustainable business environment. The money lending business will continue to be one of our focuses and is expected to contribute income for the Group in the coming year.

For the expansion of our financing business, the Group, after the financial year under review, acquired the remaining interest in a non-wholly owned subsidiary of the Company which is principally engaged in financing business. Details of the acquisition were disclosed in the section headed "Event after the financial year under review" of this annual report.

Securities Brokerage Services

Easy One Securities, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, was authorised by the Securities and Futures Commission (the "**SFC**") to carry out Type 1 regulated activity (dealing in securities) in August 2016. It continued to extend its scope of service during the financial year under review and was authorized by the SFC to carry out Type 4 regulated activity (advising on securities) in March 2017.

The Group has started its brokerage services since November 2016 via Easy One Securities for securities traded on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange"). Our customers can manage their accounts via various channels, such as the service counters of our branch in Central, our online platform through their computers or portable devices and our customer services hotline. Apart from our individual customers, the Group also provided placing and underwriting services for our corporate clients. Easy One Securities acted as placing agent and underwriter for a number of Hong Kong listed companies during the financial year under review. In order to raise people's awareness of our brokerage services, Easy One Securities organized various promotional activities, including a wine tasting and media luncheon titled "Investment Market Developments 2017 — Easy to Invest and Enjoy in One Step". Our promotion activities received positive feedback from the media.

During the financial year under review, our securities business was in the start-up stage and recorded a revenue of approximately HK\$1.0 million (2016: Nil). The Group will continue to strengthen our securities services in the coming year and broaden our service range with an aim to provide one stop service to our customers.

LIQUIDITY AND FINANCIAL RESOURCES

The Group's total assets as at 31 March 2017 were approximately HK\$2,003.4 million (2016: approximately HK\$1,997.7 million) which were financed by total liabilities and total equity of approximately HK\$748.6 million (2016: approximately HK\$551.0 million) and approximately HK\$1,254.8 million (2016: approximately HK\$1,446.7 million), respectively. The current ratio as at 31 March 2017 was approximately 2.6 times (2016: approximately 2.8 times).

As at 31 March 2017, the Group's aggregate bank borrowings amounted to approximately HK\$166.9 million (2016: approximately HK\$266.4 million), which were denominated in Hong Kong Dollars and Renminbi ("**RMB**"). The gearing ratio was calculated by reference to the Group's total borrowings net of cash and cash equivalents and the total equity of the Group. As of 31 March 2017, the gearing ratio is approximately 5.3% (2016: Nil).

MATERIAL ACQUISITION AND SUBSCRIPTION OF CONVERTIBLE NOTES ISSUED BY AN ASSOCIATE OF THE GROUP AND ITS FINANCIAL IMPACT

On 23 August 2016, Peony Finance Limited ("**Peony Finance**"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into a note subscription agreement with China Agri-Products Exchange Limited ("**CAP**"), an associate of the Group and a company listed on the main board of the Stock Exchange (stock code: 149), pursuant to which Peony Finance agreed to subscribe the convertible note ("**CAP CN**") in the principal amount of HK\$140 million convertible into 350,000,000 shares of CAP (the "**Convertible Share(s)**") at the conversion price of HK\$0.40 per Convertible Share.

The subscription of the CAP CN constituted a major transaction of the Company under the Rules (the "Listing **Rules**") Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange, which was approved by the Shareholders in the general meeting of the Company held on 4 October 2016 and was completed on 19 October 2016. No CAP CN was converted as at 31 March 2017 and the subscription did not result in any material financial impact on the total assets and total liabilities of the Group.

Details of the subscription were disclosed in the joint announcements issued by the Company and CAP dated 23 August 2016, 13 September 2016 and 19 October 2016 and the circular issued by the Company dated 15 September 2016.

EXPOSURE TO FLUCTUATION IN EXCHANGE RATES

The revenue, bank deposits and operating costs of the Group are mainly denominated in Hong Kong Dollars and RMB. The Group did not enter into any outstanding foreign exchange contracts, interest or currency swaps or other financial derivatives as at 31 March 2017. Due to the currency fluctuation of RMB, the Group had been considering alternative risk hedging tools to mitigate RMB currency exchange risk.

RISK FACTORS RELATING TO OUR INDUSTRIES AND BUSINESS OPERATIONS

The Group's principal businesses are property development in the PRC, provision of finance in Hong Kong and brokerage services for securities in Hong Kong. In view of everchanging business environment in the PRC and Hong Kong, the Group considered that our risks and challenges include, among others: (i) currency fluctuation regarding the exchange rate of RMB against Hong Kong Dollars affecting PRC assets and liabilities translation from RMB to Hong Kong Dollars in financial reporting; (ii) obtaining adequate financing, including equity and debt financing to support our property development and/or financing business and/or securities business that were capital intensive; (iii) preserving or enhancing our competitive position in the property development, financing and securities industries; (iv) maintaining or enhancing the level of occupancy of our PRC shopping mall; (v) obtaining all appropriate licenses and permits for the development, construction, and sales of properties in the PRC; and (vi) impact from change in laws and regulations, in particular those laws and regulations relating to property development and property market sectors in the PRC, financing sector and securities sector in Hong Kong.

DEPENDENCE OF EMPLOYEES, CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

The Group adopts market remuneration practices by reference to market terms, company performance, and individual qualifications and performance with a well and organized management structure, no key and specific employee would materially and significantly affect the Group's success.

The income of the Group attributable to the largest customer accounted for approximately 11% of the Group's total income, and the aggregate amount of income of the Group attributable to the five largest customers accounted for approximately 18% of the Group's total income. The purchase of the Group attributable to the largest supplier accounted for approximately 49% of the Group's total purchase, and the aggregate amount of purchases of the Group attributable to the five largest suppliers accounted for approximately 91% of the Group's total purchase. None of the Directors, their close associates or any shareholders of the Company (which to the best knowledge of the Directors owned more than 5% of the issued shares of the Company) owned or held any interests in the five largest customers or suppliers of the Group during the year under review. Save as disclosed above, no major customer is accounted for more than 5% of the Group's income and no major supplier cannot be replaced by other appropriate suppliers. In this connection, no customers or suppliers would have any material impact on the success of the Group's business performance.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND PERFORMANCE

The Group is subject to various environmental laws and regulations set by the PRC government for its property development business. Compliance procedures are in place to ensure adherence to applicable laws and regulations. During the year under review, the Group was in compliance, in all material respects, with the relevant laws and regulations. There is no environmental laws or regulation applicable to our financing business and securities business. The Group also provides updates to its employees in respect of any changes in applicable laws and regulations. Details of the environmental policies and performance of the Group are disclosed in the Environmental, Social and Governance Report of this annual report.

EMPLOYEES AND REMUNERATION POLICY

The Group aimed to recruit, retain and develop competent individuals who were committed to the Group's long-term success and growth. Remunerations and other benefits of employees were reviewed annually in response to both market conditions and trends, and were based on qualifications, experience, responsibilities, competence, skills and performance of the relevant employees. As at 31 March 2017, the Group had a total of 141 employees (2016: 118), in which 51 employees were based in Hong Kong and 90 employees were based in the PRC (2016: 14 employees were based in Hong Kong and 104 employees were based in the PRC).

The Group maintains a medical insurance and the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme for those employees in Hong Kong, who are eligible to participate, and pays retirement contributions in accordance with the statutory requirements for our PRC employees. The Group has also adopted a performance based reward system to motivate its staff and such system is reviewed on a regular basis. On 21 August 2012, the Company terminated the old share option scheme adopted on 8 October 2002 and adopted a new share option scheme (the "**Share Option Scheme**") which became effective on 21 August 2012 in compliance with Chapter 17 of the Listing Rules.

During the financial year under review, the Board did not grant any share option under the Share Option Scheme. As at 31 March 2017, there was no outstanding share option under the Share Option Scheme. Details of the employee and remuneration policy of the Group were disclosed in the Environmental, Social and Governance Report of this annual report.

CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND CHARGE ON ASSETS

As at 31 March 2017, the Group has no significant contingent liability (2016: Nil).

As at 31 March 2017, (i) stock of properties with a carrying value of approximately HK\$257.5 million (2016: PRC land reserves with a carrying value of approximately HK\$43.8 million and stock of properties with a carrying value of approximately HK\$271.9 million) and (ii) shares of several subsidiaries were pledged to secure the Group's banking facilities.

CAPITAL COMMITMENT

The Group's capital commitment as at 31 March 2017 amounted to approximately HK\$40.6 million (2016: approximately HK\$9.9 million).

DEBT PROFILES AND FINANCIAL PLANNING

	Outstanding amount (HK\$ million)	Approximate annual effective interest rate (per annum)	Maturity date
Financial Institution Borrowings	166.9	5.5%	From August 2017 to February 2020
Non-Financial Institution Borrowings	153.5	3.4%	October 2018
Total	320.4		

As at 31 March 2017, interest-bearing debt profile of the Group was analyzed as follows:

The interest rates of financial institution borrowings are fixed and variable while the interest rates of non-financial institution borrowings are fixed.

In order to meet the interest-bearing debts, business capital expenditure and funding needs for, inter alia, increase of land bank, and/or payment of construction costs for the development of our property development projects, and/or financing business, and/or securities business, the Group had been from time to time considering various financing

alternatives including but not limited to equity fund raising, financial institution borrowings, non-financial institution borrowings, bonds issuance, convertible notes, other debt financial instruments and sales of stock of properties.

FINANCIAL ASSETS INVESTMENT HELD

As at 31 March 2017, the Group had financial assets at FVTPL investment of approximately HK\$272.0 million, details of which are set out as follows:

	As at 31 March 2017			For the year ended 31 March 2017		Fair value/ carrying amount		Investment cost		
Natur	Nature of investments		Number of Percentage of shares/ shareholding vestments units held Amount in such stock '000 (HK\$'million) %		Percentage to the Group's net assets %	Net loss on financial assets at FVTPL (HK\$'million)	Dividends received (HK\$'million)	As at 31 March 2017 (HK\$'million)	As at 31 March 2016 (HK\$'million)	(HK\$'million)
А.	Listed Investments Town Health International Medical Group Limited (stock code: 3886)	62,500	77.5	0.805	6.176	(13.8)	0.6	77.5	91.3	19.5
	Blue Sky Power Holdings Limited (stock code: 6828)	-	-	-	_	(5.5)	_	_	18.0	14.3
	Others	125	0.0	0.004	0.001	(1.6)	—	0.0	3.6	8.2
B.	Mutual Funds Manulife Investment International Bond Fund	333	3.6	_	0.286	0.3	_	3.6	3.3	3.0
	HongHe Venture Fund I, L.P.	_	3.7	—	0.298	(0.2)	_	3.7	_	3.9
С.	Unlisted Convertible Notes CAP (stock code: 149)	_	187.2	_	14.922	47.2	_	187.2	_	140
			272.0		21.683	26.4	0.6	272.0	116.2	188.9

CAPITAL REORGANISATION

On 23 January 2017, the Board proposed to implement a capital reorganisation (the "Capital Reorganisation") and change in board lot size involving (1) a cancellation of the entire amount standing to the credit of the share premium account of the Company; (2) every 10 then issued and unissued existing shares consolidating into 1 consolidated share; (3) reducing the then issued share capital of the Company through a cancellation of the paid-up capital of the Company to the extent of HK\$0.09 on each of the then issued consolidated shares such that the nominal value of each issued consolidated share were reduced from HK\$0.10 to HK\$0.01; (4) sub-dividing each of the authorized but unissued consolidated share of HK\$0.10 each into 10 new shares of HK\$0.01 each; (5) crediting the credits arising in the books of the Company from (i) the share premium cancellation; and (ii) the reduction of the paid-up capital of the Company of HK\$41,798,925 to the contributed surplus account; and (6) changing the board lot size of 20,000 then existing shares for trading on the Stock Exchange to 10,000 then new shares upon the Capital Reorganisation becoming effective

The Capital Reorganisation was approved by the Shareholders in the general meeting of the Company held on 20 February 2017 and was completed on 21 February 2017. Details of the Capital Reorganisation and change in board lot size were disclosed in the announcements of the Company dated 23 January 2017 and 20 February 2017, respectively, and the circular of the Company dated 27 January 2017.

SIGNIFICANT INVESTMENTS HELD, MATERIAL ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS OF SUBSIDIARIES, AND FUTURE PLANS FOR MATERIAL INVESTMENTS OR CAPITAL ASSETS

Except for the subsidiaries of the Company and the subscription of the CAP CN, there was no significant investments held, nor was there any material acquisition or disposal of subsidiaries during the financial year under review. As at 31 March 2017, there was no concrete plan for material investments or capital assets.

EVENT AFTER THE FINANCIAL YEAR UNDER REVIEW

Acquisition of shares in a non-wholly owned subsidiary

On 6 October 2015, Mr. Leung Fung Fai ("**Mr. Leung**"), the then sole shareholder of Easy Reach (Far East) Limited ("**Easy Reach**"), disposed 49% interest in Easy Reach to Even Value Limited ("**Even Value**") which was owned as to 60% by Mr. Leung and 40% by Mr. Chan Kwok Tin ("**Mr. Chan**").

Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan are the founders of Even Value with an issued share capital of 10 shares at the par value of USD1.00 per share, in which 6 shares were subscribed by Mr. Leung and 4 shares were subscribed by Mr. Chan.

On 7 October 2015, Mr. Leung further disposed his remaining 51% interest in Easy Reach at the consideration of HK\$100,000 to Honest Rise Holdings Limited ("**Honest Rise**"), an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. On the even date, Honest Rise, Even Value and Easy Reach entered into a shareholders' agreement in which Honest Rise is entitled a buy-out right (the "**Buy-out Right**") to acquire the remaining shares in Easy Reach from Even Value at the consideration calculated by the formula as follows:

Number of shares in		
Easy Reach to be bought Total number of issued		Profit after tax earned
		by Easy Reach in the × 5 preceding financial year
shares of Easy Reach		preceding manetal year

Pursuant to the shareholders' agreement, Honest Rise has the sole right, may at any time, at its absolute discretion, to acquire all the shares in Easy Reach then held by Even Value. The Buy-out Right formula, particularly the "five times" element, was arrived at by the parties to the shareholders' agreement with reference to a number of factors including but not limited to (i) the experience and business network of Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan in the financing industry; (ii) the prospect of financing industry in Hong Kong; and (iii) the availability of other suitable candidate(s) in financing business to join the Group in the market.

The Company was of the view that, it was in the interest of the Company and the Shareholders as a whole to attract suitable candidates of strategic partners to join the Group by way of a joint venture arrangement. The advantage of such joint venture arrangement is that on one hand, the strategic partners can immediately bring in technical skills into the Company for operation of the financing business, and on the other hand, it can provide incentive for the strategic partners to meet the Group's business targets. Against such backdrop, Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan joined the Group and worked as strategic partners for the Group's financing business arm via their interest in Easy Reach.

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

To allow flexibility for the future development of the Company, at the time of negotiation for the said acquisition of 51% interest in Easy Reach, the Company proposed to build in a mechanism for the Buy-out Right, allowing the Company to obtain full control of Easy Reach at the appropriate timing.

At the time when Honest Rise acquired 51% interest in Easy Reach, Easy Reach was a company holding a money lending license with minimal assets of approximately HK\$10,000 and no actual operation. Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan assisted the Group to develop and expand its financing business. After approximately 1.5 years, Easy Reach had developed and expanded in a substantial scale. By way of comparison, the unaudited turnover and net profit of Easy Reach for the year ended 31 March 2017 were approximately HK\$17.8 million and approximately HK\$8.7 million respectively. The unaudited total assets of Easy Reach for the year ended 31 March 2017 was approximately HK\$204 million.

As such, on 24 April 2017 (i.e. after the financial year under review), Honest Rise, Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan entered into a sale and purchase agreement pursuant to which Honest Rise conditionally agreed to acquire and Mr. Leung and Mr. Chan conditionally agreed to (i) sell the entire shares of Even Value and (ii) assign all rights and title to the shareholders' loan for a total consideration of HK\$21.3 million with reference to the Buy-out Right and the shareholders' loan. The acquisition constituted a discloseable transaction and connected transaction of the Company exempted from shareholders' approval requirement under the Listing Rules and was completed on 25 April 2017.

After the acquisition, Easy Reach became an indirect whollyowned subsidiary of the Group. The Group then gained full control of Easy Reach, which would improve the management and operational efficiency of the Group in implementing business decisions and developing strategies and enhancing the competitiveness of the Group. If the Buyout Right is exercised by the Group later, the consideration for the remaining 49% interest in Easy Reach (and the shareholders' loan) may be even higher than the existing level because the consideration for the shares in Even Value was linked with the profit after tax earned by Easy Reach in the preceding financial year pursuant to the shareholders' agreement. Details of the equity movement of approximately HK\$16.8 million were calculated based on the latest management accounts of Even Value, in which the consideration of approximately HK\$21.3 million less the shareholders' loan of approximately HK\$4.8 million and add the net liability of Even Value as at 31 March 2017 of approximately 0.3 million. Details of the transaction were disclosed in the announcement of the Company dated 24 April 2017.

FUTURE PLANS AND PROSPECTS

In the year ahead, global economic conditions are likely to be challenging in light of worries over the slowdown in emerging market, possible further US interest rate hikes and the volatility of RMB. In view of the blossom of the Hong Kong stock market, the management is cautiously optimistic about the earnings of the Group for 2017/18 and expects the financing and securities brokerage businesses in Hong Kong will grow in the long run.

The performance of financing business was impressive in last year, however, the management will continue to maintain a prudent and balanced risk management approach. The money lending business is expected to contribute to overall growth of the Group as it expands. We planned to increase our number of branches in 2017 to enhance our business network and competitiveness. The Group will continue to offer first-in-class service and a wider range of loan products to customers.

Brokerage services for securities is a new business of the Group, although the business brought operating losses due to start-up expenses during the financial year under review, the management has confidence that the business will become more mature and turn loss into profit.

Meanwhile, the Group will monitor the PRC economic environment closely due to the uncertainties of China monetary policy and the management will take a conservative approach in our PRC property development business. The Group will adopt a prudent risk management approach to preserve sufficient liquidity buffer to meet the challenges ahead. Looking ahead, the Group will continue to strive for diversification of income streams in order to align the business strategies with its corporate mission and goals with the aim to deliver long term benefit to the Shareholders.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT



BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Executive Directors

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas, aged 53, joined the Group as the managing director in January 2007 and was also appointed to take up the role of the chairman of the Company in June 2008. He is also the chairman of the executive committee and the investment committee and a member of the remuneration committee and the nomination committee of the Company. He is responsible for overall strategy formulation, policy making, managing the corporate matters and overall operations of the Group. He is also the managing director of Wang On Group Limited, Wai Yuen Tong Medicine Holdings Limited, the chairman and chief executive officer of China Agri-Products Exchange Limited, the non-executive chairman of Wang On Properties Limited and was an independent non-executive director of Shanghai Prime Machinery Company Limited (resigned in June 2014), all companies are listed on the main board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange"). He graduated from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University with a bachelor degree in accountancy and is a fellow member of The Association of Chartered Certified Accountants and an associate member of The Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Mr. Cheung Wai Kai, aged 61, was appointed as an executive director of the Group in January 2007. He is also a member of the executive committee, the remuneration committee, the nomination committee and the investment committee of the Company. Mr. Cheung is responsible for general management and business management of the Group in which he has extensive experience.

Ms. Stephanie, aged 30, joined the Group as an executive Director in May 2016. She is a member of the executive committee of the Company. She obtained a Bachelor Degree in Finance and Marketing from the University of Washington, USA in 2008. She joined the Group in 2015 as the directors of certain subsidiaries of the Company and is mainly responsible for the provision of finance business of the Group. Ms. Stephanie has extensive experience in accounting and corporate finance. Prior to her joining of the Group, she had worked in the financing and accounting field for more than 6 years, including in a multinational corporation where she oversaw financing and accounting matters and an international accountancy firm where she participated in numerous merger and acquisition projects.

Independent Non-executive Directors

Mr. Sin Ka Man, aged 49, joined the Company as an independent non-executive Director in January 2007. He is the chairman of the audit committee of the Company and a member of the remuneration committee and the nomination committee of the Company. He has over 21 years of professional experience in auditing, accounting and financial management for both private and listed corporations. Mr. Sin is a certified public accountant of The Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants, a fellow member of The Association of Chartered Certified Accountants and a certified practising accountant of the CPA Australia. Mr. Sin holds a bachelor degree in Social Sciences from the University of Hong Kong, a master degree in Finance from the University of Strathclyde, the United Kingdom and a master degree in accounting from Curtin University of Technology, Australia. Mr. Sin is also an independent nonexecutive director of Chinese People Holdings Company Limited and was an independent non-executive director of Ground International Development Limited (formerly known as "Ground Properties Company Limited"), resigned in November 2013), Sino Haijing Holdings Limited (resigned in April 2015), Xtep International Holdings Limited (retired in May 2017) and Infinity Financial Group (Holdings) Limited (formerly known as "Fornton Group Limited", retired in June 2017), all companies are listed on the main board of the Stock Exchange.

Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George, FHKIoD, aged 73, joined the Company as an independent non-executive Director in March 2007. He is a member of the audit committee and the remuneration committee of the Company and the chairman of the nomination committee of the Company. Mr. Yuen is an independent non-executive director of Hsin Chong Group Holdings Limited, a Hong Kong listed company and an independent non-executive director of Industrial and Commercial Bank of China (Asia) Limited which has been privatised since 21 December 2010. Also, he was an independent non-executive director of Tradelink Electronic Commerce Limited, a Hong Kong listed company, since November 2006 and retired in May 2011 and he was a director of Visteon Corporation, a New York Exchange listed company (retired in June 2016). He graduated from The University of Hong Kong with a Bachelor's Degree (Honors) in Economics and Political Science. Mr. Yuen has attended post-graduate studies in marketing management at the International Marketing Institute, Cambridge, Massachusetts, U.S.A. and has completed the Hong Kong Administrators Course (commissioned by the Hong Kong Government) in public administration and international relations at Oxford University, the United Kingdom, and the International

Executive Program in INSEAD, France respectively. In June 2003, Mr. Yuen was admitted to the Leadership in Development Program organised by Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University. In June 2004, Standford University, California, U.S.A. had also invited Mr. Yuen to participate in its "Corporate Governance" forum and in early 2006 the University awarded a fellowship to Mr. Yuen as a non-profit leader at its Centre for Social Innovation. Mr. Yuen is a Standing Committee Member of Convocation and Member of the Court of the University of Hong Kong. He had been Chief Executive of The Better Hong Kong Foundation for nine years since September 1997. Prior to his joining the Foundation, he was the Assistant Director/Acting Deputy Director of the Information Services Department of the Hong Kong Government. Mr. Yuen plays an active role in organising international business conferences in Hong Kong and also takes part in numerous government and community activities, including being a Special Adviser of the China National Committee for Pacific Economic Cooperation (PECC China). Mr. Yuen was the Panel member of the Central Policy Unit of the HKSAR Government on the Pan-Pearl River Delta between 2003 and 2007. Mr. Yuen has been a member of The Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, Guangxi Autonomous Region, China from 2006 until January 2013, and is an adviser of the Institute of Finance and Trade Economics, Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, an adviser of The Shanghai Academy of Social Sciences, China, an adviser of The Board of International Investment of Guangzhou Municipality, China. On 30 July 2012, the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (UNESCAP) had invited Mr. Yuen as its council member. Mr. Yuen is a Fellow of the Hong Kong Institute of Directors, a member of the British Institute of Management and the Institute of Marketing, United Kingdom, and was also commended by the U.S. President, George W. Bush for his efforts in support of coalition's campaign against global terrorism.

Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, *PMSM*, aged 65, joined the Company as an independent non-executive Director in March 2007. He is a member of the audit committee, the nomination committee and the investment committee of the Company and the chairman of the remuneration committee of the Company. Mr. Cheung served in the Hong Kong Police Force for over 35 years and retired in November 2006 as a Senior Superintendent of Police. He was awarded a Police Meritorious Service Medal (PMSM) in 2003 by the Chief Executive of the Hong Kong SAR for his consistent outstanding performance in the Hong Kong Police Force.

SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Mr. FUNG Kam Shing, Barry, aged 55, joined the Group in December 2016. He is the managing director (loan finance) of the Group responsible for formulation and execution of business strategies, ensuring governance and compliance of the Company and managing our day-to-day business operations. Mr. Fung holds a Bachelor Degree of Business Administration from Yokohama National University, Japan and he is a Chartered Financial Analyst of the CFA Institute (formerly known as Association for Investment Management and Research). Mr. Fung has over 28 years of experience in loan finance industry.

Mr. SIT Sai Hung, Billy, aged 60, joined the Group in April 2016. He is the general manager (risk management and compliance) of the Group responsible for compliance and risk management. Mr. Sit holds a Master Degree of Law from the Beijing University and a Bachelor Degree of Social Science from The Chinese University of Hong Kong and he is an accredited mediator of China Association of Staff and Workers Education and Vocational Training in the PRC. Mr. Sit has over 35 years of experience in legal and risk management.

Mr. TAM Shing Kung, Edmond, aged 55, joined the Group in April 2016. He is a general manager (loan finance) of the Group responsible for the operation and management of loan business. Mr. Tam holds a Bachelor Degree of Business Administration from Seattle International University, USA. He has over 29 years of experience in loan finance in Hong Kong.

Mr. YEUNG Kam Cheung, Kenny, aged 56, joined the Group in December 2015. He is a general manager (loan finance) of the Group responsible for the operation and management of mortgage business. Mr. Yeung holds a Bachelor of Arts Degree in Economics from Laurentian University. He has over 30 years of experience in loan finance.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT



ABOUT THE REPORT

The Group reaffirms its commitment towards sustainability with the publication of its first Environmental, Social and Governance ("**ESG**") Report for the financial year ended 31 March 2017. This report is prepared in compliance with the ESG Reporting Guide set out in Appendix 27 to the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities (the "**Listing Rules**") on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

Reporting scope and period

Supplementing our annual report, this report discloses our policies, management approach and performance related to ESG from 1 April 2016 to 31 March 2017. The scope of this report covers the Group.

The purpose of the report is to present the relevant ESG management approach and performance of the Group during the financial year under review, in order to achieve a better communication with the stakeholders of the Group.

ESG MANAGEMENT APPROACH

Our business encompasses financial services and property development. In Hong Kong, our financial services operation, including money lending and securities brokerage business, is primarily office-based. The property development business is, however, mainly located in Fuzhou and Dongguan of the PRC, which offers investment potential because of the rapid development in second tier cities in the PRC. Our twopronged business strategy requires a well-rounded approach in managing environmental and social aspects. While the ultimate responsibility for managing ESG issues rests with the Board, our management team has responsibility for dayto-day management of different aspects.

For our financial services operations, we focus on compliance, customer satisfaction, data privacy and ethical marketing. Our office-based operations have relatively minor environmental impact compared to that of many other industries. Nevertheless, the Group conducts its business with respect and consideration for the environment. For our property development business in the PRC, the Group in all material aspects has complied with all applicable rules and regulations and exercises stringent control in managing and evaluating its contractors, striving to achieve superior customer satisfaction.

The Group acknowledges that sustainability is a long journey. Looking ahead, we will keep striving to develop into a sustainable business group with on-going improvement of its ESG performance.

Stakeholder Engagement

Building a two-way communication with our stakeholders is vital for us to maintain a transparent and accountable business. In this regard, we present our management approach and performance on ESG issues as a way to communicate with our stakeholders and collect feedback which can drive improvement of our performance. The Group has been engaging stakeholders to understand their needs through a number of communications channels. By optimizing our engagement strategy and responding to their concerns, we are striving for better interaction with different stakeholder groups. Below are the communications channels and the topics that our stakeholders are concerned with.

Stakeholders	Issues	Engagement Channels
Customers	Customer satisfactionData privacy	 Websites of the Group to collect customers' feedback Customers service hotline to collect customers' feedback Feedback from front-line employees Data privacy procedure
Community	 Nurturing young talents Fundraising for the underprivileged Environmental protection 	 Sponsorships for student societies of local universities Sponsorship and participation in community activities Delivery of environmental protection message to employees
Employees	Training and developmentRemunerationOccupational health and safety	 Regular review on remuneration package and occupational safety Feedback on training workshops
Government and regulators	Tax complianceEmployment protectionBusiness ethics	 Compliance with laws and regulations Ongoing communication with relevant government departments Business ethics seminar Whistleblowing policy for reporting malpractice behavior
Investors and shareholders	 Corporate governance Operational risk Business operations Disclosure 	 Shareholders' meetings Financial reports and other disclosure documents Press releases ESG reports
Suppliers	• Stable business partnerships	Suppliers' evaluation procedure

LAWFUL OPERATION

The Group conducts all business, including financial services and property development, in accordance with the legal and regulatory frameworks and provisions of all applicable laws. The Board has reviewed the Group's corporate governance practices regularly. Details of the corporate governance of the Company were disclosed in the Corporate Governance Report of this annual report. The Group's mission is to offer financial services responsibly that enable growth and economic progress. Consistent with this goal, we are committed to the fight against money laundering. The Group has strictly followed the requirements stipulated in the Anti-Money Laundering and Counter Terrorist Financing (Financial Institutions) Ordinance and Guideline, adopting a risk-based approach to customer due diligence and ongoing monitoring.

Anti-corruption

The Group is committed to achieving the highest possible standards of openness, probity and accountability. Employees at all levels are expected to conduct themselves with integrity, impartiality and honesty. It is both the employees' and the Group's responsibility to ensure that any inappropriate behaviour or malpractice that compromise the interest of stakeholders, including investors, customers, business partners, and wider public, does not occur. If there is sufficient evidence to suggest that a case of possible corruption exists, it will be referred to the Independent Commission Against Corruption (ICAC). During the financial year ended 31 March 2017, there was no reported case of bribery for the Group. Our staff were arranged to attend seminar provided by ICAC from time to time for uplifting the awareness on corruption matters.

The Group has also devised a whistleblowing policy, aiming to assist individual employees to disclose internally about malpractice or impropriety within the Group. Any report must be submitted in writing to the chairman of the board of directors. The audit committee of the Group is responsible to review the effectiveness of the policy regularly and ensure that proper arrangements are in place for fair and independent investigation.

Data Privacy

Data privacy has become a critical issue for the financial services industry. The Group is committed to abide by the Personal Data (Privacy) Ordinance (Cap. 486) of the laws of Hong Kong, aiming to be at the forefront of emerging good practices. In relation to our money lending and securities business, the Group pays close attention to confidentiality of personal data and privacy of its clients. We have numerous interactions with our customers on a daily basis, dealing with the enormous amount of customers' and potential customers' information during the process of assessment of creditability and recoverability of each loan applicant and account opening. It is critical for us to handle their data with care. Employees are required to fully abide by the provisions stipulated in the Staff Handbook on handling clients' data, prohibiting any unauthorized copying, dissemination or disclosure of confidential information, including client identity and transaction records, to mitigate the risk of leakage of clients' data.

OUR PEOPLE

The Group considers its employees to be one of its greatest assets, striving hard to optimize our talent management and provide a safe and harmonious workplace. It is also our policy to provide equal opportunity for all employees and applicants for employment without regard to sex, family status, physical disability, pregnancy, etc. We prohibit our employees from discrimination, sexual harassment, and other illegal activities. The Group has strictly complied with all applicable laws and regulations including but not limited to the "Employment Ordinance", "Employees' Compensation Ordinance", "Minimum Wage Ordinance" and "Employment of Children Regulations". During the financial year under review, the Group had no incident of violation of any relevant labour laws and regulations.

Recruiting the right staff is vital to support our business growth. As of 31 March 2017, we had 51 employees in Hong Kong, of which 34 are male and 17 are female. In terms of professional profile, 20 employees are management staff and 31 are general staff. During the financial year under review, the turnover rate recorded in our Hong Kong business operations was approximately 37% compared to a new hire rate of approximately 88%.



On the other hand, for our business operations in the PRC, there were a total of 90 people, of which 51 were male and 39 were female. With regards to professional profile, 20 were management staff whilst 70 were general staff. The overall turnover rate was 37% with the new hire rate being 31%.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE REPORT



The Group is committed to maintaining a fair remuneration system. Remunerations and other benefits of employees were reviewed annually in response to both market conditions and trends, and were based on qualifications, experience, responsibilities and performance. In addition to offering Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes in Hong Kong, we also provide pension schemes for employees in mainland China according to the applicable Labour Law in the PRC. The Group has implemented a performance-based reward system to motivate employees, and we review the system on a regular basis. There was no reported case regarding child or forced labour during the financial year under review.

Training and Development

It is our people who, more than any other factor, make the Group special. We place a strong emphasis on developing our talents across our businesses. Our employees are provided with opportunities to participate in a number of training programs, including induction training for new employees, corporate intranet training and corruption prevention course, aiming to improve their professional knowledge, skills, techniques and competitive advantages. Apart from providing the employees with in-house training, the Group has an education reimbursement scheme to sponsor external training programs accredited for continuing education and training courses. During the financial year under review, 36% and 55% of our management and general staff participated in training programs respectively.

Health and Safety

The Group values the health and well-being of its employees. In Hong Kong, we have complied with the "Occupational Safety and Health Ordinance". For our property development business in the PRC, although sub-contractors are responsible for the construction projects, we are dedicated to maintaining safe workplaces for all construction workers. By implementing a safety management system for our construction projects, we aim to ensure our construction sites are supervised by gualified operators and regular safety inspections are conducted on a weekly basis. At our construction sites, we have established a platform for all participating working units in the project to communicate about potential health and safety hazards. In case of an accident, a team is formed to investigate the root cause in preventing similar cases from occurring again. No fatalities or occupational illness were reported during the financial year under review.

OPERATING PRACTICES

Suppliers and contractors play a pivotal role in supporting our property development operation in the PRC. By establishing a systematic tender procurement procedure, we are committed to upholding the highest standards of integrity. When evaluating and selecting contractors, the Group adheres to stringent requirements which include but not limited to: (1) they are accredited construction company that holds relevant business licenses and necessary permits; (2) they maintain outstanding compliance track record with regard to all relevant laws and regulations; and (3) they have not faced significant fines or non-monetary sanctions for at least 3 years. During the construction phase, the Group closely monitors the progress of the construction works and ensure all equipment and raw materials are up to standard. After a project is completed, we assess and inspect the quality of the project work together with the relevant government departments to ensure the building is safe and meets our quality standards. If any part of the building does not meet our standards, remedial actions will be taken in accordance with our procedure.



COMMUNITY CARE

The Group wants to excel as a corporate citizen and a local neighbour. We focus on areas including offering assistance to the underprivileged and protect the environment. Over the years, we have participated in a number of community activities such as fundraising events and student societies sponsorship, aiming to gradually raise our contribution to the community.

During the financial year under review, we joined "Hong Kong & Kowloon Walk for Millions" organised by the Community Chest of Hong Kong to raise funds for helping needy and disadvantaged people. The donation was primarily used to support "Family and Child Welfare Services".

In addition, our employees joined "Po Leung Kuk Charity Run 2016", supporting Po Leung Kuk's children and youth services. We also participated in "Love Teeth Day" and "Dress Casual Day" to help the Community Chest of Hong Kong for fundraising and supporting oral health services for the needy. We are dedicated to creating a smoke-free healthy workplace. Our efforts were recognised by the Hong Kong Smoke-free Leading Group Award 2016 by the Hong Kong Council on Smoking and Health. Looking ahead, we will continue to participate in charitable events, striving hard to build good community relations with more of our employees taking up their free time to join these initiatives.

The Group is dedicated to nurturing young talents for the community. We sponsored various student societies supporting their development. We believe that our backing will enable young talents to experience a diversified university life, assisting them to pave the way for future career development.



2016/2017 Hong Kong & Kowloon Walk for Millions



Po Leung Kuk Charity Run 2016

MANAGING ENVIRONMENTAL ASPECTS

During the financial year under review, the Group's property development business in the PRC has complied with all applicable environmental laws and regulations. In Hong Kong where our financial services business is primarily officebased operations, we do not generate significant environmental impact. No significant fines or non-monetary sanctions were reported for non-compliance with environmental laws and regulations during the financial year under review. The Group has established operating procedures to keep employees abreast of the latest updates on environmental laws and regulations.

The Group's operations do not directly generate any air and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. The sole form of energy consumption is purchased electricity. During the financial year under review, the Group's Hong Kong operation had consumed 40,135 kWh of electricity. The indirect emissions generated from purchased electricity amounted to 31,305 tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent.

Nonetheless, the Group has been striving to minimize the consumption of natural resources. During the financial year under review, we signed Carbon Reduction Charter initiated by the Hong Kong Environmental Protection Department, demonstrating our dedication to reducing the carbon footprint of our business operations. By signing this charter, we are committed to supporting the initiatives designed to offset GHG emissions generated from our office. Also, electronic waste is one of the major constituent of the municipal solid waste, we participated in a computer recycling program initiated by the Hong Kong Environmental Protection Department during the financial year under review and donated computer equipments to recycling centre.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

The Company is committed to achieving and maintaining a high standard of corporate governance. The Board recognises that such commitment is essential for the long-term success and sustainability of our business. Our key corporate governance practices and activities during the year ended 31 March 2017 are set out in this report.



CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

During the year ended 31 March 2017, the Company has complied with the Corporate Governance Code (the "**CG Code**") as set out in Appendix 14 to the Listing Rules, except for the following deviation:

Code provision A.2.1

Code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code requires the roles of chairman and chief executive should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual.

With effect from 2 June 2008, Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas has taken up the role of chairman and he also remains as the managing Director. Mr. Chan is responsible for overall corporate planning, strategic policy making and managing of day-to-day operations of the Group. The Company does not propose to comply with code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code for the time being but will continue to review such deviation to enhance the best interests of the Company and the Shareholders as a whole. Details of such deviation are set out below in the section headed "Roles of Chairman and Managing Director". The Company periodically reviewed its corporate governance practices to ensure they continue to meet the requirements of the CG Code during the year ended 31 March 2017. The key corporate governance principles and practices of the Company are summarized in this report.

CODE FOR SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS BY DIRECTORS AND RELEVANT EMPLOYEES

The Company has adopted the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers (the "**Model Code**") as set out in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions. Having made specific enquiry of all Directors, the Directors confirmed that they had complied with the required standard set out in the Model Code throughout the year under review.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

To comply with code provision A.6.4 of the CG Code, the Company has also adopted a code of conduct regarding securities transactions on terms no less exacting than the Model Code by the relevant employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries who are considered likely to be in possession of inside information in relation to the Company or its securities.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Composition

As at the date of this annual report, the Board comprises three executive Directors and three independent nonexecutive Directors. The Directors during the year and up to the date of this report were:

Executive Directors:

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas *Chairman and Managing Director* Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Ms. Stephanie (appointed on 31 May 2016)

Independent Non-executive Directors:

Mr. Sin Ka Man Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph

The biographical details of the Directors are set out on pages 16 to 17 of this annual report.

Responsibilities

The Board's primary functions are to set corporate policy and overall strategy for the Group and to provide effective oversight of the management of the Group's businesses and affairs. It delegates day-to-day operations of the Group to executive Directors and senior management. Apart from its statutory responsibilities, the Board also approves, among others, strategic plans, key operational issues, investments and loans, reviews the financial performance of the Group and evaluates the performance and compensation of senior management. These functions are either carried out directly by the Board or indirectly through committees established by the Board. Besides, the Board has delegated general powers to the management to deal with day-to-day management, administration and operations of the Group.

The Board possesses a balance of skills and experience which are appropriate for the requirements of the businesses of the Company. Save as Ms. Stephanie, an executive Director and the spouse of a nephew of Mr. Cheung Wai Kai, an executive Director, none of the Directors have any financial, business, family or other material/relevant relationships with each other. The opinions raised by the independent nonexecutive Directors at the meetings of the Board facilitate the maintenance of good corporate governance practices. The Board has three independent non-executive Directors, representing more than one-third of the Board, and at least one of the independent non-executive Directors has the appropriate professional qualification and/or accounting and audit experience and/or expertise as required by Rules 3.10(1) and (2) of the Listing Rules. A balanced composition of executive and non-executive Directors also ensures a strong independent element on the Board, which allows for an independent and objective decision making process for the best interests of the Company. The Company will review the composition of the Board regularly to ensure the Board possesses the appropriate and necessary expertise, skills and experience to meet the needs of the Group's business with due regard for the benefits of diversity, as set out in the diversity policy adopted by the Board.

All independent non-executive Directors are appointed for a term of three years under respective service agreements and all Directors (including both executive and non-executive) are subject to retirement by rotation at the Company's annual general meetings in accordance with the bye-laws of the Company.

All independent non-executive Directors are free from any business or other relationship with the Company. Each independent non-executive Director is required to inform the Company as soon as practicable if there is any change in his own personal particulars that may affect his independence. No such notification was received during the year under review. The Company has also received from each of the existing independent non-executive Directors an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules and the Company continues to consider the three independent non-executive Directors to be independent. The Board, which meets at least four times a year with additional meetings arranged, as and when necessary, has a schedule of matters reserved for its review and approval. The specific responsibility reserved for the Board includes matters in relation to, among others, determining strategies and objectives of the Group, monitoring the overall management and operation of the Group, reviewing capital, corporate and control structures, ensuring financial reporting and internal control measures, determining major capital projects and contracts, including material acquisitions, disposals and other significant potential investments, communication with the Shareholders, determining the Board composition, the appointment of company secretary and auditors, evaluating the effectiveness of internal controls, reviewing adequacy of resources, qualification and experience of staff, delegation of authority to committees and reviewing the Group's overall corporate governance arrangements. At least 14 days' notice for each regular meeting is given to all Directors. Agendas accompanying Board papers are sent to all Directors 3 days before the date of a regular meeting of the Board to ensure that the Directors are given sufficient time to review the same. All minutes of the meetings of the Board and its committee are kept by the company secretary of the Company and are open for inspection at any reasonable time on reasonable notice by any Director.

Corporate Governance Functions

The Board is responsible for performing the corporate governance duties set out in the code provision D.3.1 of the CG Code.

During the year under review, the Board reviewed (i) the policies and practices on corporate governance of the Company; (ii) the training and continuous professional development of Directors and senior management; (iii) the policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; (iv) the code of conduct applicable to employees and Directors; and (v) the compliance with the CG Code which was disclosed in this annual report.

Board Meetings and General Meetings

During the financial year under review, the Company held four regular meetings of the Board, the annual general meeting (the "**2016 AGM**") and two special general meetings (the "**SGM**"). The attendance of each Director is set out as follows:

	Attendance/Number of meetings Regular board			
Directors	meetings	2016 AGM	SGM	
Executive Directors				
Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas	4/4	1/1	2/2	
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai	4/4	1/1	0/2	
Ms. Stephanie (appointed on 31 May 2016)	4/4	1/1	0/2	
Independent Non-executive Directors				
Mr. Sin Ka Man	3/4	0/1	0/2	
Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George	4/4	1/1	0/2	
Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph	4/4	1/1	0/2	

ROLES OF CHAIRMAN AND MANAGING DIRECTOR

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas has been appointed as managing Director since January 2007. With effect from 2 June 2008, Mr. Chan has taken up the role of chairman and has been remaining as managing Director. Mr. Chan is responsible for overall corporate planning, strategic policy making and managing of day-to-day operations of the Group. Mr. Chan has extensive experience in the industry which is of great value to the overall development of the Group. The Company does not propose to comply with code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code for the time being as the Board considers that the balance of power and authority is ensured by the operation of the Board, which comprises experienced individuals with a balance of skills and experience appropriate for the development of the Group. The current structure also allows flexibility and enhances the efficiency of decision-making process in response to the constantly changing competitive environment.

The Board will continue to review and recommend such proposals, as appropriate, in the aspect of such deviation or other aspects in order to enhance the Company's competitiveness and operating efficiency, to ensure its sustainable development and to generate the greatest returns for the Shareholders.

TRAINING, INDUCTION AND CONTINUING DEVELOPMENT FOR DIRECTORS

All Directors are encouraged to participate in continuous professional development to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills. The Company would provide a comprehensive induction package covering the summary of the responsibilities of a director of Hong Kong listed company and the Guides on Directors' Duties issued by the Companies Registry and a seminar on professional knowledge of regulatory requirements relating to director's duties and responsibilities to each newly appointed Director to ensure that he/she is sufficiently aware of his/her responsibilities and obligations under the Listing Rules and other regulatory requirements.

During the year ended 31 March 2017, Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas, Mr. Cheung Wai Kai, Ms. Stephanie, Mr. Sin Ka Man, Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George and Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph received regular update on corporate governance matters or news or changes to laws and regulations. Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas, Ms. Stephanie, Mr. Sin Ka Man and Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George attended briefings or seminars on relevant topics. All Directors are requested to provide the Company a record of the training they received.



BOARD COMMITTEES

Remuneration Committee

The remuneration committee of the Company (the "**Remuneration Committee**") is delegated by the Board with the responsibility to establish, review and make recommendations to the Board on the Group's remuneration policy and practices.

The Remuneration Committee consists of three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph (Chairman), Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George and Mr. Sin Ka Man and two executive Directors, namely Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Cheung Wai Kai.

The terms of reference of the Remuneration Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company. The duties, roles and functions of the Remuneration Committee are as follows:

- to make recommendations to the Board on the Company's policy and structure of remuneration for all Directors and senior management of the Company and on the establishment of a formal and transparent procedure for developing such policy;
- to review and approve the management's remuneration proposals by reference to the Board's corporate goals and objectives;

- 3. to make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management of the Company, including but not limited to benefits in kind, pension rights and compensation payments for loss or termination of their office or appointment;
- 4. to make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration of non-executive Directors;
- 5. to consider salaries paid by comparable companies, time commitment and responsibilities and employment conditions elsewhere in the Group;
- to review and approve the compensation payable to executive Directors and senior management of the Company for any loss or termination of office or appointment to ensure that it is consistent with contractual terms and is otherwise fair and not excessive;
- 7. to review and approve compensation arrangements relating to dismissal or removal of Directors for misconduct to ensure that they are consistent with contractual terms and are otherwise reasonable and appropriate; and
- 8. to ensure that no Director or any of his associates is involved in deciding his own remuneration.

During the year under review, the Remuneration Committee held three meetings and the attendance of each member of the Remuneration Committee is set out below:

Members of the Remuneration Committee	Attendance
Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph (Chairman)	3/3
Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George	3/3
Mr. Sin Ka Man	3/3
Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas	3/3
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai	3/3

During the year under review, the Remuneration Committee reviewed, inter alia, the remuneration policy, assessed performance of executive Directors, reviewed existing remuneration package, structure of executive Directors and employment structure of senior management of the Company and approved the terms of executive Director as well as a newly appointed Director's service contracts.

The Remuneration Committee made recommendations, if any, to the Board on the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management of the Company. The remuneration payable to the Directors will depend on their respective contractual terms under their employment contracts or service contracts and the same were reviewed by the Remuneration Committee. Details of the Directors' remuneration are set out in note 10 to the consolidated financial statements.

Nomination Committee

The Nomination Committee is delegated by the Board with the primary responsibility to formulate and implement the policy for nominating Board candidates, assess independent non-executive Directors' independence and review the time required from Directors to perform their responsibilities.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

The Nomination Committee consists of three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George (Chairman), Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph and Mr. Sin Ka Man and two executive Directors, namely Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Cheung Wai Kai.

According to the terms of reference of the Nomination Committee, the Nomination Committee will consider, when designing and reviewing the Board's composition, from a number of aspects, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge, independence and length of service. The Nomination Committee will consider candidates on merit against the objective criteria, with due regard for the benefits of diversity on the Board.

The terms of reference of the Nomination Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company. The duties, roles and functions of the Nomination Committee are as follows:

- to review the structure, size, composition and diversity of the Board (including without limitation, gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, experience, skills, knowledge, independence and length of service) of the Board at least annually and make recommendations to the Board on any proposed changes to complement the Company's corporate strategy;
- 2. to identify and nominate individuals suitably qualified to become Board members and select or make recommendations to the Board on the selection of individuals nominated for directorships. In identifying suitable individuals, the Nomination Committee shall consider individuals on merit against the objective criteria, with due regard for the benefits of diversity on the Board;
- to assess the independence of independent nonexecutive Directors and review the independent nonexecutive Directors' annual confirmations on their independence and make disclosure of its review results in the corporate governance report of the Company;
- 4. to regularly review the time required for a Director to perform his/her responsibilities;

- 5. to review the balance between executive and nonexecutive Directors and the blend of skills, knowledge, experience and diversity on the Board;
- 6. to keep under review the leadership and succession needs of the organisation with a view to ensuring the long term success of the Group;
- 7. to review the board diversity policy, as appropriate, and review the measurable objectives that the Board has set for implementing the board diversity policy, and the progress on achieving the objectives; and make disclosure of its review results in the corporate governance report annually;
- 8. to ensure that all Directors offer themselves for reelection every three years by shareholders;
- 9. to make recommendations to the Board on the appointment, re-appointment or re-designation of Directors and succession planning for Directors, in particular the chairman/chairlady and the chief executive, taking into account the Company's corporate strategy and the mix of skills, knowledge, experience and diversity needed in the future;
- 10. to ensure that on appointment to the Board, every Director should receive a formal letter of appointment or enter into a service contract with the Company, as appropriate;
- 11. where the Board proposes a resolution to elect an individual as an independent non-executive Director at the general meeting, the Nomination Committee should set out in the circular to shareholders and/or explanatory statement accompanying the notice of the relevant general meeting why they believe the individual should be elected and the reasons why they consider the individual to be independent; and
- 12. the chairman or another member of the Nomination Committee shall attend the Company's annual general meetings and be prepared to respond to questions raised by shareholders on the Nomination Committee's activities and responsibilities.

During the year under review, the Nomination Committee held three meetings and the attendance of each member of the Nomination Committee is set out below:

Members of the Nomination Committee	Attendance
Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George (Chairman)	3/3
Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph	3/3
Mr. Sin Ka Man	3/3
Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas	3/3
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai	3/3

During the year under review, the Nomination Committee reviewed, inter alia, the policy for the nomination of Directors, the nomination procedures, the process and criteria to select and recommend candidate for directorship and the board diversity policy and recommended the appointment of an executive Director. The Nomination Committee considers that the current Board composition has provided the Company with a good balance and diversity of skill and experience appropriate for the business of the Company. The Nomination Committee will review the implementation of the board diversity policy from time to time to ensure its effectiveness on determining the optimal composition of the Board.

After the year under review, the Nomination Committee reviewed and made recommendations to the Board regarding the re-elections of Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George in the ensuing annual general meeting of the Company. The nominations were made in accordance with the objective criteria (including without limitation, gender, age, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service), with due regard for the benefits of diversity, as set out in the diversity policy adopted by the Company. As a good governance practice, Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George had abstained from voting at the Nomination Committee meeting and/or Board meeting on their nominations for election by the Shareholders. Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George do not have any service contracts with any member of the Group that are not determinable by the Group within 1 year without payment of compensation (other than statutory compensation). Their particulars will be set out in the circular to the Shareholders to be sent together with this annual report and posted on the websites of the Company and the Stock Exchange.

Audit Committee

The audit committee of the Company (the "Audit Committee") is delegated by the Board with the responsibility to provide independent oversight of the Group's financial reporting and internal control systems, and the adequacy of audit.

The Audit Committee consists of all of the independent nonexecutive Directors, namely Mr. Sin Ka Man (Chairman), Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George and Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph, pursuant to Rule 3.21 of the Listing Rules with specific terms of reference.

The Audit Committee is mainly responsible for, inter alia, reviewing the interim and annual financial statements and making recommendation to the Board, reviewing the terms of engagement and making recommendation to the Board regarding the appointment of external auditors of the Company, monitoring and assessing the independence of external auditors and effectiveness of the internal control and risk management systems and oversight of the Company's financial reporting, controlling, accounting policies and practices with external auditors and the management of the Company, risk management and internal control issues. The terms of reference of the Audit Committee are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company. During the year under review, the Audit Committee held two meetings and the attendance of each member of the Audit Committee is set out below:

				Commi	
Mam	here of	The	Allait	(omm	TTOO

Mr. Sin Ka Man (*Chairman*) Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph

During the year under review, the Audit Committee reviewed and discussed with the management and the external auditors of the Company the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Company. In addition, it also reviewed internal control measures, risk management, adequacy of resources of the Group, the annual results for the year ended 31 March 2016 and the interim results for the six months ended 30 September 2016 with the senior management and/or the external auditors of the Company.

ACCOUNTABILITY AND AUDIT

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for preparation and publication of the timely financial statements and ensure that they are prepared in accordance with the statutory requirements and applicable accounting standards. In preparing the accounts for the year ended 31 March 2017, the Directors have adopted suitable accounting policies which are pertinent to the Group's operations and relevant to the financial statements and have presented an understandable assessment of the Group's position and prospects.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL

Attendance

212

2/2

212

The Group established and maintained appropriate and effective risk management and internal control systems during the year under review. While the management of the Group is responsible for implementing and maintaining sound risk management and internal control systems that safeguard the Group's assets and stakeholders' interest in aspects including operation, financial and compliance, the systems are designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives and can only provide reasonable but not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss.

RISK MANAGEMENT PROCESS

The Group has established risk management manual to formulate the risk management process and management is committed to fostering a risk aware and control conscious environment. The staff in all levels within the Group are also required to take the relevant responsibility on the risk management process. The Group has adopted the structure and procedures for the risk management as follows:



Risk identification	:	Both internal and external factors including economic, political, social, technology and environmental factors, laws and regulations, business objectives and stakeholder's expectation would be considered
Risk assessment	:	The risk identified would be assessed and rated based on the likelihood and impact to the achievement of the Group's objectives
Control activities	:	The internal control procedures have been designed and implemented to mitigate the risks
Risk monitoring	:	Risk register has been maintained and updated regularly to monitor risks on an ongoing basis
Risk management review	:	The Board and Audit Committee would perform review on any change of significant risks of the Group

Internal audit function

For the year ended 31 March 2017, the Company appointed external advisers to perform the ongoing monitoring of the systems of internal control of the Group and report their findings and recommendations to the Audit Committee and follow up the status of implementation of the recommendations to ensure all significant control activities are properly in place within the Group.

The Group has adopted a risk-based approach in developing the annual audit plan to cover business activities with material risks across the Group. The rotation basis would be applied to operations with similar risk associated so as to enhance the efficiency and effectiveness of the internal audit.

All findings and recommendations on internal control deficiencies for the year under review have been communicated to the management, who are required to establish remedial plans to correct those internal control deficiencies within a reasonable time period. Post-audit review would be performed to monitor those agreed recommendations have been implemented as intended and on a timely basis.

Based on the audit result, the advisers reported that there was no significant deficiency on the internal control system of the Group for the year had been noted.

Review on risk management and internal control systems

The Board has conducted annual review on the effectiveness of the Group's risk management and internal control systems for the year ended 31 March 2017 and confirmed that the Group's risk management and internal control systems in respect of financial, operational, compliance, risk management and adequacy of resources, are effective and adequate.

INSIDE INFORMATION POLICY

The Group always emphasis on the importance of transparency of communication between the stakeholders and the Group and has established policies and procedures for timely disclosure of inside information to the public when available. The senior management of the Group would take all reasonable measures from time to time to ensure that the disclosure of inside information is in compliance with the requirements of all applicable laws and regulations.

COMPANY SECRETARY

Mr. Cheung Chin Wa, Angus ("**Mr. Cheung**"), who was appointed as the company secretary of the Company, reports directly to the Board and is responsible for, inter alia, providing updated information to all Directors from time to time.

During the year ended 31 March 2017, Mr. Cheung has complied with Rule 3.29 of the Listing Rules and taken no less than 15 hours of relevant professional training.

WHISTLEBLOWING POLICY

The Company has adopted a whistleblowing policy to facilitate the achieving of high possible standards of openness, probity and accountability. Procedures are formulated to assist individual employee to disclose internally and at a high level, information which the individual believes that it shows malpractice or impropriety within the Group. Such policy is available on the website of the Company.

EXTERNAL AUDITORS' REMUNERATION

During the year ended 31 March 2017, the remuneration paid/payable to the Company's external auditors, HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited ("**HLB**"), in respect of audit services and other services is set out as follows which has been reviewed and approved by the Audit Committee based on the scopes of their works:

Services rendered for the Group	Approximate fees paid/payable to HLB HK\$'000
Audit services Other services (provision of services for a major transaction of the Company)	1,450 280
Total	1,730

ENVIRONMENTAL AND SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

The Group is conscious of its role as an environmentally and socially responsible group of companies. It has made donations for community wellbeing from time to time and has environmental friendly policies in place. We support the communities and encourage our employees to participate in charitable events and environmental protection activities. Details of the environmental and social responsibility matters of the Group were disclosed in the Environmental, Social and Governance Report of the Company on pages 19 to 24 of this annual report.

SHAREHOLDERS ENGAGEMENT AND COMMUNICATIONS

Shareholder Engagement

Any one or more shareholders holding at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid up capital of the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company shall at all times have the right, by written requisition to the Board or the secretary of the Company, to require a SGM to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition; and such meeting shall be held within two months after the deposit of such requisition.

Pursuant to bye-law 58 of the bye-laws of the Company, a SGM shall be convened on requisition, as provided by the Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda (the "**Companies Act**"), and, in default, may be convened by the requisitionists.

Pursuant to bye-law 59 of the bye-laws of the Company, a SGM may be called by notice in writing of not less than fourteen clear days and not less than ten clear business days.

The Company would take appropriate actions and make necessary arrangements, and the Shareholders concerned would be responsible for the expenses incurred in giving effect thereto in accordance with the requirements under Section 74 of the Companies Act once a valid requisition is received.

Shareholders Communication

Shareholders may send written enquiries to the Board and/or the secretary of the Company, either by post, by facsimiles or by email, together with his/her contact details, such as postal address, email or fax number, via the following channels:

For corporate affairs:

Address:	Easy One Financial Group Limited
	Suite 3202, 32/F., Skyline Tower
	39 Wang Kwong Road
	Kowloon Bay
	Kowloon
	Hong Kong

Telephone: (852) 2312 8329 Fax: (852) 2312 8148 Email: enquiry@easyonefg.com

For shareholding or entitlement affairs:

Address: Tricor Tengis Limited Level 22, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Wanchai Hong Kong

The Company encourages the Shareholders to participate in the Company's annual general meetings and/or other general meetings, at which the Directors are on hand to answer questions raised by the Shareholders on the Company's business operations.

CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENT

There was no change in the memorandum of continuance and bye-laws of the Company during the year ended 31 March 2017.

The memorandum of continuance and bye-laws of the Company are available on the websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

CONCLUSION

Going ahead, the Board will continue to review regularly its corporate governance practices to maintain high level of transparency, to enhance the Company's competitiveness and operating efficiency and to ensure its sustainable development and to generate greater returns for the stakeholders of the Company.
REPORT OF THE DIRECTORS



The Directors present their report and the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and of the Group for the year ended 31 March 2017.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding. The principal activities of its principal subsidiaries comprise the property development in the PRC, provision of finance and securities brokerage services.

Further discussion and analysis of these activities as required by Schedule 5 to the Companies Ordinance, including a fair review of the business and a discussion of the principal risks and uncertainties facing by the Group, particulars of important events affecting the Group that have occurred since the end of the year under review, an indication of likely future developments in the Group's business and a discussion on the Group's environmental policies and performance and compliance with the relevant laws and regulations, can be found in the sections headed "Chairman's Statement" and "Management Discussion and Analysis" (which form part of this Report of the Directors) of this annual report.

RESULTS AND APPROPRIATIONS

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 March 2017 and the state of affairs of the Company and of the Group at that date are set out in the consolidated financial statements on pages 46 to 121.

The Directors did not recommend the payment of any final dividend for the year ended 31 March 2017 (2016: Nil). No interim dividend was paid to the Shareholders during the year under review (2015: Nil).

SUBSIDIARIES

Details of the Company's principal subsidiaries as at 31 March 2017 are set out in note 24 to the consolidated financial statements.

SHARE CAPITAL AND SHARE OPTION

Details of movements in the share capital and share option of the Company during the year ended 31 March 2017, together with the reasons therefor, are set out in notes 37 and 38 to the consolidated financial statements, respectively.

SUMMARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION

A summary of the published results and assets, liabilities and non-controlling interests of the Group for the last five financial years is set out on pages 122 to 123 of this annual report. This summary does not form part of the audited consolidated financial statements.

PROPERTY UNDER DEVELOPMENT AND PREPAID LEASE PAYMENTS

Details of movements in property under development and prepaid lease payments of the Group during the year ended 31 March 2017 are set out in notes 17 and 18 to the consolidated financial statements, respectively.

PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of movements in the property, plant and equipment of the Group during the year ended 31 March 2017 are set out in note 16 to the consolidated financial statements.

PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF LISTED SECURITIES

During the year ended 31 March 2017, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities.

RESERVES

Details of movements in the reserves of the Company and of the Group during the year ended 31 March 2017 are set out in note 14 to the consolidated financial statements and in the consolidated statement of changes in equity, respectively.

DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

At 31 March 2017, the Company's reserves available for distribution to equity holders of the Company, calculated in accordance with the Companies Act, amounted to approximately HK\$947.6 million (2016: approximately HK\$504.2 million).

DIRECTORS

The Directors during the year and up to the date of this annual report were:

Executive Directors:

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Ms. Stephanie (appointed on 31 May 2016)

Independent Non-executive Directors:

Mr. Sin Ka Man Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph

In accordance with bye-law 84 of the bye-laws of the Company, Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas and Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George will retire at the forthcoming annual general meeting by rotation and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election.

All of the independent non-executive Directors are appointed for a term of three years and are subject to retirement by rotation in accordance with the Company's bye-laws. The Company has received from each of the independent nonexecutive Directors an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. The Company considers that all the existing independent nonexecutive Directors to be independent as at the date of this annual report.

DIRECTORS' BIOGRAPHIES

Biographical details of the Directors are set out on pages 16 to 17 of this annual report.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS

No Director proposed for re-election at the forthcoming annual general meeting has a service contract with any company in the Group which is not determinable by such company within one year without payment of compensation, other than statutory compensation.

CHANGE IN INFORMATION OF DIRECTOR

Changes to the information of the Directors since the publication of the 2016 Interim Report is set out below pursuant to Rule 13.51B(1) of the Listing Rules:

Mr. Sin Ka Man retired as an independent non-executive director of each of Xtep International Holdings Limited and Infinity Financial Group (Holdings) Limited with effect from 8 May 2017 and 6 June 2017, respectively.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY

A permitted indemnity provision for the benefit of the Directors is currently in force and was in force throughout the year under review. The Company has taken out and maintained appropriate insurance coverage in respect of potential legal actions against its Directors and officers.

DIRECTORS' MATERIAL INTERESTS IN TRANSACTIONS, ARRANGEMENTS OR CONTRACTS

No transactions, arrangements or contracts of significance in relation to the Group's business to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries was a party and in which a Director or an entity connected with him/her had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted during or at the end of the year under review.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contracts concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company were entered into or existed during the year under review.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY AND ITS ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 March 2017, none of the Directors or the chief executive of the Company had any interests or short positions in the shares, underlying shares and debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (the "**SFO**")) as recorded in the register maintained by the Company pursuant to section 352 of the SFO or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Part XV of the SFO or the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers.

SHARE OPTION SCHEME

On 21 August 2012, the Company terminated the old share option scheme adopted on 8 October 2002 and adopted a new share option scheme (the "**Share Option Scheme**") in compliance with Chapter 17 of the Listing Rules. The Share Option Scheme became effective on 21 August 2012 and, unless otherwise cancelled or amended, will remain in force for a period of 10 years from that date. During the year under review, no share options remained outstanding and no share options were granted, exercised, lapsed and cancelled.

As at the date of this annual report, the total number of shares available for issue under the Share Option Scheme was 46,443,250, representing 10% of the total issued shares of the Company.

Other details of the Share Option Scheme are set out in note 38 to the consolidated financial statements.

DIRECTORS' RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Share Option Scheme" as set out above and in note 38 to the consolidated financial statements, at no time during the year ended 31 March 2017 were rights to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in, or debentures of, the Company granted to any Director or their respective spouses or minor children, or were any such rights exercised by them; or was the Company or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors to acquire such rights in any other body corporate.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

To the best of the Directors' knowledge, as at 31 March 2017, the following person had, or was deemed or taken to have, interests or short positions in the shares and underlying shares of the Company which would fall to be disclosed to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to section 336 of the SFO or, who had notified the Company of relevant interests or short positions in the shares and underlying shares of the Company.

Long positions in the shares of the Company:

Name of shareholder	Capacity	Number of shares	Approximate percentage of the Company's total issued share capital (Note 2) %
Wai Yuen Tong Medicine Holdings Limited (" WYT ") <i>(Note 1)</i>	Interests of controlled corporation	132,418,625	28.51

Notes:

- (1) Hearty Limited and Suntech Investments Limited held 131,234,225 shares of the Company and 1,184,400 shares of the Company, respectively. Both companies were wholly-owned subsidiaries of Total Smart Investments Limited which was an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of WYT. WYT was owned as to 51.32% by Rich Time Strategy Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Wang On Group Limited which was, in turn, owned as to 51.76% by Mr. Tang Ching Ho through his and his associates' interests.
- (2) The percentage stated represented the percentage of the Company's share capital as stated in the relevant disclosure of interests form.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 March 2017, there were no other persons (other than the Directors or the chief executive of the Company) who had any interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company which would fall to be disclosed to the Company under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO, or which were recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of the SFO.

EMOLUMENT POLICY

Employees of the Group are remunerated based on their work performance, work and professional experiences and the prevailing industry practice. The Group operates a Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**") under the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for those employees who are eligible to participate in the MPF Scheme and pays retirement contribution in accordance with the statutory requirements for our PRC employees. Particulars of these retirement schemes are set out in note 2 to the consolidated financial statements.

The Company has also adopted the Share Option Scheme as an incentive to the Directors and eligible employees. Details of the Share Option Scheme are set out in note 38 to the consolidated financial statements.

MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS

The income of the Group attributable to the largest customer accounted for approximately 11% of the Group's total income, and the aggregate amount of income of the Group attributable to the five largest customers accounted for approximately 18% of the Group's total income. The purchase of the Group attributable to the largest supplier accounted for approximately 49% of the Group's total purchase, and the aggregate amount of purchases of the Group attributable to the five largest suppliers accounted for approximately 91% of the Group's total purchase. None of the Directors, their close associates or any shareholders of the Company (which to the best knowledge of the Directors owned more than 5% of the issued shares of the Company) owned or held any interests in the five largest customers or suppliers of the Group during the year under review. Save as disclosed above, no major customer accounted for more than 5% of the Group's income and no major supplier cannot be replaced by other appropriate suppliers. In this connection, no customers or suppliers would have any material impact on the success of the Group's business performance.

DONATIONS

During the year under review, the Group made charitable and other donations totalling approximately HK\$1 million (2016: Nil).

PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There are no provisions for pre-emptive rights under the Company's bye-laws or the laws of Bermuda, being the jurisdiction in which the Company was continued, which would oblige the Company to offer new shares on a pro-rata basis to its existing shareholders.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN COMPETING BUSINESS

Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas, an executive director of Wang On Group Limited which principal businesses include, inter alia, money lending, was considered to have an interest in a business which competes or is likely to compete, either directly or indirectly, with the businesses of the Group. Save as disclosed above, during the year ended 31 March 2017 and up to the date of this annual report, no Director was considered to have an interest in a business which competes or is likely to compete, either directly or indirectly, with the businesses of the Group, other than those businesses of which the Directors were appointed as Directors to represent the interests of the Company and/or the Group.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Company is committed to maintaining a high standard of corporate governance practices. Information on corporate governance principles and practices adopted by the Company and any deviation to the code provisions of the CG Code during the year under review is set out in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 25 to 35 of this annual report.

CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

Certain related party transactions as disclosed in note 42 to the consolidated financial statements prepared under Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards also constituted connected transactions under the Listing Rules required to be disclosed in accordance with Chapter 14A of the Listing Rule.

As far as the transactions set out in note 42 to the consolidated financial statements under the heading of "Material Related Party Transactions" are concerned, the transactions as set out in notes 42(i) to 42(iv) did not constitute connected transactions of the Company under the Listing Rules. The transactions as set out in note 42(v) were connected transactions exempted from the reporting, announcement and independent shareholders' approval requirements under the Listing Rules. The transactions as set out in notes 42(vi) and 42(vii) were transactions of the last financial year. The transactions as set out in Note 42(viii) were the remuneration of the Directors as determined pursuant to the service contracts which were connected transactions exempted from the reporting, announcement and independent shareholders' approval requirements under the Listing Rules and the remuneration of management did not constitute connected transactions of the Company under the Listing Rules.

DISCLOSURE PURSUANT TO RULE 13.20 OF THE LISTING RULES

Pursuant to a subscription agreement dated 4 October 2014 entered into between Peony Finance Limited ("**Peony Finance**"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and China Agri-Products Exchange Limited ("**CAP**"), Peony Finance subscribed a bond in the principal amount of HK\$150 million for a term of 5 years with the interest rate of 10% per annum (the "**Bonds**"). The subscription was completed on 28 November 2014. Details of the Bonds were disclosed in the announcements of the Company dated 4 October 2014, 10 November 2014 and 28 November 2014 and the circular of the Company dated 24 October 2014, respectively. CAP settled HK\$40 million of the Bonds upon the completion of the Note (as defined below) subscription. The outstanding amount of the Bonds was HK\$110 million as at the date of this annual report.

Pursuant to a subscription agreement dated 23 August 2016 entered into between Peony Finance and CAP, Peony Finance subscribed a convertible note in the principal amount of HK\$140 million for a term of 5 years with the interest rate of 7.5% per annum (the "**Note**"). The subscription was completed on 19 October 2016. Details of the Note were disclosed in the announcements of the Company dated 23 August 2016, 13 September 2016 and 19 October 2016 and the circular of the Company dated 15 September 2016, respectively. The Group advanced an aggregate amount of HK\$140 million to CAP under the Note which remained outstanding as at the date of this annual report. The aggregate outstanding principal amount under the Bonds and the Note was HK\$250 million as at the date of this annual report.

SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors, the Company has maintained a sufficient public float of not less than 25% of the total issued share capital of the Company as required under the Listing Rules throughout the year ended 31 March 2017 and up to the date of this annual report.

EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

Details of significant events of the Group occurring after the reporting period of the Group are set out in note 48 to the consolidated financial statements.

AUDITORS

The financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2017 were audited by HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited, whose term of office will expire upon the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company. A resolution to re-appoint HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited as the auditors of the Company for the subsequent year is to be proposed at the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company.

In the last three years preceding 31 March 2017, there has been no change in auditors of the Company.

On behalf of the Board

Chan Chun Hong, Thomas *Chairman and Managing Director*

Hong Kong, 21 June 2017

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT



31/F, Gloucester Tower The Landmark 11 Pedder Street Central Hong Kong

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF EASY ONE FINANCIAL GROUP LIMITED (incorporated in the Cayman Islands and continued in Bermuda with limited liability)

OPINION

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Easy One Financial Group Limited (the "**Company**") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "**Group**") set out on pages 46 to 121, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 March 2017, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 March 2017, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("**HKFRSs**") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("**HKICPA**") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

BASIS FOR OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("**HKSAs**") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements" section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the "**Code**"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS (continued)

Impairment assessment of Ioan and account receivables Refer to note 22 and 26 in the Group financial statements The key audit matter How our audit

The Group has loan receivables of approximately HK\$462,595,000 and account receivables of approximately HK\$68,882,000. Management judgement is required in assessing and determining the recoverability of loan and account receivables and adequacy of allowance made.

The judgement mainly includes estimating and evaluating expected future receipts from customers based on past payment trend, age of the debtors, knowledge of the customers' businesses and financial condition.

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our procedures in relation to management's impairment assessment on loan and account receivables included:

- Discussing the Group's procedures on loan credit limits and repayment periods given to customers with the management;
- Evaluating the basis of management's impairment assessment of loan receivables;
- Assessing, validating and discussing with the management and evaluating their assessment on the recoverability of the outstanding debts and the adequacy of allowance made based on the loan and account receivables ageing analysis, collections subsequent to the end of the reporting period, past collection history and trend analysis and knowledge of the businesses, with focus on long outstanding debts and debts which are past due but not impaired; and
- Checking on a sample basis, the accuracy and relevance of information included in the impairment assessment of loan and account receivables.

We consider the management conclusion to be consistent with the available information.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS (continued)

Interest in an associate Refer to note 19 in the Group financial statements The key audit matter

The Group has significant interest in an associate, which are accounted for under the equity method. As at 31 March 2017, interest in an associate amounted to approximately HK\$232,004,000.

Management determines at the end of each reporting period the existence of any objective evidence through which the Group's interest in an associate may be impaired. The assessment of indicators of impairment and where such indicators exist and the determination of the recoverable amounts require significant judgement.

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our procedures in relation to the management's assessment of interest in an associate included:

- Evaluation of the Group's assessments as to whether any indication of impairment exist by reference to the available information in the relevant market and industries;
- Assessing the methodologies used and the appropriateness of the key assumptions based on our knowledge; and
- Checking, on a sample basis, the accuracy and relevance of information included in the impairment assessment of interest in associate.

We consider the management conclusion to be consistent with the available information.

OTHER INFORMATION

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditors' report thereon ("**Other Information**").

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the Other Information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the Other information and, in doing so, consider whether the Other Information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this Other Information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF DIRECTORS AND THE AUDIT COMMITTEE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

AUDITORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. We report our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with Section 90 of the Bermuda Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.

AUDITORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditors' report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditors' report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the Audit Committee regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the Audit Committee with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with the Audit Committee, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditors' report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement director on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report is Wong Sze Wai, Basilia.

HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited *Certified Public Accountants*

Wong Sze Wai, Basilia Practising Certificate Number: P05806

Hong Kong, 21 June 2017

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 March 2017

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Continuing operations Revenue Cost of sales	6	265,470 (129,195)	625,675 (426,161)
Gross profit Other revenue and gain Selling and distribution expenses Administrative expenses	6	136,275 46,790 (18,202) (91,489)	199,514 38,412 (15,032) (62,837)
Finance costs Net gain/(loss) on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss Loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate Impairment loss on available-for-sale financial assets	8 9	(12,480) 26,433 – (22,515)	(11,502) (55,249) (56,958)
Share of results of an associate	19	(213,111)	38,887
(Loss)/profit before taxation Taxation	12	(148,299) (16,312)	75,235 (31,684)
(Loss)/profit for the year from continuing operations	7	(164,611)	43,551
Discontinued operation Profit for the year from discontinued operation	13	_	8,558
(Loss)/profit for the year		(164,611)	52,109
Other comprehensive (loss)/income, net of tax Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:			
Share of changes in other comprehensive loss in an associate Reclassification adjustment on share of changes in other comprehensive income in an associate		(66,370) –	(42,717) 1,360
Exchange differences on translation of financial statements of overseas subsidiaries Reclassification relating to impairment loss		(20,765)	(9,696)
on available-for-sale financial assets Change in fair value of available-for-sale financial assets		8,709 7,853	_ 2,728
Other comprehensive loss for the year, net of tax		(70,573)	(48,325)
Total comprehensive (loss)/income for the year		(235,184)	3,784

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 March 2017

Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
(Loss)/profit for the year attributable to: — Owners of the Company — Non-controlling interests	(168,871) 4,260	52,227 (118)
	(164,611)	52,109
Total comprehensive (loss)/income attributable to: — Owners of the Company — Non-controlling interests	(239,444) 4,260	3,902 (118)
(Loss)/earnings per share attributable to owners of the Company From continuing and discontinued operations	(235,184)	3,784 (Restated)
Basic and diluted 14 From continuing operations	HK(36.36) cents	HK16.68 cents
- Basic and diluted 14	HK(36.36) cents	HK13.94 cents

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 March 2017

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$′000
Non-current assets			
Property, plant and equipment	16	7,875	6,450
Property under development	17	73,628	47,308
Prepaid lease payments	18	19,943	21,579
Interest in an associate	19	232,004	468,286
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	20	187,241	-
Available-for-sale financial assets	21	146,225	190,876
Loan receivables	22	74,940	100,000
Intangible assets	23	653	653
Deposit paid	27	500	-
		743,009	835,152
Current assets			
Stock of properties	25	361,264	471,530
Account receivables	26	68,882	_
Loan receivables	22	387,655	89,500
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	27	96,579	86,107
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	20	84,838	116,190
Cash and bank balances held in segregated accounts	28	7,687	_
Time deposits	29	13,481	37,840
Cash and bank balances	30	240,011	361,403
		1,260,397	1,162,570
Less: Current liabilities			
Account payables	31	31,228	_
Deposits received, accruals and other payables	32	176,577	195,889
Receipts in advance		142,910	338
Tax payable		77,516	68,748
Bank loans	33	62,674	144,955
		490,905	409,930
Net current assets		769,492	752,640
Total assets less current liabilities		1,512,501	1,587,792

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 March 2017

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Less: Non-current liabilities			
Loans from non-controlling interests	34	73,500	19,600
Loans from a related company	35	80,000	_
Bank loans	33	104,235	121,441
		257,735	141,041
Net assets		1,254,766	1,446,751
Capital and reserves			
- Share capital	37	4,644	46,443
Reserves		1,245,975	1,400,421
Equity attributable to owners of the Company		1,250,619	1,446,864
Non-controlling interests		4,147	(113)
Total equity		1,254,766	1,446,751

Approved by the Board of Directors on 21 June 2017 and signed on its behalf by:

Chan Chun Hong, Thomas Director **Stephanie** Director

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the year ended 31 March 2017

	Share capital HK\$'000	Share premium HK\$'000	Contribution surplus HK\$'000 (Note i)	Exchange fluctuation reserve HK\$'000	Other reserve HK\$'000 (Note ii)	Revaluation reserve HK\$'000	Statutory reserve fund HK\$'000 (Note iii)	Retained profits HK\$'000	Attributable to owners of the Company HK\$'000	Non- controlling interests HK\$'000	Total equity HK\$'000
At 1 April 2015	11,070	55,909	714,069	90,036	(4,240)	(18,565)	16,986	190,501	1,055,766	41,416	1,097,182
Profit for the year Other comprehensive	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	52,227	52,227	(118)	52,109
income/(loss) for the year	-	-	-	(51,053)	-	2,728	-	-	(48,325)	-	(48,325)
Total comprehensive income/(loss) for the year	-	-	-	(51,053)	-	2,728	-	52,227	3,902	(118)	3,784
Placing of shares (Note iv) Expenses incurred in connection	2,200	47,300	-	-	-	_	-	-	49,500	-	49,500
with the placing of shares Right issue (Note v) Expense incurred in connection	- 33,173	(1,292) 315,151	-	-	-	-	-	-	(1,292) 348,324	-	(1,292) 348,324
with the right issue Release upon disposal	-	(9,644)	-	-	-	-	-	-	(9,644)	-	(9,644)
of a subsidiary Acquisition of a subsidiary (Note 40)	-	-	-	308	-	-	-	-	308	(41,416) 5	(41,108) 5
Transfer to statutory reserve fund	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 11,444	(11,444)	-	-	-
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	46,443	407,424	714,069	39,291	(4,240)	(15,837)	28,430	231,284	1,446,864	(113)	1,446,751
Loss for the year Other comprehensive loss	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(168,871)	(168,871)	4,260	(164,611)
for the year	-	-	-	(87,135)	-	16,562	-	-	(70,573)	-	(70,573)
Total comprehensive loss for the year	-	-	-	(87,135)	-	16,562	-	(168,871)	(239,444)	4,260	(235,184)
Share premium cancellation Capital reorganisation	-	(407,424)	407,424	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
(Note 37) Share of other reserve	(41,799)	-	41,799	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
in an associate	-	-	-	-	43,199	-	-	-	43,199	-	43,199
At 31 March 2017	4,644	-	1,163,292	(47,844)	38,959	725	28,430	62,413	1,250,619	4,147	1,254,766

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY At 31 March 2017

Notes:

- (i) Contribution surplus account represents the cancellation of the share premium account of the Company before the change of domicile and the reduction of paid-up capital of the Company under capital reorganisation.
- (ii) Other reserve represents the share of the changes in the associate's ownership interests.
- (iii) According to the relevant People's Republic of China (the "**PRC**") regulations applicable to the PRC group companies are foreign investment enterprises, each of these subsidiaries is required to allocate a certain portion (not less than 10%) of its profit after tax, as determined in accordance with the PRC Accounting Regulations, to the statutory reserve fund until such reserve reaches 50% of its registered capital.
- (iv) On 14 April 2015, the Company entered into a placing agreement with the placing agent to place a total of 220,000,000 shares of HK\$0.225 per share. The placing of shares was completed on 30 April 2015.
- (v) On 28 May 2015, the Company entered into an underwriting agreement with the underwriter to issue 3,317,375,000 rights shares of HK\$0.168 per rights share, on the basis of five rights share for every two existing shares held on 23 July 2015. On 10 July 2015, the Company entered into a supplemental agreement to the underwriting agreement with the underwriter to change the subscription price to HK\$0.105 per rights share. Upon satisfaction of the conditions of the rights issues, 3,317,375,00 rights shares were issued on 22 September 2015.

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 March 2017

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
(Loss)/profit before taxation			
Continuing operations		(148,299)	75,235
Discontinued operation		-	7,608
Adjustments for:			
Depreciation of owned property, plant and equipment	16	3,304	2,645
Net loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	7	-	101
Interest income	c	(27,401)	(23,963)
Dividend income	6	(3,799)	(2,507)
Finance costs	8 9	12,480	11,502
Net (gain)/loss on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss Impairment loss on available-for-sale financial assets	9	(26,433) 22,515	55,249
Impairment loss on loan receivables	22	11,904	_
Impairment loss on interest receivables	22	908	_
Share of results of an associate	19	213,111	(38,887)
Gain on early redemption of unlisted bonds	15	(688)	(50,007)
Loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate		(000)	56,958
Gain on disposal of subsidiary	40	-	(5,625)
Operating profit before working capital changes		57,602	138,316
Decrease in stock of properties		66,822	425,528
Increase in inventories		-	(14)
Increase in account receivables		(68,882)	(10)
Increase in loan receivables		(384,999)	(89,500)
Decrease in prepayments, deposits and other receivables		13,296	12,441
Increase in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		(129,456)	(16,927)
Increase in cash and bank balances held in segregated accounts		(7,687)	-
Increase/(decrease) in account payables		31,228	(174)
Decrease in deposits received, accruals and other payables		(18,617)	(20,797)
Increase/(decrease) in receipts in advance		147,266	(362,469)
Cash (used in)/generated from operations		(293,427)	86,394
The PRC corporate income tax paid		(10,373)	(15,781)
Hong Kong profits tax refund/(paid)		4	(276)
Net cash (used in)/generated from operating activities		(303,796)	70,337

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 31 March 2017

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Interest received Dividend income received Purchase of property, plant and equipment Property under development paid Proceeds from early redemption of unlisted bonds Investment in an associate Loan to an associate Purchase of intangible assets Capital injection from non-controlling interest Net proceeds from disposal of subsidiaries Repayment of loan from an associate	19	2,225 3,799 (4,878) (29,737) 40,000 - - - - - - - - - - 100,000	32,828 2,507 (4,357) (190,452) - (241,871) (100,000) (640) 5 42,744
Purchase of available-for-sale financial assets		-	(59,685)
Net cash generated from/(used in) investing activities		111,409	(518,921)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Interest paid Placing of shares Proceeds from right issue Proceeds from loan from a related company Proceeds from loans from non-controlling interests Proceeds from interest-bearing bank loans Repayment of interest-bearing bank loans		(10,895) – – 80,000 53,900 – (89,120)	(19,549) 48,208 338,680 - 19,600 22,528 (94,235)
Net cash generated from financing activities		33,885	315,232
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(158,502)	(133,352)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year		399,243	524,163
Effects of exchange rate changes on the balance of cash held in foreign currencies		12,751	8,432
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year		253,492	399,243
Analysis of the balances of cash and cash equivalents Cash and bank balances Time deposits		240,011 13,481	361,403 37,840
		253,492	399,243

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

1. CORPORATE INFORMATION

Easy One Financial Group Limited (the "**Company**") was incorporated in the Cayman Islands as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law of the Cayman Islands. On 31 July 2014, the Company has been deregistered in the Cayman Islands and continued in Bermuda as an exempted company with limited liability under the laws of Bermuda. The Company's shares are listed on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**").

The principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong is located at Suite 3202, 32/F, Skyline Tower, 39 Wang Kwong Road, Kowloon Bay, Kowloon, Hong Kong. The principal activity of the Company is investment holding. The principal activities of its subsidiaries comprise the property development in the PRC, provision of finance and securities brokerage services in Hong Kong.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("**HKFRSs**") (which also include Hong Kong Accounting Standards ("**HKASs**") and Interpretations) issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants (the "**HKICPA**"), accounting principles generally accepted in Hong Kong, the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and applicable disclosure requirements of The Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Listing Rules**"). These consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand ("**HK\$'000**") except when otherwise indicated.

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with HKFRSs requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumption that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis of making judgements about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates. The estimates and assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimates is revised if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Judgements made by management in the application of HKFRSs that have significant effect on the consolidated financial statements and estimates with a significant risk of material adjustments in the next year are discussed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements.

Application of new and revised HKFRSs

In the current year, the Group has applied for the first time, the following new and revised standards, amendments and interpretations ("**new HKFRSs**") issued by the HKICPA, which are effective for the Group's financial year beginning on 1 April 2016.

HKFRS 14	Regulatory Deferral Accounts
Amendments to HKFRS 11	Accounting for Acquisition of Interests in Joint Operations
Amendments to HKFRS 10,	Investment Entities: Applying the Consolidation Exception
HKFRS 12 and HKAS 28	
Amendments to HKAS 16 and HKAS 38	Clarification of Acceptable Methods of Depreciation and Amortisation
Amendments to HKAS 16 and HKAS 41	Agriculture: Bearer Plants
Amendments to HKAS 27	Equity Method in Separate Financial Statements
Amendments to HKAS 1	Disclosure Initiative
Amendments to HKFRSs	Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2012–2014 Cycle

Application of new and revised HKFRSs (continued)

The application of the amendments to HKFRSs in the current year has had no material impact on the Group's financial performance and positions for the current and prior year and/or on the disclosure set out in these consolidated financial statements.

The Group has not early applied the following new and revised HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective:

Amendments to HKFRS 2	Classification and Measurement of Share-based Payment ²
Amendments to HKFRS 4	Insurance Contract ²
HKFRS 9	Financial Instruments ²
HKFRS 15	Revenue from Contracts with Customers ²
Amendments to HKFRS 15	Clarifications to HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers ²
HKFRS 16	Leases ³
Amendments to HKFRS 10 and	Sales or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or
and HKAS 28	Joint Venture ⁴
Amendments to HKAS 7	Disclosure Initiative ¹
Amendments to HKAS 12	Recognition of Deferred Tax Assets for Unrealised Losses ¹
Amendments to HKAS 40	Transfers of Investment Property ²
Amendments to HKFRSs	Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2014–2016 Cycle ⁵
HK(IFRIC)-Int 22	Foreign Currency Transactions and Advance ²

¹ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017, with earlier application permitted

² Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2018, with earlier application permitted

³ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019, with earlier application permitted

⁴ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after a date to be determined

⁵ Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2017 or 1 January 2018 as appropriate

HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments

HKFRS 9 issued in 2009 introduced new requirements for the classification and measurement of financial assets. HKFRS 9 was subsequently amended in 2010 to include requirements for the classification and measurement of financial liabilities and for derecognition, and in 2013 to include the new requirements for general hedge accounting. Another revised version of HKFRS 9 was issued in 2014 mainly to include (a) impairment requirements for financial assets and (b) limited amendments to the classification and measurement requirements by introducing a FVTOCI measurement category for certain simple debt instruments.

Key requirements of HKFRS 9:

 all recognised financial assets that are within the scope of HKAS 39 Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement are required to be subsequently measured at amortised cost or fair value. Specifically, debt investments that are held within a business model whose objective is to collect the contractual cash flows, and that have contractual cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal outstanding are generally measured at amortised cost at the end of subsequent accounting periods. Debt instruments that are held within a business model whose objective is achieved both by collecting contractual cash flows and selling financial assets, and that have contractual terms that give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding, are generally measured at FVTOCI. All other debt investments and equity investments are measured at their fair value at the end of subsequent accounting periods. In addition, under HKFRS 9, entities may make an irrevocable election to present subsequent changes in the fair value of an equity investment (that is not held for trading) in other comprehensive income, with only dividend income generally recognised in profit or loss.

HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments

- in relation to the impairment of financial assets, HKFRS 9 requires an expected credit loss model, as opposed to an incurred credit loss model under HKAS 39. The expected credit loss model requires an entity to account for expected credit losses and changes in those expected credit losses at each reporting date to reflect changes in credit risk since initial recognition. In other words, it is no longer necessary for a credit event to have occurred before credit losses are recognised.
- the new general hedge accounting requirements retain the three types of hedge accounting mechanisms currently available in HKAS 39. Under HKFRS 9, greater flexibility has been introduced to the types of transactions eligible for hedge accounting, specifically broadening the types of instruments that qualify for hedging instruments and the types of risk components of non-financial items that are eligible for hedge accounting. In addition, the retrospective quantitative effectiveness test has been removed. Enhanced disclosure requirements about an entity's risk management activities have also been introduced.

The Directors anticipate that the application of HKFRS 9 in the future may have a material impact on amounts reported and disclosures made in respect of the Group's financial assets. However, it is not practicable to provide a reasonable estimate of the effect of HKFRS 9 until a detailed review has been completed.

HKFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers

HKFRS 15 was issued which establishes a single comprehensive model for entities to use in accounting for revenue arising from contracts with customers. HKFRS 15 will supersede the current revenue recognition guidance including HKAS 18 Revenue, HKAS 11 Construction Contracts and the related Interpretations when it becomes effective.

The core principle of HKFRS 15 is that an entity should recognise revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. Specifically, the Standard introduces a 5-step approach to revenue recognition:

- Step 1: Identify the contract(s) with a customer
- Step 2: Identify the performance obligations in the contract
- Step 3: Determine the transaction price
- Step 4: Allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract
- Step 5: Recognise revenue when (or as) the entity satisfies a performance obligation

Under HKFRS 15, an entity recognises revenue when (or as) a performance obligation is satisfied, i.e. when 'control' of the goods or services underlying the particular performance obligation is transferred to the customer. Far more prescriptive guidance has been added in HKFRS 15 to deal with specific scenarios. Furthermore, extensive disclosures are required by HKFRS 15.

The Directors anticipate that the application of HKFRS 15 in the future may have a material impact on the amounts reported and disclosures made in the Group's consolidated financial statements. However, it is not practicable to provide a reasonable estimate of the effect of HKFRS 15 until the Group performs a detailed review.

HKFRS 16 Leases

The new standard specifies how an entity to recognise, measure, present and disclosure leases. HKFRS 16 required lessees to recognised assets and liabilities for all leases unless the lease term is 12 months or less or the underlying assets has a low value. Lessors continue to classify leases as operating or finance with HKFRS 16's approach to lessor accounting substantially unchanged from its predecessor HKAS 17.

HKFRS 16 Leases (continued)

The directors of the Company anticipate that all of the pronouncements will be adopted in the Group's accounting policy for the first period beginning after the effective date of the pronouncement. The directors of the Company are currently assessing the possible impact of the above new or revised standards on the Group's results and financial position in the first year of application. The Group is not yet in a position to state whether these new pronouncements will result in substantial changes to the Group's accounting policies or financial statements. Other new or revised HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective are unlikely to have material impact on the Group's financial statement upon application.

Except as described above, the Directors do not anticipate that the application of other new and revised HKFRSs will have a material effect on the amounts recognised in the Group's consolidated financial statements.

A summary of significant accounting policies adopted by the Group in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements is set out below:

Basis of preparation

The measurement basis used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements is historical cost convention except for certain financial assets which have been carried at fair value as explained below.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars (HK\$), which is the same as the functional currency of the Company.

Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and entities controlled by the Company (its subsidiaries) for the year ended 31 March 2017. Control is achieved where the Company:

- has power over the investee;
- is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with investees; and
- has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control listed above.

When the Group has less than a majority of the voting rights of an investee, it has power over the investee when the voting rights are sufficient to give it the practical ability to direct the relevant activities of the investee unilaterally. The Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether or not the Group's voting rights in an investee are sufficient to give it power, including:

- the size of the Group's holding of voting rights relative to the size and dispersion of holdings of the other vote holders;
- potential voting rights held by the Group, other vote holders or other parties; rights arising from other contractual arrangement; and
- any additional facts and circumstances that indicate that the Group has, or does not have, the current ability to direct the relevant activities at the time that decisions need to be made, including voting patterns at previous shareholders' meeting.

Basis of consolidation (continued)

Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income from the date the Group gains control until the date when the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each item of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

Income and expenses of subsidiaries acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss from the effective date of acquisition or up to the effective date of disposal, as appropriate. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

Where necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies into line with those used by other members of the Group. All intra-group transactions, balances, income and expenses are eliminated in full on consolidation.

Changes in the Group's ownership interests in existing subsidiaries

Changes in the Group's ownership interests in subsidiaries that do not result in the Group losing control over the subsidiaries are accounted for as equity transactions. The carrying amounts of the Group's interests and the non-controlling interests are adjusted to reflect the changes in their relative interests in the subsidiaries. Any difference between the amount by which the non-controlling interests are adjusted and the fair value of the consideration paid or received is recognised directly in equity and attributed to owners of the Company.

When the Group loses control of a subsidiary, the profit or loss on disposal is calculated as the difference between (i) the aggregate of the fair value of the consideration received and the fair value of any retained interest and (ii) the previous carrying amount of the assets (including goodwill), and liabilities of the subsidiary and any non-controlling interests. Where certain assets of the subsidiary are measured at revalued amounts or fair values and the related cumulative gain or loss has been recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity, the amounts previously recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated for as if the Group had directly disposed of the related assets (i.e. reclassified to profit or loss or transferred directly to retained earnings). The fair value of any investment retained in the former subsidiary at the date when control is lost is regarded as the fair value on initial recognition for subsequent accounting under HKAS 39 *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement* or, when applicable, the cost on initial recognition of an investment in an associate or a jointly controlled entity.

Business combinations

Acquisitions of businesses are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred in a business combination is measured at fair value, which is calculated as the sum of the acquisition-date fair values of the assets transferred by the Group, liabilities incurred by the Group to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity interests issued by the Group in exchange for control of the acquiree. Acquisition-related costs are generally recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

At the acquisition date, the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed are recognised at their fair value at the acquisition date, except that:

• deferred tax assets or liabilities and liabilities or assets related to employee benefit arrangements are recognized and measured in accordance with HKAS 12 *Income Taxes* and HKAS 19 *Employee Benefits* respectively;

Business combinations (continued)

- liabilities or equity instruments related to share-based payment transactions of the acquiree or the replacement of an acquiree's share-based payment transactions with share-based payment transactions of the Group are measured in accordance with HKFRS 2 Share-based Payment at the acquisition date; and
- assets (or disposal groups) that are classified as held for sale in accordance with HKFRS 5 *Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations* are measured in accordance with that standard.

Goodwill is measured as the excess of the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree, and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree (if any) over the net of the acquisition-date amounts of the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed. If, after assessment, the net of the acquisition-date amounts of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed exceeds the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held interest in the acquiree (if any), the excess is recognised immediately in profit or loss as a bargain purchase gain.

Non-controlling interests that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of the entity's net assets in the event of liquidation may be initially measured either at fair value or at the non-controlling interests' proportionate share of the recognised amounts of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. The choice of measurement basis is made on a transaction-by-transaction basis. Other types of non-controlling interests are measured at their fair value or another measurement basis required by another HKFRS.

When the consideration transferred by the Group in a business combination includes assets or liabilities resulting from a contingent consideration arrangement, the contingent consideration is measured at its acquisition-date fair value and included as part of the consideration transferred in a business combination. Changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration that qualify as measurement period adjustments are adjusted retrospectively, with the corresponding adjustments against goodwill. Measurement period adjustments are adjustments that arise from additional information obtained during the 'measurement period' (which cannot exceed one year from the acquisition date) about facts and circumstances that existed at the acquisition date. The subsequent accounting for changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration

The subsequent accounting for changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration that do not qualify as measurement period adjustments depends on how the contingent consideration is classified. Contingent consideration that is classified as equity is not remeasured at subsequent reporting dates and its subsequent settlement is accounted for within equity. Contingent consideration that is classified as an asset or a liability is remeasured at subsequent reporting dates in accordance with HKAS 39, or HKAS 37 *Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets*, as appropriate, with the corresponding gain or loss being recognised in profit or loss.

When a business combination is achieved in stages, the Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree is remeasured to fair value at the acquisition date (i.e. the date when the Group obtains control) and the resulting gain or loss, if any, is recognised in profit or loss. Amounts arising from interests in the acquiree prior to the acquisition date that have previously been recognised in other comprehensive income are reclassified to profit or loss where such treatment would be appropriate if that interest were disposed of.

If the initial accounting for a business combination is incomplete by the end of the reporting period in which the combination occurs, the Group reports provisional amounts for the items for which the accounting is incomplete. Those provisional amounts are adjusted during the measurement period (see above), or additional assets or liabilities are recognised, to reflect new information obtained about facts and circumstances that existed as of the acquisition date that, if known, would have affected the amounts recognised as of that date.

31 March 2017

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Subsidiaries

A subsidiary is an entity whose financial and operating policies under the Company controls, directly or indirectly, so as to obtain benefits from its activities.

The results of subsidiaries are included in the Company's statement of profit or loss to the extent of dividends received and receivable. The Company's interests in subsidiaries are stated at cost less any impairment losses.

Interest in associates

An associate is an entity over which the Group has significant influence and that is neither a subsidiary nor an interest in a joint venture. Significant influence is the power to participate in the financial and operating policy decisions of the investee but is not control or joint control over those policies.

The results and assets and liabilities of associates are incorporated in these consolidated financial statements using the equity method of accounting, except when the investment is classified as held for sale, in which case it is accounted for in accordance with HKFRS 5 *Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations*. Under the equity method, investments in associates are initially recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position at cost and adjusted thereafter to recognise the Group's share of the profit or loss and other comprehensive income of the associates. When the Group's share of losses of an associate exceeds the Group's interest in that associate (which includes any long-term interests that, in substance, form part of the Group's net investment in the associate), the Group discontinues recognising its share of further losses. Additional losses are recognised only to the extent that the Group has incurred legal or constructive obligations or made payments on behalf of the associate.

Any excess of the cost of acquisition over the Group's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities of an associate recognised at the date of acquisition is recognised as goodwill, which is included within the carrying amount of the investment. Any excess of the Group's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities over the cost of acquisition, after reassessment, is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

The requirements of HKAS 39 are applied to determine whether it is necessary to recognise any impairment loss with respect to the Group's investment in an associate. When necessary, the entire carrying amount of the investment (including goodwill) is tested for impairment in accordance with HKAS 36 *Impairment of Assets* as a single asset by comparing its recoverable amount (higher of value in use and fair value less costs to sell) with its carrying amount. Any impairment loss recognised forms part of the carrying amount of the investment. Any reversal of that impairment loss is recognised in accordance with HKAS 36 to the extent that the recoverable amount of the investment subsequently increases.

Upon disposal of an associate that results in the Group losing significant influence over that associate, any retained investment is measured at fair value at that date and the fair value is regarded as its fair value on initial recognition as a financial asset in accordance with HKAS 39. The difference between the previous carrying amount of the associate attributable to the retained interest and its fair value is included in the determination of the gain or loss on disposal of the associate. In addition, the Group accounts for all amounts previously recognised in other comprehensive income in relation to that associate on the same basis as would be required if that associate had directly disposed of the related assets or liabilities. Therefore, if a gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income by that associate would be reclassified to profit or loss on the disposal of the related assets or liabilities, the Group reclassifies the gain or loss from equity to profit or loss (as a reclassification adjustment) when it loses significant influence over that associate.

When a group entity transacts with its associate, profits and losses resulting from the transactions with the associate are recognised in the Group's consolidated financial statements only to the extent of interests in the associate that are not related to the Group.

Acquisition or deemed acquisition of additional interests in associates

On acquisition or deemed acquisition of additional interests in associates, any excess of the cost of acquisition over the Group's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of that associate attributable to the additional interests obtained is recognised as goodwill, which is included within the carrying amount of the investment. Any excess of the Group's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities attributable to the additional interests obtained over the cost of acquisition, after reassessment, is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Disposal or deemed disposal of partial interests in associates

On disposal or deemed disposal of partial interests in associates without losing significant influence, the difference between the carrying values of the underlying assets and liabilities attributable to the interests disposed of, or deemed to be disposed of and the consideration received, if any, is credited or charged to the profit or loss as gain/loss on disposal or deemed disposal of interests in associates. In addition, the Group reclassifies to profit or loss in relation to the partial interests disposed of a proportionate amount of the gain or loss previously recognised in other comprehensive income if that gain or loss would be reclassified to profit or loss on the disposal of the related assets or liabilities.

Goodwill

Goodwill arising on an acquisition of a business represents the excess of the cost of acquisition over the Group's interest in the fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities of the relevant business or jointly-controlled entity at the date of the acquisition. Such goodwill is carried at cost less any accumulated impairment losses, if any.

For the purposes of impairment testing, goodwill is allocated to each of the Group's cash-generating units (or groups of cash-generating units) that is expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination.

A cash-generating unit to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment annually, or more frequently when there is indication that the unit may be impaired. If the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit is less than its carrying amount, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill allocated to the unit and then to the other assets of the unit on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit. Any impairment loss for goodwill is recognised directly in profit or loss in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income. An impairment loss recognised for goodwill is not reversed in subsequent periods.

On disposal of the relevant cash-generating unit, the attributable amount of goodwill is included in the determination of the profit or loss on disposal.

Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. The cost of an item of property, plant and equipment comprises its purchase price and any directly attributable costs of bringing the assets to its location and working condition for its intended use. Expenses incurred after item of property, plant and equipment have been put into operation, such as repair and maintenance, is normally charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss in the period in which it is incurred. In situation where it can be clearly demonstrated that the expenditure has resulted in an increase in the future economic benefits expected to be obtained from the use of an item of property, plant and equipment and where the cost of the item can be measured reliably, the expenditure is capitalised as an additional cost of that assets or as a replacement.

31 March 2017

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Property, plant and equipment (continued)

Depreciation is calculated on the straight-line basis to write off the cost of each item of property, plant and equipment to its residual value over its estimated useful lives and after taking into account their estimated residual values. The principal annual rates used for this purpose are as follows:

Furniture, fixtures and equipment	10–33 ¹ / ₃ %
Leasehold improvements	Over the lease terms
Motor vehicles	10–33 ¹ / ₃ %
Machineries	20-33 ¹ / ₃ %

Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, the cost of that item is allocated on a reasonable basis among the parts and each part is depreciated separately.

Residual values, useful lives and depreciation method are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at the end of each reporting period.

An item of property, plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss on disposal or retirement recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss in the year the asset is derecognised is the difference between the net proceeds and the carrying amount of the relevant assets.

Properties under development

Properties under development classified as non-current assets when the construction of the relevant properties commences and the construction period of relevant property development project is expected to complete beyond normal operating cycle.

Development cost of properties under development comprise leasehold land, construction costs and interest costs capitalised for qualifying assets and professional fees incurred during the development period, less any write downs to net realisable value.

The leasehold land are in the course of development, the leasehold land component is classified as a prepaid lease payment and amortised over a straight-line basis over the lease term. During the construction period, the amortisation charge provided for the leasehold land is included as part of costs of properties under development.

When the construction of relevant property development project is expected to complete within one year, the properties under development are transferred to stock of properties.

Interest in leasehold land

Interest in leasehold land represents prepaid lease payment made for leasehold land. Interest in leasehold land is stated at cost less subsequent accumulated amortisation and any accumulated impairment losses. The cost of interest in leasehold land are amortised on a straight-line basis over the shorter of relevant interest in leasehold land or the operation period of the relevant company.

Impairment of non-financial assets (other than goodwill)

At the end of each reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of its tangible and intangible assets to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss (if any). When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs. When a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be identified, corporate assets are also allocated to individual cash-generating units, or otherwise they are allocated to the smallest group of cash-generating units for which a reasonable and consistent allocation basis can be identified.

Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives and intangible assets not yet available for use are tested for impairment at least annually, and whenever there is an indication that the asset may be impaired.

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs to sell and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or a cash-generating unit) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or the cash-generating unit) is reduced to its recoverable amount. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

When an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or cash-generating unit) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or cashgenerating unit) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Stock of properties

Stock of properties comprise of properties under development and completed properties held for sale, which are held for trading is stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. On completion, the properties under development are transferred to completed properties held for sale.

Net realisable value is determined by reference to sale proceeds of properties sold in the ordinary course of business less applicable variable selling expenses, or by management estimates based on the prevailing market condition.

Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a group entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets and financial liabilities at FVTPL) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets and financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets

The Group's financial assets are classified into the following specified categories, including financial assets at fair value through profit or loss ("**FVTPL**"), loans and receivables and available-for-sale financial assets ("**AFS**"). The classification depends on the nature and purpose of the financial assets and is determined at the time of initial recognition. All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the time frame established by regulation or convention in the marketplace.

Effective interest method

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a debt instrument and of allocating interest income over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts (including all fees on points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the debt instrument, or, where appropriate, a shorter period to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Income is recognised on an effective interest basis for debt instruments other than financial assets classified as at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets are classified as at FVTPL when the financial asset is either held for trading or it is designated as at FVTPL.

A financial asset is classified as held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the near future; or
- on initial recognition it is part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Group manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

A financial asset other than a financial asset held for trading may be designed as at FVTPL upon initial recognition if:

- such designation eliminates or significantly reduces a measurement or recognition inconsistency that would otherwise arise; or
- the financial asset forms part of a group of financial assets or financial liabilities or both, which is managed and its performance is evaluated on a fair value basis, in accordance with the Group's documented risk management or investment strategy, and information about the grouping is provided internally on that basis; or
- it forms part of a contract containing one or more embedded derivatives, and HKAS 39 permits the entire combined contract (asset or liability) to be designated as at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL are stated at fair value, with any gains or losses arising on remeasurement recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss incorporates any dividend or interest earned on the financial asset and is included in the "other revenue" line item in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Loans and receivables

Loans and receivables are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. Loans and receivables (including loan receivables, account receivables, other receivables, time deposits, cash and bank balances held in segregated accounts and cash and bank balances) are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any impairment. Loan receivable are property mortgage loans and personal loans granted to customers in the ordinary course of business. If collection of loan receivable is expected in one year or less, they are classified as current assets. If not, they are presented as non-current assets.

Interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate, except for short-term receivables when the recognition of interest would be immaterial.

AFS financial assets

AFS financial assets are non-derivatives that are either designated as available-for-sales or are not classified as (a) loans and receivables, (b) held-to-maturity investments or (c) financial assets at FVTPL.

Equity and debt securities held by the Group that are classified as AFS financial assets and are traded in an active market are measured at the fair value at the end of each reporting period. Changes in the carrying amount of AFS monetary financial assets relating to interest income calculated using the effective interest method is recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated under the heading of investments revaluation reserve. When the investment is disposed of or is determined to be impaired, the cumulative gain or loss previously accumulated in the investments revaluation reserve is reclassified to profit or loss.

Impairment of financial assets

Financial assets, other than those at FVTPL, are assessed for indicators of impairment at the end of the reporting period. Financial assets are considered to be impaired where there is objective evidence that, as a result of one or more events that occurred after the initial recognition of the financial asset, the estimated future cash flows of the investment have been affected.

For all other financial assets, objective evidence of impairment could include:

- significant financial difficulty of the issuer or counterparty; or
- default or delinquency in interest or principal payments; or
- it becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or financial re-organisation; or
- the disappearance of an active market for the financial asset because of financial difficulties.

For certain categories of financial asset, such as account receivables, assets that are assessed not to be impaired individually are assessed for impairment on a collective basis. Objective evidence of impairment for a portfolio of receivables could include the Group's past experience of collecting payments, an increase in the number of delayed payments in the portfolio past the average credit period of 30 days, as well as observable changes in national or local economic conditions that correlate with default on receivables.

For financial assets carried at amortised cost, the amount of the impairment loss recognised is the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows, discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate.

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Impairment of financial assets (continued)

For financial assets carried at cost, the amount of the impairment loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of the estimated future cash flows discounted at the current market rate of return for a similar financial asset. Such impairment loss will not be reversed in subsequent periods.

The carrying amount of the financial asset is reduced by the impairment loss directly for all financial assets with the exception of account receivables, where the carrying amount is reduced through the use of an allowance account. When an account receivable is considered uncollectible, it is written off against the allowance account. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are credited against the allowance account. Changes in the carrying amount of the allowance account are recognised in profit or loss.

For financial assets measured at amortised cost, if, in a subsequent period, the amount of the impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be related objectively to an event occurring after the impairment was recognised, the previously recognised impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss to the extent that the carrying amount of the investment at the date the impairment is reversed does not exceed what the amortised cost would have been had the impairment not been recognised.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments

Debt and equity instruments issued by a group entity are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of an entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by the Group are recognised at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

Repurchase of the Company's own equity instruments is recognised and deducted directly in equity. No gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issue or cancellation of the Company's own equity instruments.

Financial liabilities at FVTPL

Financial liabilities are classified as at FVTPL when the financial liability is either held for trading or it is designated as at FVTPL on initial recognition.

A financial liability is classified as held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of repurchasing it in the near term; or
- on initial recognition it is part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Group manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial liabilities and equity instruments (continued)

Financial liabilities at FVTPL (continued)

A financial liability other than a financial liability held for trading may be designated as at FVTPL upon initial recognition if:

- such designation eliminates or significantly reduces a measurement or recognition inconsistency that would otherwise arise; or
- the financial liability forms part of a group of financial assets or financial liabilities or both, which is managed and its performance is evaluated on a fair value basis, in accordance with the Group's documented risk management or investment strategy, and information about the grouping is provided internally on that basis; or
- it forms part of a contract containing one or more embedded derivatives, and HKAS 39 permits the entire combined contract (asset or liability) to be designated as at FVTPL.

Financial liabilities at FVTPL are stated at fair value, with any gains or losses arising on remeasurement recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss incorporates any interest paid on the financial liability and is included in the "other gains and losses" line item in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

Other financial liabilities

Other financial liabilities (including account payables, other payables, bank loans, loans from non-controlling interests, loans from a related company) are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments

Effective interest method

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial liability and of allocating interest expense over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial liability, or, where appropriate, a shorter period to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Interest expense is recognised on an effective interest basis other than financial liabilities classified as at FVTPL.

Derecognition

The Group derecognises a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another entity. If the Group neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continues to control the transferred asset, the Group recognises its retained interest in the asset and an associated liability for amounts it may have to pay. If the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a transferred financial asset, the Group continues to recognise the financial asset and also recognises a collateralised borrowing for the proceeds received.

On derecognition of a financial asset in its entirety, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable and the cumulative gain or loss that had been recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity is recognised in profit or loss.

Financial instruments (continued)

Derecognition (continued)

On derecognition of a financial asset other than in its entirety (e.g. when the Group retains an option to repurchase part of a transferred asset or retains a residual interest that does not result in the retention of substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and the Group retains control), the Group allocates the previous carrying amount of the financial asset between the part it continues to recognise under continuing involvement, and the part it no longer recognises on the basis of the relative fair values of those parts on the date of the transfer. The difference between the carrying amount allocated to the part that is no longer recognised and the sum of the consideration received for the part no longer recognised and any cumulative gain or loss allocated to it that hand been recognised in other comprehensive income is recognised in profit or loss. A cumulative gain or loss that had been recognised in other comprehensive income is allocated between the part that continues to be recognised and the part that is no longer recognised on the basis of the relative fair values of those parts.

The Group derecognises financial liabilities when, and only when, the Group's obligations are discharged, cancelled or they expire. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in profit or loss.

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost, which comprises all cost of purchase and, where applicable, other cost those has been incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition, is determined on a first-in-first-out basis. Net realisable value represents the estimated selling price less all estimated costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale.

Cash and cash equivalents

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and demand deposits, and short term highly liquid investments which are readily convertible into known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value, and have a short maturity of generally within three months when acquired, less bank overdrafts which are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Group's cash management.

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of financial position, cash and bank balances comprise cash on hand and at banks.

Provisions and contingent liabilities

A provision is recognised when a present obligation (legal or constructive) has arisen as a result of a past event and it is probable that a future outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation, provided that a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

When the effect of discounting is material, the amount recognised for a provision is the present value at the end of the reporting period of the future expenditures expected to be required to settle the obligation.

Where it is not probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required, or the amount cannot be estimated reliably, the obligation is disclosed as a contingent liability, unless the probability of outflow of economic benefit is remote. Possible obligations, whose existence will only be confirmed by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more future events are also disclosed as contingent liabilities unless the probability of outflow of economic benefits is remote.

Income tax

Income tax for the year comprises current tax and deferred tax. Income tax is recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss or in equity if it relates to items that are recognised in the same or a different period directly in equity.

Current tax assets and liabilities for the current and prior periods are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities.

Deferred tax is provided, using the liability method, on all temporary differences at the end of the reporting period between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences, except:

- where the deferred tax liability arises from goodwill or the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- in respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and interests in joint ventures, where the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carry forward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised except:

- where the deferred tax asset relating to the deductible temporary differences arises from the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss; and
- in respect of deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, associates and interests in joint ventures, deferred tax assets are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. Conversely, previously unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at the end of each reporting period and are recognised to the extent that it is probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset, if a legally enforceable right exists to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and the deferred taxes relate to the same taxable entity and the same taxation authority.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Revenue recognition

Revenue is provided when it is probable that economic benefits will flow to the Group and the when the revenue can be measured reliably, on the following bases:

- from the sale of goods, when the significant risks and rewards of ownership have been transferred to the buyer, provided that the Group maintains neither managerial involvement to the degree usually associated with ownership, nor effective control over the goods sold.
- interest income, on an accrual basis using the effective interest method by applying the rate that discounts the estimated future cash receipts through the expected life of the financial instrument to the net carrying amount of the financial asset.
- dividend income from investments is recognised when the shareholder's right to receive payment has been established.
- revenue from sale of completed properties is recognised when the risks and rewards of properties are transferred to the purchasers, which is when the construction of relevant properties has been completed and the properties have been delivered to the purchasers and collectability of related receivables is reasonably assured. Deposits and installments received on properties sold prior to the date of revenue recognition are included in the consolidated statement of financial position as receipt in advance from customers under current liabilities.
- Brokerage commission income is recognised on a trade date basis when the relevant transactions are executed.
- Handling and settlement fee income are recognised when the related services are rendered.
- Placing and underwriting commission is recognised in accordance with the terms of the underlying agreement or deal mandate when the relevant significant act has been completed.

Leases

Leases are classified as finance leases whenever the terms of the lease transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownerships to the lessee. All other leases are classified as operating leases.

The Group as lessor

Rental income from operating leases is recognised on a straight-line basis over the term of the relevant lease. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiating and arranging an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset and recognised on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

The Group as lessee

Operating lease payments are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the term of the relevant lease. Benefits received and receivable as an incentive to enter into an operating lease are recognised as a reduction of rental expense over the lease term on a straight-line basis.

Employee benefits

Paid leave carried forward

The Group provides paid annual leave to its employees under their employment contracts on a calendar year basis. Under certain circumstances, such leave which remains untaken as at the end of the reporting period is permitted to be carried forward and utilised by the respective employees in the following year. No accrual is made at the end of the reporting period for the expected future cost of such paid leave earned during the year by the employees and carried forward as the amount is immaterial.

Retirement benefits scheme

The Group operates a defined contribution Mandatory Provident Fund retirement benefits scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**") under the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for those employees who are eligible to participate in the MPF Scheme. Contributions are made based on a percentage of the employees' basic salaries and are charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the MPF Scheme. The assets of the MPF Scheme are held separately from those of the Group in an independently administered fund. The Group's employer contributions vest fully with the employees when contributed into the MPF Scheme.

The employees of the Group's subsidiaries which operate in mainland China are required to participate in a central pension scheme operated by the local municipal government. The contributions are charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the central pension scheme.

Share options scheme

The fair value of share options granted to employees is recognised as an employee cost with a corresponding increase in a capital reserve within equity. The fair value is measured at grant date taking into account the terms and conditions upon which the options were granted. Where the employees have to meet vesting conditions before becoming unconditionally entitled to the share options, the total estimated fair value of the share options is spread over the vesting periods, taking into account the probability that the options will vest.

During the vesting periods, the number of share options that is expected to vest is reviewed. Any adjustment to the cumulative fair value recognised in prior years is charged/credited to the consolidated statement of profit or loss for the year of the review, unless the original employee expenses qualify for recognition as an asset, with a corresponding adjustment to the capital reserve. On vesting date, the amount recognised as an expenses is adjusted to reflect the actual number of share options that vest (with a corresponding adjustment to the capital reserve) except where forfeiture is only due to achieving conditions that relate to the market price of the Company's shares. The equity amount is recognised in the capital reserve until either the option is exercised (when it is transferred to the share premium account) or the option expires (when it is released directly to retained profits).

Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets which are assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale, are added to the cost of those assets, until such time as the assets are substantially ready for their intended use or sale. Other borrowing costs are expensed in the consolidated statement of profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 31 March 2017

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Related parties transactions

A party is considered to be related to the Group if:

- (i) A person or entity that is preparing the consolidated financial statements of the Group.
- (ii) A person or a close member of that person's family is related to the Group if that person:
 - (a) has control or joint control over the Group;
 - (b) has significant influence over the Group; or
 - (c) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or of a parent of the reporting entity.
- (iii) An entity is related to the Group if any of the following conditions applies:
 - (a) The entity and the Group are members of the same group (which means that each parent, subsidiary and fellow subsidiary is related to the others).
 - (b) One entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or an associate or joint venture of a member of a group of which the other entity is a member).
 - (c) Both entities are joint ventures of the same third party.
 - (d) One entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity.
 - (e) The entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group. If the Group is itself such a plan, the sponsoring employers are also related to the Group.
 - (f) The entity is controlled or jointly controlled by a person identified in (i).
 - (g) A person identified in (i)(a) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity).
 - (h) The entity, or any member of a Group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the Group or to the Group's parent.

Close family members of an individual are those family members who may be expected to influence, or be inflecting by, that person in their dealings with the entity and include:

- (a) that person's children and spouse or domestic partner;
- (b) children of that person's spouse or domestic partner; and
- (c) dependants of the person or that person's spouse or domestic partner.

A transaction is considered to be a related party transaction when there is a transfer of resources or obligations between related parties.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Current assets and current liabilities

Current assets are expected to be realised within twelve months of the date of the reporting period or in the normal course of the Group's operating cycle. Current liabilities are expected to be settled within twelve months of the date of the reporting period or in the normal course of the Group's operating cycle.

Foreign currencies

In preparing the financial statements of each individual group entity, transactions in currencies other than the entity's functional currency (foreign currencies) are recognised at the rates of exchange prevailing at the dates of the transactions. At the end of the reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at the rates prevailing at the date when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

Exchange differences on monetary items are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they arise except for:

- exchange differences on foreign currency borrowings relating to assets under construction for future productive use, which are included in the cost of those assets when they are regarded as an adjustment to interest costs on those foreign currency borrowings;
- exchange differences on transactions entered into in order to hedge certain foreign currency risks (see the accounting policies below); and
- exchange differences on monetary items receivable from or payable to a foreign operation for which settlement is neither planned nor likely to occur (therefore forming part of the net investment in the foreign operation), which are recognised initially in other comprehensive income and reclassified from equity to profit or loss on repayment of the monetary items.

For the purposes of presenting consolidated financial statements, the assets and liabilities of the Group's foreign operations are translated into the presentation currency of the Group (i.e. Hong Kong dollars) using exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Income and expense items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period, unless exchange rates fluctuate significantly during that period, in which case the exchange rates at the dates of the transactions are used. Exchange differences arising, if any, are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity under the heading of foreign currency translation reserve (attributed to non-controlling interests as appropriate).

Segment reporting

Operating segments, and the amounts of each segment item reported in the consolidated financial statements, are identified from the financial information provided regularly to the Group's chief operating decision maker for the purposes of allocating resources to, and assessing the performance of, the Group's various lines of business and geographical locations.

Individually material operating segments are not aggregated for financial reporting purposes unless the segments have similar economic characteristics and are similar in respect of the nature of products and services, the nature of production processes, the type or class of customers, the methods used to distribute the products or to provide the services, and the nature of the regulatory environment. Operating segments which are not individually material may be aggregated if they share a majority of these criteria.

31 March 2017

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee liabilities are recognised in respect of the financial guarantee provided by the Group to the banks for property purchasers and to certain subsidiaries of the Company.

Financial guarantee liabilities are recognised initially at fair value plus transaction costs that are directly attributable to the issue of the financial guarantee liabilities. After initially recognition, such liabilities are measured at the higher of the present value of the best estimate of expenditure required to settle the present obligation and the amount initially recognised less cumulative amortisation of fees recognised in accordance with HKAS 18.

Financial guarantee liabilities are derecognised from the consolidated statement of financial position when, and only when, the obligation specified in the contract is discharged or cancelled or expired.

Non-current assets held for sale

Non-current assets and disposal groups are classified as held for sale if their carrying amount will be recovered principally through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use. This condition is regarded as met only when the asset (or disposal group) is available for immediate sale in its present condition subject only to terms that are usual and customary for sales of such asset (or disposal group) and its sale is highly probable. Management must be committed to the sale, which should be expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale within one year from the date of classification.

When the Group is committed to a sale plan involving loss of control of a subsidiary, all of the assets and liabilities of that subsidiary are classified as held for sale when the criteria described above are met, regardless of whether the Group will retain a non-controlling interest in its former subsidiary after the sale.

When the Group is committed to a sale plan involving disposal of an investment, or a portion of an investment, in an associate or joint venture, the investment or the portion of the investment that will be disposed of is classified as held for sale when the criteria described above are met, and the Group discontinues the use of the equity method in relation to the portion that is classified as held for sale from the time when the investment (or a portion of the investment) is classified as held for sale. Any retained portion of an investment in an associate or a joint venture that has not been classified as held for sale continues to be accounted for using the equity method. The Group discontinues the use of the equity method at the time of disposal when the disposal results in the Group losing significant influence over the associate or joint control over the joint venture.

After the disposal takes place, the Group accounts for any retained interest in the associate or joint venture in accordance with HKAS 39 unless the retained interest continues to be an associate or a joint venture, in which case the Group uses the equity method (see the accounting policy regarding investments in associates or joint ventures above).

Non-current assets (and disposal groups) classified as held for sale are measured at the lower of their previous carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell.

Intangible assets

Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets with finite useful lives that are acquired separately carried at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses. Amortisation is recognised on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives or estimated unit of production. The estimated useful life and amortisation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate being accounted for on a prospective basis.

Intangible assets with indefinite useful life carried at cost less accumulated impairment loss.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Intangible assets (continued)

Intangible assets acquired in a business combination

Intangible assets that are acquired in a business combination are recognised separately from goodwill and are initially recognised at their fair value at the acquisition date (which is regarded as their costs).

Subsequent to initial recognition, intangible assets acquired in a business combination are reported at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses, on the same basis as intangible assets that are acquired separately.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, which are described in Note 2, management is required to make judgements, estimates, and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Critical judgements in applying accounting policies

The following are the critical judgements, apart from those involving estimations (see below), that management has made in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements.

Revenue recognition

The Group has recognised revenue from the sales of stock of properties as disclosed in Note 6. The assessment of when an entity has transferred the significant risks and rewards of ownership to buyers requires the examination of the circumstances of the transaction. In most cases, the transfer of risks and rewards of ownership coincides with the date when the equitable interest in the property vests with the buyer upon release of the respective property to the buyer.

As disclosed in Note 47 to the consolidated financial statements, the Group provided guarantees in respect of mortgage facilities granted by certain banks relating to the mortgage loans arranged for certain purchasers of the Group's properties. These guarantees will normally be discharged upon issuance of the real estate ownership certificate which are generally be available within three months after the purchasers take possession of the relevant properties. In order to obtain mortgages, the purchasers would have settled no less than 30% of the total contract amount in accordance with related PRC regulations upon signing the sales contract. The directors of the Company are of the opinion that such settlements provide sufficient evidence of the purchasers' commitment to honour contractual obligation of the bank loans. Further disclosed in Note 4(b) to the consolidated financial statements, the credit risk of the Group under the circumstance that a purchaser defaults on the payment of its mortgage during the term of the guarantee is very low. Accordingly, the directors believe that significant risks and rewards associated to the ownership of the properties have been transferred to the purchasers.

Impairment of account and loan receivables

The aged debt profile of account and loan debtors is reviewed on a regular basis to ensure that the account and loan debtor balances are collectible and follow up actions are promptly carried out if the agreed credit periods have been exceeded. However from time to time, the Group may experience delays in collection. Where recoverability of account and loan debtor balances are called into doubts, specific provisions for account and loan receivable are made based on credit status of the customers, the aged analysis of the account and loan receivable balances and write-off history. Certain receivables may be initially identified as collectible, yet subsequently become uncollectible and result in a subsequent writeoff of the related receivable to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income. Changes in the collectability of account and loan receivables for which provision are not made could affect the results of operations.

31 March 2017

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (continued)

Key sources of estimation uncertainty

The following are the key assumptions concerning the future, and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year.

Impairment of property, plant and equipment

In accordance with HKAS 16, the Group estimates the useful lives of property, plant and equipment in order to determine the amount of depreciation expenses to be recorded. The useful lives are estimated at the time the asset is acquired based on historical experience, the expected usage, wear and tear of the assets, as well as technical obsolescence arising from changes in the market demands or service output of the assets. The Group also performs annual reviews on whether the assumptions made on useful lives continue to be valid. The Group tests annually whether the assets have suffered any impairment. The recoverable amount of an asset or a cash-generating unit is determined based on value in use calculations which require the use of assumptions and estimates.

Estimates for net realisable value of properties under development and properties held for sale

The Group assesses the carrying amounts of properties under development and properties held for sale according to their net realisable value based on the reliability of these properties. Net realisable value for properties under development is determined by reference to management's estimates of the selling price based on prevailing market conditions, less applicable variable selling expenses and the anticipated costs to completion (including land cost). Net realisable value for properties held for sale is determined by reference to management's estimates of the selling price based on the selling price based on prevailing market condition, less applicable variable value for properties held for sale is determined by reference to management's estimates of the selling price based on prevailing market condition, less applicable variable selling expenses. Based on management's best estimates, there is no material impairment for properties under development and properties held for sale at 31 March 2017.

Impairment loss on available-for-sale investments

In determining whether there is objective evidence of impairment in relation to the Group's available-for-sale investments financial instrument, the Group takes into consideration significant or prolonged decline in the market prices below the respective costs. When the fair value declines, management makes assumptions about the decline in value to determine whether there is an impairment that should be recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

Income tax

The Group is subject to income taxes in Hong Kong and mainland China. Significant judgement is required in determining the provision for income taxes. There are many transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain during the ordinary course of business. The Group recognises liabilities for anticipated tax audit issues based on estimates of whether additional taxes will be due. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax and deferred tax provisions in the period in which such determination is made.

PRC land appreciation taxes

PRC land appreciation tax is levied at progressive rates ranging from 30% to 60% on the appreciation of land value, being the proceeds of sale of properties less deductible expenditures including sales charges, borrowing costs and all property development expenditures.

The Group is subject to land appreciation taxes in the PRC. However, the implementation and settlement of these taxes varies among various tax jurisdictions in cities of the PRC, and the Group has not finalised its land appreciation taxes calculation and payments with any local tax authorities in the PRC. Accordingly, significant judgement is required in determining the amount of the land appreciation taxes. The Group recognised these land appreciation taxes based on management's best estimates according to the interpretation of the tax rules. The final tax outcome could be different from the amounts that were initially recorded, and these differences will impact the income tax expense and tax provisions in the periods in which such taxes have been finalised with local tax authorities.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (continued)

Key sources of estimation uncertainty (continued)

Impairment of associate

In considering the impairment that may be required for the Group's associate, recoverable amount of the associate needs to be determined. The recoverable amount is the greater of the fair value less costs to sell and the value-in-use. It is difficult to precisely estimate selling price because quoted market prices for the associate may not be readily available. In determining the value-in-use, expected cash flows generated by the asset are discounted to their present value, which requires significant judgement relating to items such as level of sales volume, selling price and amount of operating costs. The Group uses all readily available information in determining an amount that is reasonable approximation of recoverable amount, including estimates based on reasonable and supportable assumptions and projections of items such as sales volume, selling price and amount of operating costs.

Fair value measurements and valuation processes

Some of the Group's assets are measured at fair value for financial reporting purposes. The Directors determine the approximate valuation techniques and inputs for fair value measurements. The valuation is performed at the end of the reporting period. Where there is material change in the fair value of the assets, the cause of the fluctuation will be reported to the management of the Group.

In estimating the fair value of an asset, the Group uses market-observable data to the extent they are available. When Level 1 inputs are not available, the Group uses valuation techniques that include inputs that are not based on observable market data to estimate the fair value of financial instruments. Detailed information about the valuation techniques and inputs used in the determination of the fair value of financial assets is disclosed in Note 4(c).

4. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND CAPITAL RISK MANAGEMENT

(a) Categories of financial instruments

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Financial assets: FVTPL Loans and receivables (including cash and cash equivalents) Available-for-sale	272,079 805,667 146,225	116,190 600,157 190,876
Financial liabilities: Amortised cost	525,402	481,885

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies

The main risks arising from the Group's financial instruments are market risk (including interest rate risk, foreign exchange risk and other price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The board of directors reviews and agrees policies for managing each of these risks and they are summarised below.

Market risk

The Group's activities expose it primarily to the financial risks of changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and equity prices.

Market risk exposures are measured by sensitivity analysis.

There has been no change to the Group's exposure to market risk or the manner in which it manages and measures the risk.

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

Market risk (continued)

Interest rate risk management

The Group's interest rate risk arises from interest-bearing borrowings. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk. The Group did not enter into interest rate swap to hedge against its exposures to changes in fair values of the borrowings.

The Group's cash flow interest rate risk relates primarily to floating rate bank loans. It is the Group's policy to keep its bank borrowings at floating rate of interest so as to minimise the fair value interest rate risk. The Group's cash flow interest rate risk is mainly concentrated on the fluctuation of HIBOR arising from the Group's Hong Kong dollars denominated borrowings and prevailing market rates quoted by the PRC arising from the Group's Renminbi denominated borrowings.

Sensitivity analysis on floating rate bank loans

The sensitivity analysis below has been determined based on the exposure to interest rates for floating rate bank balances and borrowings at the end of the reporting period. The analysis is prepared assuming the bank balances and borrowings outstanding at the end of the reporting period were outstanding for the whole year.

If interest rates had been 50 basis points higher/lower and all other variables were held constant, the Group's:

• net loss for the year ended 31 March 2017 would increase/decrease by approximately HK\$433,000 (2016: approximately HK\$1,066,000). This is mainly attributable to the Group's exposure to interest rates on its floating rate bank balances and borrowings.

The Group's exposures to interest rates on financial liabilities are detailed in the liquidity risk management section of this note.

Foreign exchange risk management

The Group operates in Hong Kong and the PRC and is exposed to foreign exchange risk arising from various currency exposures, primarily with respect to US dollars and Renminbi. Foreign exchange risk arises from the foreign currency denomination of commercial transactions, assets and liabilities. The Group has no significant direct exposure to foreign currencies as most of the commercial transactions, assets and liabilities are denominated in a currency same as the functional currency of each entity of the Group.

Other price risk

The Group is exposed to equity price risk through its investment in listed equity securities. The management manages this exposure by maintaining a portfolio of investments with different risk and return profiles. The Group's equity price risk is mainly concentrated on equity securities in The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

Sensitivity analysis on other price risk

The sensitivity analysis below has been determined based on the exposure to equity price risk at the end of the reporting period. For sensitivity analysis purpose, the sensitivity rate is increased to 10% in the current year as a result of the volatile financial market.

If equity prices had been 10% higher/lower:

• net loss for the year ended 31 March 2017 would increase/decrease by approximately HK\$27,208,000 (2016: approximately HK\$11,619,000). This is mainly due to the changes in fair value of held-for-trading investments.

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

Market risk (continued)

Credit risk

As at 31 March 2017, the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk which will cause a financial loss to the Group due to failure to discharge an obligation by the counterparties is arising from the carrying amount of the respective recognised financial assets as stated in the consolidated statement of financial position.

The Group has put in place policies to ensure that sales of products are made to customers with an appropriate credit history and the Group performs period credit evaluations of its customers. In addition, the Group reviews the recoverable amount of each individual trade debt and debt investments at the end of each reporting period to ensure that adequate impairment losses are made for irrecoverable amounts. In this regard, the directors of the Company consider that the Group's credit risk is significantly reduced.

The credit risk on liquid funds is limited because the counterparties are banks with high credit ratings assigned by international credit-rating agencies.

Provision of securities brokerage services

In order to manage the credit risk in the account receivables due from clients arising from business dealing in securities, individual credit evaluations are performed on all clients. Account receivables from cash clients generally settled in two days after trade date, credit risk arising from account receivables due from cash clients is considered minimal. In addition, the Group review the recoverable amount of each individual receivable at the end of each reporting period to ensure that adequate impairment losses are made for irrecoverable amounts. In this regard, the directors of the Company consider that the credit risk is significant reduced. Market conditions and adequacy of securities collateral are monitored by the management on a daily basis.

In respect of amounts receivable from clearing houses, credit risks are considered low as the Group normally enters into transactions with clearing houses which are registered with regulatory bodies.

Other than concentration of credit risk on liquid funds which are deposited with several banks with high credit ratings, the Group does not have any other significant concentration of credit risk.

Liquidity risk

The Group's liquidity risk management includes diversifying the funding sources. Internally generated cash flow, issuance of shares and interest-bearing bank loans during the year are the general source of funds to finance the operation of the Group. The Group regularly reviews its major funding positions to ensure that it has adequate financial resources in meeting its financial obligations.

The following tables detail the Group's and the Company's remaining contractual maturity for its non-derivative financial liabilities which are included in the maturity analysis provided internally to the key management personnel for the purpose of managing liquidity risk. For non-derivative financial liabilities, the table reflects the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities based on the earliest date on which the Group and the Company can be required to pay. The tables include both interest and principal cash flows.

(b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued) Liquidity risk

At 31 March 2017

	Weighted average effective interest rate %	On demand or within 1 year HK\$'000	2 to 5 years HK\$'000	Total undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	Total carrying amount HK\$'000
Non-derivative financial liabilities Account and other payables Loans from non-controlling interests Bank loans Loans from a related company	- 5.54 6.50	(204,993) _ (66,056) _	– (73,500) (109,253) (87,800)	(175,309)	(204,993) (73,500) (166,909) (80,000)
		(271,049)	(270,553)	(541,602)	(525,402)

31 March 2016

	Weighted average effective interest rate %	On demand or within 1 year HK\$'000	2 to 5 years HK\$'000	Total undiscounted cash flows HK\$'000	Total carrying amount HK\$'000
Non-derivative financial liabilities Account and other payables Loans from non-controlling interests Bank loans	- - 6.74	(195,889) _ (162,665)	_ (19,600) (138,453)	(195,889) (19,600) (301,118)	(195,889) (19,600) (266,396)
		(358,554)	(158,053)	(516,607)	(481,885)

(c) Fair value of financial instruments

The fair values of financial assets and financial liabilities are determined as follows:

- (i) the fair values of financial assets and financial liabilities with standard terms and conditions and traded in active liquid markets are determined with reference to quoted market bid and ask prices respectively;
- (ii) the fair values of other financial assets and financial liabilities (excluding derivative instruments) are determined in accordance with generally accepted pricing models (e.g. discounted cash flow analysis using observable and/or unobservable inputs); and
- (iii) the fair values of derivative instruments are calculated using quoted prices. Where such prices are not available, a discounted cash flow analysis is performed using the applicable yield curve for the duration of the instruments for non-optional derivatives, and option pricing models for optional derivatives.

The following table provides an analysis of financial instruments that are measured subsequent to initial recognition at fair value, grouped into Levels 1 to 3 based on the degree to which the fair value is observable:

• Level 1 fair value measurements are those derived from quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

- (c) Fair value of financial instruments (continued)
 - Level 2 fair value measurements are those derived from inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices); and
 - Level 3 fair value measurements are those derived from valuation techniques that include inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

Fair value of the Group's financial assets that are measured at fair value on recurring basis The following table gives information about how the fair value of these financial assets is determined in particular, the valuation technique and input used.

	Fair value as at 31 March		Fair value hierarchy	Valuation techniques and key inputs
	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000		
Financial assets FVTPL				
— listed equity securities	77,516	112,848	level 1	Quoted bid price in an active market
— unlisted bond fund	7,322	3,342	level 1	Indicative market price provided by financial institutions
— convertible notes	187,241	-	level 3	Discount rate 12.33% is determined using binomial model
Available-for-sale				
— unlisted bonds	109,055	139,900	level 3	Discount for credit risk of approximately 9.06% (2016: 11.57%) determined stream of future cash flow discounted to present value
— listed equity securities	37,170	50,976	level 1	Quoted bid price in an active market

(c) Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

	Level 1 HK\$'000	31 March Level 2 HK\$'000	2017 Level 3 HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Financial assets FVTPL — listed equity securities — unlisted bond fund — convertible notes	77,516 7,322 –	- - -	- - 187,241	77,516 7,322 187,241
Available-for-sale — unlisted bonds — listed equity securities	_ 37,170	- -	109,055 _	109,055 37,170
Total	122,008	-	296,296	418,304

		31 March 2016				
	Level 1 HK\$'000	Level 2 HK\$'000	Level 3 HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000		
Financial assets						
FVTPL						
 — listed equity securities 	112,848	-	-	112,848		
 — unlisted bond fund 	3,342	-	-	3,342		
Available-for-sale						
— unlisted bonds	-	_	139,900	139,900		
— listed equity securities	50,976	-	-	50,976		
Total	167,166	_	139,900	307,066		

There were no transfers between Level 1 and 2 in both years.

The movements in fair value measurements in Level 3 during the year are as follows:

	HK\$'000
At 1 April 2015	127,836
Total gains in profit or loss	627
Total gain in other comprehensive income	11,437
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	139,900
Additions	140,000
Total gains in profit or loss	48,543
Early redemption in unlisted bond	(40,000)
Total gain in other comprehensive income	7,853
At 31 March 2017	296,296

There is no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 and no transfers into or out of Level 3 in both years.

(d) Financial assets and financial liabilities offsetting

The disclosures set out in the tables below include financial assets and financial liabilities that are subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreement.

Under the agreement of continuous net settlement made between the Group and Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited ("**HKSCC**"), the Group has a legally enforceable right to set off the money obligations receivable and payable with HKSCC on the same settlement date and the Group intends to settle on a net basis.

	Gross amounts of recognised financial assets/ (liabilities)	Gross amounts of recognised financial assets/ (liabilities) set off in the consolidated statement of financial position	Net amounts of financial assets/ (liabilities) presented in the consolidated statement of financial position	Related amounts the consolidated financial p Financial instruments	statement of	Net amount
Financial assets Account receivables — Clearing house	10,394	-	10,394	-	_	10,394
Financial liabilities Account payables — Clearing house	(13,206)	_	(13,206)	_	_	(13,206)

As at 31 March 2017

As at 31 March 2016, there is no any financial assets and financial liabilities offsetting.

(e) Capital risk management

The Group's objectives when managing capital are to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders and to maintain an optimal capital structure to reduce the cost of capital.

The capital structure of the Group consists of debt (i.e. interest-bearing loans) and equity attributable to owners of the Company, comprising issued share capital, reserves and accumulated losses.

Gearing ratio

The directors review the capital structure regularly. As part of this review, the directors consider the cost of capital and the risks associated with each class of capital. The ratio is calculated based on net debt and total equity.

(e) Capital risk management (continued)

Gearing ratio (continued)

The gearing ratio at the end of the reporting period was as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Total debt (Note)	320,409	285,996
Less: Time deposits	(13,481)	(37,840)
Cash and bank balances	(240,011)	(361,403)
Net debt	66,917	(113,247)
Total equity	1,254,766	1,446,751
Gearing ratio	5.3%	N/A

Note:

Total debt comprises bank loans, loans from non-controlling interests and loans from a related company as detailed in Notes 33, 34 and 35 to the consolidated financial statements respectively.

In addition, one subsidiary of the Group is licensed by the Securities and Futures Commission (the "**SFC**") and is obliged to meet the regulatory liquid capital requirements under the Securities and Futures (Financial Resources) Rules ("**FRR**") adopted by the SFC under the FRR, a regulated entity must maintain liquid capital assets and liabilities adjusted as determined by FRR in excess of HK\$3 million or 5% of the total adjusted liabilities, whichever is higher. The subsidiary has complied with the liquid capital requirements imposed by the FRR during the year.

5. SEGMENT INFORMATION

Information reported to the board of directors of the Company, being the chief operating decision maker, for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance focuses on types of goods or services delivered or provided. The Group operating and reportable segment under HKFRS 8 is therefore as follows:

- Property development operation
- Provision of finance business operation
- Provision of brokerage services operation

Sales of fresh pork and related produce operation was discontinued during the year ended 31 March 2016. The segment information reported below does not include any amounts for this discontinued operation, which are described in more detail in Note 13 to the consolidated financial statements.

5. SEGMENT INFORMATION (continued)

Segment revenue and results

The following is an analysis of the Group's revenue and results from continuing operations by reportable segments:

2017

	Property development operation HK\$'000	Provision of finance business operation HK\$'000	Provision of brokerage services operation HK\$'000	Total HK\$′000
Segment revenue	214,850	49,647	973	265,470
Segment results	52,800	12,132	(4,780)	60,152
Unallocated interest income and gains Corporate and other unallocated expenses Finance costs Net gain on financial assets at FVTPL Impairment loss on available-for-sale financial assets Share of results of an associate				30,069 (16,847) (12,480) 26,433 (22,515) (213,111)
Loss before taxation from continuing operations			-	(148,299)

2016

	Property development operation HK\$'000	Provision of finance business operation HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Segment revenue	622,907	2,768	625,675
Segment results	151,439	(2,112)	149,327
Unallocated interest income and gains Corporate and other unallocated expenses Finance costs Net loss on financial assets at FVTPL Loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate Share of results of an associate			24,143 (13,413) (11,502) (55,249) (56,958) 38,887
Profit before taxation from continuing operations			75,235

Revenue reported above represents revenue generated from external customers. There were no inter-segment sales in the year (2016: Nil).

Segment profit represents the profit earned by each segment without allocation of corporate expenses including directors' salaries, finance costs, impairment loss on available-for-sale financial assets, loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate, share of results of an associate and net gain/(loss) on financial assets at FVTPL. This is the measure reported to the chief operating decision maker for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

5. SEGMENT INFORMATION (continued)

Segment assets and liabilities

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Segment assets Property development operation Provision of finance business operation Provision of brokerage services operation	726,858 509,345 90,074	737,768 142,542 –
Total segment assets Unallocated	1,326,277 677,129	880,310 1,117,412
Consolidated assets	2,003,406	1,997,722
Segment liabilities Property development operation Provision of finance business operation Provision of brokerage services operation	547,464 77,083 31,712	522,550 20,087 –
Total segment liabilities Unallocated	656,259 92,381	542,637 8,334
Consolidated liabilities	748,640	550,971

For the purpose of monitoring segment performance and allocating resources between segments:

- all assets are allocated to reportable segments other than interest in an associate, financial assets at FVTPL, available-for-sale financial assets and corporate assets.
- all liabilities are allocated to reportable segments other than corporate liabilities.

Other segment information

	develo	perty pment ation	Provis finance l opera			ion of e services ation	Unallo	ocated	To	tal
	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Depreciation and amortisation Additions to non-current assets	1,420 29,880	2,194 193,359	1,172 2,005	451 4,012	712 2,730	-	-	-	3,304 34,615	2,645 197,371
Gain on disposal of subsidiary Loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(5,625) 56,958	-	(5,625) 56,958
Loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	101	_	101
Net (gain)/loss on financial assets at FVTPL	-	_	-	_	-	_	(26,433)	55,249	(26,433)	55,249
Impairment loss on available-for-sales financial assets	_	_	_	_	_	_	22,515	_	22,515	_
Impairment loss on loan receivables	-	-	11,904	_	-	_	-	_	11,904	_
Impairment loss on interest receivables	-	-	908	-	-	-	-	_	908	-
Gain on early redemption of unlisted bonds	-	-	-	-	-	-	(688)	_	(688)	-

5. SEGMENT INFORMATION (continued)

Revenue from major products and services

The Group's revenue from its major products and services were as follows:

	2017 HK\$′000	2016 HK\$'000
Segment revenue Sales of stock properties Interest income from loan financing Commission and fee income from dealing in securities Placing and underwriting commission	214,850 49,647 844 129	622,907 2,768 _ _
	265,470	625,675

Geographical information

The Group operates in two principal geographical areas — mainland China and Hong Kong.

The Group's revenue from external customers and information about its non-current assets by geographical location are detailed below:

	Revenue from external customers Year ended		Non-current assets* As at	
	31 March	31 March	31 March	31 March
	2017	2016	2017	2016
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Mainland China	214,850	622,907	95,437	72,428
Hong Kong	50,620	2,768	6,509	2,909
	265,470	625,675	101,946	75,337

* Non-current assets exclude those relating to the interest in an associate, financial assets at FVTPL, available-for-sale financial assets, loan receivables and intangible assets at 31 March 2017 and 2016.

Information about major customers

During the year ended 31 March 2017, one customer contributed approximately HK\$30,169,000 for which the amount was over 10% to the total revenue of the Group (2016: Nil).

6. REVENUE AND OTHER REVENUE

Revenue represents the interest income earned, commission and fee income from dealing in securities and sales of stock of properties, after allowances for returns and trade discounts. All significant intra-group transactions have been eliminated on consolidation.

An analysis of the Group's revenue and other revenue for the year is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Continuing operations		
Revenue		
Sales of stock of properties	214,850	622,907
Interest income from loan financing	49,647	2,768
Commission and fee income from dealing in securities	844	-
Placing and underwriting commission	129	_
	265,470	625,675
Other revenue and gain		
Interest income on bank deposits	1,299	3,042
Interest income on an interest-bearing loan to an associate	6,641	5,261
Interest income on unlisted bonds	13,820	15,660
Interest income on convertible notes	4,715	-
Interest income from cash clients	926	-
Dividend income on listed securities	3,799	2,507
Handling and settlement income	24	-
Rental income	14,518	11,712
Gain on early redemption of unlisted bonds	688	-
Sundry income	360	230
	46,790	38,412

Other revenue from financial assets are analysed as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Loans and receivables (including cash and bank balances) Available-for-sale financial assets Convertible notes Dividend income from financial assets at FVTPL	8,866 14,508 4,715 3,799	8,303 15,660 – 2,507
	31,888	26,470

7. (LOSS)/PROFIT FOR THE YEAR

Operating loss from continuing operations is stated at after charging:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Continuing operations		
Cost of completed properties sold	86,043	357,657
Business taxes and other levies	12,137	38,337
Commission paid to brokers	491	-
Depreciation of owned property, plant and equipment	3,304	2,645
Auditors' remuneration	1,450	1,100
Exchange losses	831	568
Minimum lease payments under operating lease for land and buildings	9,613	4,419
Net loss on disposal of property, plant and equipment	–	101
Salaries and other short-term employee benefits	32,479	22,877
(excluding directors' remuneration (Note 10))	1,914	1,995
Retirement benefits scheme contributions	34,393	24,872

8. FINANCE COSTS

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Continuing operations		
Interest on interest-bearing bank loans wholly repayable within five years Interest on interest-bearing loans wholly repayable within five years	14,220 1,585	20,611
Less: Amounts capitalised in the cost of property under development	15,805 (3,325)	20,611 (9,109)
	12,480	11,502

The weighted average capitalisation rate on funds borrowed generally is 6.01% per annum (2016: 6.74%).

9. NET GAIN/(LOSS) ON FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	2017 HK\$′000	2016 HK\$'000
Continuing operations		
Realised loss on financial assets at FVTPL Unrealised gain/(loss) on financial assets at FVTPL	(7,090) 33,523	(1,166) (54,083)
	26,433	(55,249)

31 March 2017

10. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

Directors' emoluments disclosed pursuant to Section 383 of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Disclosure of Information about Benefits of Directors) Regulations (Cap. 622G) are as follows:

The remuneration of every director for the years ended 31 March 2017 and 2016 is set out below:

Name of director	Salaries and other benefits HK\$'000	Director's fee HK\$'000	Provident fund contributions HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
2017:				
Executive directors				
Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas (Chairman and Managing Director)	2,188		18	2,206
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai	2,188	_	18	2,206
Ms. Stephanie (appointed on 31 May 2016)	837	-	18	855
Independent non-executive directors				
Mr. Sin Ka Man	-	170	-	170
Mr. Yuen Kam Ho, George	-	170	-	170
Mr. Cheung Sau Wah, Joseph	-	200	-	200
	3,191	540	45	3,776
2016:				
Executive directors				
Mr. Chan Chun Hong, Thomas				
(Chairman and Managing Director)	2,672	-	18	2,690
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai	2,672 163	-	18 8	2,690 171
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Wong Yiu Hung, Gary	163	- -		171
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai		- -		
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Wong Yiu Hung, Gary	163	- -		171
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Wong Yiu Hung, Gary (resigned on 10 July 2015)	163	_ _ 160		171
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Wong Yiu Hung, Gary (resigned on 10 July 2015) Independent non-executive directors	163	- - 160 160		171 216
Mr. Cheung Wai Kai Mr. Wong Yiu Hung, Gary (resigned on 10 July 2015) Independent non-executive directors Mr. Sin Ka Man	163			171 216 160

During the year, no emoluments were paid by the Group to the directors as an inducement to join, or upon joining the Group, or as compensation for loss of office (2016: Nil). None of the directors has waived any emoluments during the year (2016: Nil).

11. FIVE HIGHEST PAID EMPLOYEES AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

The aggregate emoluments of the five highest paid individuals included two (2016: one) executive directors of the Company, whose emoluments are included in Note 10 above. The aggregate emoluments of the remaining three (2016: four) highest paid individuals who is neither director nor senior management are as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Basic salaries and allowances Retirement benefits scheme contributions	2,759 54	3,001 71
	2,813	3,072

The emoluments of the remaining highest paid individuals fell within the following bands:

	2017	2016
Nil to HK\$1,000,000 HK\$1,000,001 to HK\$1,500,000	3 -	3 1
	3	4

During the year, no emoluments were paid by the Group to the senior management, highest paid employees as an inducement to join, or upon joining the Group, or as compensation for loss of office (2016: nil).

12. TAXATION

Continuing operations

Hong Kong profits tax has been provided at the rate of 16.5% (2016: 16.5%) on the estimated assessable profits arising in Hong Kong during the year. The PRC corporate income tax has been provided at the rate of 25% on the estimated assessable profits arising in the PRC during the year (2016: 25%).

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Current taxation: — Hong Kong profits tax — PRC corporate income tax	2,112 14,200	8 31,676
Total tax charge for the year	16,312	31,684

31 March 2017

12. TAXATION (continued)

The tax charge for the year can be reconciled to the (loss)/profit before taxation per the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as follows:

2017

	Hong Kong HK\$'000 %		Mainland China HK\$'000 %		Total HK\$'000	
	111(\$ 000	/0	111(3 000	/0	1113 000	/0
Profit/(loss) before taxation:	(200,480)		52,181		(148,299)	
Tax at the applicable income tax rate Tax effect of income and expenses not taxable or deductible for	(33,079)	(16.5)	13,045	25	(20,034)	(13.6)
tax purposes	21,277	10.6	333	0.6	21,610	14.6
Temporary differences	3	-	-	-	3	-
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised	13,911	6.9	822	1.6	14,733	10.0
Tax charge at the effective tax rate for the year	2,112	1.0	14,200	27.2	16,312	11.0

2016

	Hong Kong		Mainland China		Total	
	HK\$'000 (Note)	%	HK\$'000 (Note)	%	HK\$'000	%
Profit/(loss) before taxation:	(74,340)		149,575		75,235	
Tax at the applicable income tax rate Tax effect of income and expenses not taxable or deductible for	(12,266)	(16.5)	37,394	25.0	25,128	33.4
tax purposes	10,308	13.9	(8,450)	(5.6)	1,858	2.5
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised	1,966	2.6	2,732	1.8	4,698	6.2
Tax charge at the effective tax rate						
for the year	8	_	31,676	21.2	31,684	42.1

Note:

Subsidiaries in mainland China are subject to PRC corporate income tax at 25% for the years ended 31 March 2017 and 2016.

13. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

On 19 September 2013, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company entered into a sale agreement to, inter alia, dispose its 51% interest in Skywalker Global Resources Company Limited ("**Skywalker**") which held all of the Group's forestry and logging project. Pursuant to the agreement, the purchaser has agreed to acquire 1,428,000 shares of HK\$1.00 each in the issued share capital of Skywalker, representing 51% of the issued share capital of Skywalker; and the shareholder's loan for a consideration of HK\$62,000,000. The disposal constitutes a connected transaction under the Listing Rules. The disposal was completed on 17 April 2015.

On 16 March 2016, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company entered into a sale agreement to, inter alia, dispose its 100% interest in Greatest Wealth Limited ("**Greatest Wealth**") which held all of the Group's selling of fresh pork and related produce business. Pursuant to the agreement, the purchaser has agreed to acquire 100 ordinary shares of HK\$1.00 each in the issued share capital of HK\$100, representing 100% of the issued share capital of Greatest Wealth and the shareholder's loan for a consideration of HK\$9,000,000. The disposal constitutes a connected transaction under the Listing Rules. The disposal was completed on 16 March 2016.

The result of the discontinued operations included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year ended 31 March 2016 is set out below:

	Skywalker 2016 HK\$000	Greatest Wealth 2016 HK\$'000	Total 2016 HK\$'000
Profit for the year from discontinued operation Revenue Cost of sales	-	83,562 (54,428)	83,562 (54,428)
Gross profit Other revenue Selling and distribution expenses Administrative expenses	- - -	29,134 517 (24,142) (3,526)	29,134 517 (24,142) (3,526)
Profit before taxation Taxation	-	1,983 950	1,983 950
Profit for the year Gain on disposal of operation	- 140	2,933 5,485	2,933
Profit for the year from discontinued operation	140	8,418	8,558

13. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS (continued)

	Skywalker 2016 HK\$000	Greatest Wealth 2016 HK\$'000	Total 2016 HK\$'000
Profit for the year attributable to: — Owners of the Company — Non-controlling interests	140	8,418 –	8,558 –
	140	8,418	8,558
Profit for the year from discontinued operation including the follow	ving:		
Reversal of impairment loss Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	- -	36 326	36 326
Cash flows from discontinued operation			
Net cash inflow from operating activities	_	5,629	5,629

14. (LOSS)/EARNINGS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY FOR THE YEAR

From continuing and discontinued operations

The calculation of the basic (loss)/earnings per share attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
(Loss)/profit (Loss)/profit for the purpose of basic (loss)/earnings per share ((loss)/profit		
for the year attributable to owners of the Company)	(168,871)	52,227
	2017	2016 (Restated)
Number of shares		
Weighted average number of shares for the purpose of		
basic (loss)/earnings per share	464,432,500	313,187,429

The weighted average number of shares for the purpose of basic (loss)/earnings per share has been restated and adjusted with effect of share consolidation which occurred during the year ended 31 March 2017.

Diluted (loss)/earnings per share from continuing and discontinued operations for the years ended 31 March 2017 and 31 March 2016 was the same as the basic (loss)/earnings per share as there was no dilutive event existed during both years.

14. (LOSS)/EARNINGS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY FOR THE YEAR (continued)

From continuing operations

The calculation of the basic (loss)/earnings per share from continuing operations attributable to the owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
(Loss)/profit (Loss)/profit for the year attributable to the owners of the Company Less: (Loss)/profit for the year from discontinued operation attributable to the owners of the Company	(168,871) –	52,227 (8,558)
	(168,871)	43,669

The denominators used are the same as those detailed above for both basic and diluted (loss)/earnings per share from continuing and discontinued operations.

Diluted (loss)/earnings per share from continuing operations for the years ended 31 March 2017 and 31 March 2016 was the same as the basic (loss)/earnings per share as there was no dilutive event existed during both years.

From discontinued operation

Basic profit per share for the discontinued operation is HK27.3 cents (restated) per share for the year ended 31 March 2016, based on the loss for the year from discontinued operation attributable to the owners of the Company of approximately HK\$8,558,000. The denominators used are the same as those detailed above for both basic and diluted earnings per share from continuing and discontinued operations.

Diluted loss per share for the discontinued operation for the year ended 31 March 2016 was the same as the basic loss per share as there was no dilutive event existed during the year.

15. DIVIDEND

The Directors do not recommend the payment of any dividend for the year ended 31 March 2017 and 2016.

16. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Furniture, fixtures and equipment HK\$'000	Leasehold improvement HK\$'000	Motor vehicles HK\$'000	Machineries HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Cost					
At 1 April 2015	6,433	6,291	3,701	214	16,639
Additions	1,851	2,427	-	79	4,357
Disposals	(316)	-	(487)	-	(803)
Disposal of subsidiary	(1,069)	(1,722)	-	(293)	(3,084)
Exchange realignment	(202)	(47)	(86)	-	(335)
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	6,697	6,949	3,128	_	16,774
Additions	2,160	2,718	_	_	4,878
Exchange realignment	(308)	(75)	(118)	-	(501)
At 31 March 2017	8,549	9,592	3,010	-	21,151
Accumulated depreciation					
At 1 April 2015	2,906	5,699	1,783	209	10,597
Charge for the year	1,430	603	594	18	2,645
Written back on disposals	(306)	-	(395)	(1)	(702)
Disposal of subsidiary	(540)	(1,258)	-	(226)	(2,024)
Exchange realignment	(114)	(31)	(47)	-	(192)
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	3,376	5,013	1,935	_	10,324
Charge for the year	1,651	1,212	441	_	3,304
Exchange realignment	(217)	(56)	(79)	-	(352)
At 31 March 2017	4,810	6,169	2,297	-	13,276
Carrying amounts At 31 March 2017	3,739	3,423	713	_	7,875
At 31 March 2016	3,321	1,936	1,193	_	6,450

17. PROPERTY UNDER DEVELOPMENT

At 31 March 2017	73,628
Exchange realignment	(3,417)
Additions	29,737
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	47,308
Exchange realignment	(2,166)
Transfer to stock of properties	(36,660)
Additions	37,549
At 1 April 2015	48,585
	HK\$'000

Analysis of property under development:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Amortisation of prepaid lease payments Construction costs	2,908 70,720	2,671 44,637
	73,628	47,308

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

18. PREPAID LEASE PAYMENTS

	HK\$'000
Cost	
At 1 April 2015	39,332
Transfer to stock of properties	(14,037)
Exchange realignment	(1,389)
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	23,906
Exchange realignment	(1,391)
At 31 March 2017	22,515
Accumulated amortisation	
At 1 April 2015	3,489
Charge for the year	275
Transfer to stock properties	(1,664)
Exchange realignment	(122)
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	1,978
Charge for the year	394
Exchange realignment	(134)
At 31 March 2017	2,238
Carrying amounts	
At 31 March 2017	20,277
At 31 March 2016	21,928

The prepaid lease payments comprise of leasehold land situated in mainland China held under long-term leases.

Amortisation expense on prepaid lease payments of approximately HK\$394,000 (2016: approximately HK\$275,000) has been capitalised to properties under development for the year.

Analysed for reporting purposes as:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Current assets (included in prepayments, deposits and other receivables) Non-current assets	334 19,943	349 21,579
	20,277	21,928

19. INTEREST IN AN ASSOCIATE

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Cost of investment in an associate — listed in Hong Kong	520,727	520,727
Share of results Share of other comprehensive income	(228,674) (99,008)	(15,563) (32,638)
Share of other reserve	38,959	(4,240)
	232,004	468,286

Notes:

(i) On 23 June 2015, the associate of the Group, China Agri-Products Exchange Limited ("CAP") entered into a shares placing agreement with Kingston Securities Limited in relation to a placing of 387,000,000 ordinary shares (the "Shares Placing") in CAP with the nominal value of HK\$3,870,000 to not less than six places who were independent third parties under the general mandate of CAP. The Share Placing represented an opportunity for CAP to raise capital while broadening its shareholder and capital base.

Upon completion of the Shares Placing, the Group's equity interests in CAP were diluted from approximately 27.28% to approximately 22.75% and an aggregate loss on deemed disposal of equity interests in CAP of approximately HK\$56,958,000 was recognised for the year ended 31 March 2016 and included in "loss on deemed disposal of interest in an associate" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

(ii) In January 2016, CAP raised gross proceeds of approximately HK\$293 million, before expenses, by way of the rights issue. Pursuant to the rights issue, CAP shall allot and issue 698,006,782 rights shares at the subscription price of HK\$0.42 per rights share, on the basis of three (3) rights shares for every two (2) adjusted shares held on the record date. For details, please refer to the announcements of CAP dated 4 November 2015 and 27 January 2016.

Upon completion of the rights issue, the Group's equity interests in CAP increased from approximately 22.75% to approximately 28.76% and an aggregate gain on bargain purchase of equity interests in CAP of approximately HK\$67,089,000 was recognised for the year ended 31 March 2016 and included in "Share of results of an associates" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Details of the Group's associate which is held indirectly by the Company at 31 March 2017 are as follows:

Name of associate	Form of entity	Place of incorporation	Principal place of operation	Class of shares held	Proportion of nominal value of issued share capital held	Proportion of voting power held	
САР	Limited company	Bermuda	HK and the PRC	Ordinary	28.76%	28.76%	Agricultural produce exchange market management and property sales

19. INTEREST IN AN ASSOCIATE (continued)

The financial year end date for CAP is 31 December. For the purpose of applying the equity method of accounting, the consolidated financial statements of CAP for the years ended 31 December 2016 and 2015 have been used and adjustments have been made for the effects of significant transactions that occur between that date and the date of the financial statements.

The summarised financial information in respect of the Group's interests in associates is set out below:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Revenue for the year	603,132	365,192
Loss for the year attributable to the owners of the associate	(740,997)	(489,117)
Loss attributable to the Group	(213,111)	(113,965)
Other comprehensive loss attributable to the Group	(66,370)	(42,717)
Total comprehensive loss attributable to the Group	(279,481)	(156,682)
Non-current assets Current assets Non-current liabilities Current liabilities	4,290,646 1,666,558 (2,747,528) (2,050,670)	3,495,688 3,834,642 (2,613,233) (2,652,224)
Non-controlling interests	1,159,006 (353,390)	2,064,873 (436,588)
Total equity attributable to the owners of the associate	805,616	1,628,285
Net assets attributable to the Group	232,004	468,286
Market value of interest in an associate	227,513	142,212

19. INTEREST IN AN ASSOCIATE (continued)

Reconciliation of the above summarised financial information to the carrying amount of the interest in the associate recognised in the consolidated financial statements:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Share of net assets of the associate Net assets of the associate	232,004 805,616	468,286 1,628,285
Proportion of the Group's ownership interest	28.76%	28.76%

20. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

Financial assets at FVTPL comprise:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Equity securities listed in Hong Kong (Note i) Unlisted bond fund (Note ii) Convertible note (Note iii)	77,516 7,322 187,241	112,848 3,342 -
	272,079	116,190
Carrying amount analysed for reporting purpose: Current assets Non-current assets	84,838 187,241	116,190
	272,079	116,190

Notes:

⁽i) The fair values of the listed equity securities are determined based on the quoted market bid prices available on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

⁽ii) The unlisted bond fund is denominated in US dollar. The fair value of unlisted bond fund is reference to indicative market price.

⁽iii) The fair value of convertible note is determined using binomial model.

⁽iv) Assuming the portfolio of the Group's listed equity securities has remained unchanged, the fair value of the Group's listed equity securities at the date of approval of these financial statements was HK\$57,515,000 (2016: HK\$113,159,000).

21. AVAILABLE-FOR-SALE FINANCIAL ASSETS

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
At fair value — unlisted bonds in Hong Kong (Note i) — listed security (Note ii)	109,055 37,170	139,900 50,976
	146,225	190,876

Notes:

(i) On 4 October 2014, the Group entered into a subscription agreement with CAP, subscribe the 5-years bonds at the interest rate of 10% per annum issued by CAP with the principal amount of HK\$150 million. The bonds will be matured and redeemed by CAP on 28 November 2019. Details of the transaction were disclosed in the Company's joint announcement and its announcements and circular dated 4 October 2014 and 24 October 2014, 28 November 2014 respectively.

On 19 October 2016, the Group redeemed a portion of the bonds with an outstanding principal amount of HK\$40 million. The Group held bonds with the principal amount of HK\$110 million as at 31 March 2017 (2016: HK\$150 million).

The bonds were independently valued by the independent third party valuer as at 31 March 2017 based on the contractually determined stream of future cash flow discounted to present valued at a discount rate of 9.06%.

(ii) The Group acquired on-market the shares in a series of transactions conducted between 10 April 2015 and 15 April 2015 at the aggregate consideration of approximately HK\$19.80 million (exclusive of transaction costs). Upon completion of the acquisitions, the Group holds 61,000,000 Wang On Group shares ("**WOG**"), representing approximately 0.93% of the entire issued share capital of WOG.

The Group further acquired on-market the additional shares in a series of transactions conducted between 16 April 2015 and 20 April 2015 at an aggregate consideration of approximately HK\$26.77 million (exclusive of transaction costs). Upon completion of the further acquisitions, the Group holds 140,000,000 WOG shares, representing approximately 2.15% of the entire issued share capital of WOG as of 20 April 2015.

Due to a significant decline in fair value of an available-for-sale financial asset below its cost, an impairment loss of approximately HK\$22,515,000 was recognised during the year (2016: Nil), being the transfer of the accumulated fair value adjustments recognised in revaluation reserve on the impaired available-for-sale financial asset to the profit or loss of HK\$8,709,000 (2016: Nil).

22. LOAN RECEIVABLES

The maturity profile of the loan receivables at the end of the reporting period, analysed by the maturity date, is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Loan receivables: Within one year Two to five years Over five years	399,559 46,223 28,717	89,500 100,000 –
Less: Provision for individual impairment assessment of loan receivables Provision for collective impairment assessment of loan receivables	474,499 (10,500) (1,404)	189,500 _ _
	462,595	189,500
Carrying amount analysed for reporting purpose: Current assets Non-current assets	387,655 74,940	89,500 100,000
	462,595	189,500

Notes:

(i) The Group's loan receivables which arise from the money lending business of providing property mortgage loans, personal loans and corporate loans in Hong Kong are denominated in Hong Kong dollars.

Before approving any loans to new borrowers, the Group has assessed the potential borrower's credit quality and defined credit limits individually. The Group has policy for allowance of doubtful debts which is based on the evaluation of collectability and aging analysis of accounts and on management's judgment, including the current creditworthiness, collaterals and the past collection history of each client.

As at 31 March 2017, the loan receivables included (i) loans to customers amounted to HK\$223,300,000 (2016: HK\$134,000,000) which were disclosed in the announcements of the Company dated 6 May 2016, 6 June 2016, 24 November 2016, 29 December 2016, 16 January 2017, 15 February 2017 and 21 February 2017 (2016: 5 October 2015 and 15 January 2016), respectively, and (ii) loans to 569 customers amounted to approximately HK\$251,199,000 (2016: HK\$55,550,000) in total before impairment which were not required to be disclosed under the Listing Rules.

(ii) In October 2015, Peony Finance Limited ("Peony"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, provided an unsecured loan of HK\$100,000,000 to CAP. The amount is neither past due nor impaired for which there was no recent history of default. The effective interest rates on the loan receivables are 12.0% per annum.

On 19 October 2016, CAP repaid the unsecured loan of HK\$100,000,000 as part of the consideration of Peony for subscription of CAP convertible notes ("**CAP CN**") with principal amount of HK\$140 million at the conversion price of HK\$0.4 per share. Details of the CAP CN were disclosed in the announcements of the Company dated 23 August 2016, 13 September 2016 and 19 October 2016 and the circular of the Company dated 15 September 2016.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

22. LOAN RECEIVABLES (continued)

Movement in the Group's individual impairment assessment of loan receivables is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Balance at the beginning of the year Impairment loss for the year	– 10,500	-
Balance at the end of the year	10,500	_

Movement in the Group's collective impairment assessment of loan receivables is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Balance at the beginning of the year Impairment loss for the year	– 1,404	-
Balance at the end of the year	1,404	-

The credit quality analysis of the loan receivables is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Neither past due nor impaired Secured Unsecured Impaired	338,676 123,919 11,904	89,500 100,000 –
	474,499	189,500

During the year ended 31 March 2017, the Group recognised an impairment approximately of HK\$10,500,000 and HK\$1,404,000 (2016: Nil) which was individually and collectively determined to be impaired.

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

31 March 2017

23. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	Money lender license HK\$'000
Cost:	
At 1 April 2015	_
Acquisition of assets (Note 45)	653
At 31 March 2016, 1 April 2016 and 31 March 2017	653
Accumulated amortisation:	
At 1 April 2015	_
Amortisation provided during the year	-
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	_
Amortisation provided during the year	-
At 31 March 2017	-
Carrying amounts	
At 31 March 2017	653
At 31 March 2016	653

Note:

The money lender license represents the right granted to the Group for carrying on the business of a money lender for an indefinite period of time. Such intangible assets are carried at cost less accumulated impairment losses. The recoverable amount of the intangible assets has been determined based on a value in use calculation. No impairment loss was recognised during the year in which, the recoverable amount was determined on discounted cash flow method. The calculation uses cash flow projections based on financial budgets approved by the management covering 5 years. The discount rate applied was approximately 19.1%. The directors of the Company are not aware of any expected impediment with respect to the renewal of the licence and consider that the possibility of failing in licences renewal is remote. Therefore, the directors of the Company consider that the intangible assets are treated as having indefinite useful lives.

24. PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES

Particulars of the principal subsidiaries are as follows:

			Percentage of	
Name	Place of incorporation and operation	Nominal value of issued share capital/paid up registered capital	equity and voting power attributable to the Company	Principal activities
Directly held				
Loyal Fame International Limited	BVI	US\$1	100%	Investment holding
Indirectly held				
Billion Trader Investments Limited	BVI	US\$1	100%	Securities investment
Fuzhou Wang On Property Development Co., Limited	the PRC	RMB371,119,590	100%	Property development
Golden Maker Investment Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$10,000	100%	Investment holding
Golden Maker (Dongguan) Property Development Co., Limited	the PRC	RMB199,047,370	100%	Property development
Easy One Financial Management Services Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$1	100%	Provision of administrative services
Onger Investments Limited	BVI	US\$1	100%	Investment
Vast Time Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$1,000	100%	Investment holding
Easy Reach (Far East) Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$10,000	51%	Provision of finance operation
Easy One Finance Limited	Hong Kong	НК\$1	100%	Provision of finance operation
Premium Financial Limited	Hong Kong	НК\$1	100%	Provision of finance operation
Easy One Securities Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$60,000,000	100%	Provision of securities brokerage services

None of the subsidiaries issued debt securities during the year or at the year end.

The above table lists the subsidiaries of the Group, which, in the opinion of the directors, principally affected the results or assets of the Group. To give details of other subsidiaries would, in the opinion of the directors, result in particulars of excessive lengths.

25. STOCK OF PROPERTIES

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Completed properties Properties under development	361,264 –	425,976 45,554
	361,264	471,530

As at 31 March 2017, no property under development and prepaid lease payments was transferred (2016: approximately HK\$36,660,000 and HK\$12,373,000 respectively was transferred because the property under development was scheduled to be completed in the coming twelve months).

As at 31 March 2016, stock of properties amounting approximately of HK\$15,133,000 were sealed by the 廣東省東莞市第二人民法, and they were unsealed during the year ended 31 March 2017.

26. ACCOUNT RECEIVABLES

The settlement terms of account receivables arising from the business of dealing in securities are two days after trade date. The Group seeks to maintain strict control over its outstanding receivables to minimise credit risk. Overdue balances are reviewed regularly by senior management. The Group does not hold any collateral over these balances.

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Account receivables arising from the ordinary course of business of dealing in securities: — Cash clients — Clearing houses	58,488 10,394	- -
Less: Impairment	68,882 –	-
	68,882	-

The ageing analysis of the account receivables as at the end of the reporting period, based on settlement or invoices date, net of impairment is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Current Within 30 days 31 to 90 days Over 90 days	23,623 39,734 4,270 1,255	- - -
	68,882	_
31 March 2017

26. ACCOUNT RECEIVABLES (continued)

Movements of impairment loss on account receivables:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Balance at the beginning of the year Impairment loss reversed	-	36 (36)
Balance at the end of the year	-	_

27. PREPAYMENTS, DEPOSITS AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Rental and other deposits (Note i) Other prepayments and other receivables (Note ii) Prepayments for the PRC tax Prepayments for construction Interest receivables Prepaid lease payments	19,954 58,787 4,350 1,051 13,011 334	23,443 49,431 1,470 - 11,414 349
Less: Impairment loss recognised	97,487 (908)	86,107 _
	96,579	86,107

Notes:

- (i) Other deposits mainly represent deposit guarantee for certain purchasers of the Group properties which would be refundable upon issuance of real estate ownership certificate which are generally be available for the purchasers.
- (ii) Other prepayments and other receivables mainly represent sales agency commission of properties held for pre-sale and the prepayments of levies to certain government department of properties held for pre-sale. Other receivables mainly represent payments to certain government departments which would be refundable upon completion of development project.
- (iii) Deposit paid classified as non-current asset represents the trading rights that confer eligibility of the Group to trade on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

Movement of impairment loss recognised:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Balance at the beginning of the year Impairment loss recognised during the year	– 908	
Balance at the end of the year	908	-

During the year ended 31 March 2017, the Group recognised am impairment loss on interest receivables of HK\$908,000 (2016: Nil) which was individually determined to be impaired.

28. CASH AND BANK BALANCES HELD IN SEGREGATED ACCOUNTS

The Group maintains segregated trust accounts with authorised institutions to hold clients' monies arising from its normal course of business. The Group has classified the clients' monies as cash held on behalf of customers under the current assets section of the consolidated statement of financial position and recognised the corresponding account payables (Note 31) to respective clients on the grounds that it is liable for any loss or misappropriation of clients' monies. The cash held on behalf of customers is restricted and governed by the Securities and Futures (Client Money) Rules under the Securities and Futures Ordinance.

29. TIME DEPOSITS

At the end of the reporting period, the time deposits are denominated in HK\$. Time deposits carry interest rates which range from 0.02% to 1.40% (2016: 0.01% to 0.55%) per annum.

30. CASH AND BANK BALANCES

- a. At the end of the reporting period, the cash and bank balances of the Group included currencies denominated in RMB amounted to approximately HK\$165,106,000 (2016: approximately HK\$119,856,000) which is not freely convertible into other currencies.
- b. In accordance with certain PRC regulations, property development companies of the Group are required to place the proceeds received from pre-sale of properties as guarantee deposits for constructions of properties. As the end of reporting period, no deposits were used to pay for relevant property development projects when approval from PRC State-Owned Land and Resource Bureau obtained (2016: HK\$49,572,000). The restriction will be released upon the construction is completed or the real estate ownership certificate of pre-sold properties is issued, whichever is the earlier.

31. ACCOUNT PAYABLES

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Clients Brokers, dealers and clearing houses	18,022 13,206	
	31,228	_

The settlement terms of account payables arising from the business of dealing in securities are two days after trade date. No ageing analysis is disclosed as in the opinion of the executive directors of the Company, the ageing analysis does not give additional value in view of the nature of this business.

Included in account payables, amounts of HK\$7,687,000 as at 31 March 2017 were payable to clients and other institutions in respect of the trust and segregated bank balances received and held for clients and other institutions in the course of conducting the regulated activities. However, the Group currently does not have an enforceable right to offset these account payables with the deposits placed.

32. DEPOSITS RECEIVED, ACCRUALS AND OTHER PAYABLES

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Accruals	8,702	7,218
Deposits received	2,812	_
Interest payables	2,579	1,062
Other payables	16,572	4,907
Other payables for construction	40,912	96,129
Other tax and levies payables	105,000	86,573
	176,577	195,889

33. BANK LOANS

The carrying amount of the bank loans are denominated in the following currencies:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Hong Kong dollars Renminbi	52,978 113,931	52,978 213,418
	166,909	266,396
Carrying amount repayable: On demand or within one year More than one year, but not exceeding two years	62,674 104,235	144,955 121,441
	166,909	266,396
Interest-bearing bank loans at: Floating interest rate	166,909	266,396

The ranges of effective interest rates (which equal to contracted interest rates) on the Group's borrowings are as follows:

	2017	2016
Floating interest rate loans	3.8%-6.2%	3.9%-7.2%

The bank loans denominated in RMB bear interest at the prevailing market rates quoted by the People's Bank of China. The loans of approximately HK\$113,931,000 (2016: approximately HK\$213,418,000) are secured by pledge of the Group's stock of properties of approximately HK\$257,462,000 respectively (2016: prepaid lease payments and stock of properties of approximately HK\$43,849,000 and HK\$271,947,000 respectively). The loans of approximately HK\$113,931,000 are secured by corporate guarantees from subsidiaries of the Group and the Company (2016: approximately HK\$213,418,000).

The bank loan denominated in Hong Kong dollars is at the prevailing market rates reference to HIBOR+ 3.75%. As at 31 March 2017, the loan of approximately HK\$52,978,000 (2016: approximately HK\$52,978,000) is secured by pledge of the Group's stock of properties of approximately HK\$257,462,000 (2016: approximately HK\$271,947,000) and mortgage over shares of a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. The loan is secured by corporate guarantees from a subsidiary of the Group and the Company.

34. LOANS FROM NON-CONTROLLING INTERESTS

As at 31 March 2017, a loan with aggregate principal amount of HK\$73,500,000 (2016: HK\$19,600,000) borrowed from Even Value Limited ("**Even Value**") which is a minority interest of Easy Reach (Far East) Limited. The loans are unsecured, interest-free and have no fixed term of repayment.

35. LOANS FROM A RELATED COMPANY

As at 31 March 2017, a loan with aggregate principal amount of HK\$80,000,000 (2016: Nil) borrowed from Able Trend Limited which is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Wai Yuen Tong Medicine Holdings Limited ("**WYT**"). The loans are unsecured and carry fixed interest rate of 6.5% per annum.

36. DEFERRED TAXATION

As at 31 March 2017, the Group has estimated tax losses arising of approximately HK\$145,097,000 (2016: approximately HK\$124,014,000). Tax losses arising in Hong Kong are available indefinitely for offsetting against future taxable profits of the companies in which the losses arose. Tax losses arising in mainland China may be carried forward for a maximum for five years. No deferred tax assets have been recognised due to the unpredictability of future profits streams.

37. SHARE CAPITAL

	Number of shares		Share	capital
	2017 ′000	2016 ′000	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Authorised: At the beginning of the year, ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	20,000,000	20,000,000	200,000	200,000
At the end of the year, ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	20,000,000	20,000,000	200,000	200,000
Issued and fully paid: At the beginning of the year, ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each Right issue (Note i) Placing of shares (Note ii)	4,644,325 _ _ (4,470,000)	1,106,950 3,317,300 220,000	46,443 _ _ _(44,700)	11,070 33,173 2,200
Capital reorganisation (Note iii) At the end of the year, ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	(4,179,893) 464,432	4,644,325	(41,799) 4,644	- 46,443

31 March 2017

37. SHARE CAPITAL (continued)

Notes:

- (i) On 4 June 2015, the Company entered into the underwriting agreement (as revised on 10 July 2015) regarding the right issue. The Company had allotted and issued 3,317,375,000 right shares at the subscription price of HK\$0.105 per rights share. The net proceeds raised from the rights issue was approximately HK\$338 million, which is intended to provide further funding for the Group's business development and expansion, a loan to CAP, general working capital, and assist with the Group's repayment of financial indebtedness.
- (ii) On 14 April 2015, the Company entered into a placing agreement with the placing agent. Pursuant to the placing agreement, the Company has conditionally agreed to allot and issue, and the placing agent has conditionally agreed to place on a best effort basis, a maximum of 220,000,000 placing shares to currently expected to be not less than six places who and whose ultimate beneficial owners are third parties independent of the Company and connected persons of the Company at the placing price of HK\$0.225 per placing share. The net proceeds raised from the placing was approximately HK\$48 million, which is intended raise capital while broadening its shareholder base as well as its capital base.
- (iii) On 21 February 2017, the reorganisation of the share capital of the Company involving the share premium cancellation, the share consolidation, the capital reduction and the share subdivision was completed. The issued share capital of the Company was reduced by approximately HK\$41,799,000 and credited to the contributed surplus account.

Share option scheme

Details of the Company's share option scheme are included in Note 38 to the consolidated financial statements.

38. SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company operated a share option scheme (the "**Scheme**") for the purpose of providing incentives and rewards to eligible participants who contribute to the success of the Group's operations. Eligible participants of the Scheme include the Company's directors, including independent non-executive directors, other employees of the Group, suppliers of goods or services to the Group, and customers of the Group. The Scheme became effective on 8 October 2002 and, unless otherwise cancelled or amended, will remain in force for 10 years from that date.

In view of the termination of the Scheme, the Company approved for the adoption of a new share option scheme ("**New Share Option Scheme**") on 21 August 2012.

The purpose of the New Share Option Scheme is providing incentives and rewards to eligible participants who contribute or potentially contribute to the development and growth of the Group. Eligible participants include directors, including independent non-executive directors, other employees, individual who work for any member of the Group or any substantial shareholder or any company controlled by a substantial shareholder, holder of securities issued by the member of the Group and any person or entity that provides research, development or other technological support or any advisory, consultancy, professional or other services to any member of the Group.

38. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (continued)

The maximum number of unexercised share options currently permitted to be granted under the Scheme is an amount equivalent, upon their exercise, to 30% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time. The maximum number of shares issuable under share options to each eligible participant in the Scheme within any 12-month period is limited to 1% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time. Any further grant of share options in excess of this limit is subject to shareholders' approval in a general meeting.

Share options granted to a director, chief executive or substantial shareholder of the Company, or to any of their associates, are subject to approval in advance by the independent non-executive directors. In addition, any share options granted to a substantial shareholder or an independent non-executive director of the Company, or to any of their associates, in excess of 0.1% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time or with an aggregate value (based on the price of the Company's shares at the date of the grant) in excess of HK\$5 million, within any 12-month period, are subject to shareholders' approval in advance in a general meeting.

The offer of a grant of share options may be accepted within 30 days from the date of the offer, upon payment of a nominal consideration of HK\$1 in total by the grantee. The exercise period of the share options granted is determinable by the directors, and commences after a certain vesting period and ends on a date which is not later than ten years from the date of the offer of the share options or the expiry date of the Scheme, if earlier.

The exercise price of the share options is determinable by the directors, but may not be less than the higher of (i) the nominal value of a share of the Company; (ii) the Stock Exchange closing price of the Company's shares on the date of the offer of the share options; and (iii) the average Stock Exchange closing price of the Company's shares for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of the offer of the share options.

Share options do not confer rights on the holders to dividends or to vote at shareholders' meetings.

As at the date of this report, the total number of shares available for issue under the New Share Option Scheme is 46,443,250 shares, representing 10% of the share capital of the Company in issue as at the date of this report.

Up to the date of this report, no share options have been granted by the Company under the New Share Option Scheme.

39. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY

	Notes	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$′000
Non-current asset Interests in subsidiaries		-	-
Current assets Prepayments, deposits and other receivables Amounts due from subsidiaries Time deposits Cash and bank balances	39(a)	764 1,983,895 – 4,365	1,095 1,670,899 30,010 173,602
		1,989,024	1,875,606
Less: Current liabilities Accruals and other payables Amounts due to subsidiaries	39(a)	4,474 952,289 956,763	2,498 915,040 917,538
Net current assets		1,032,261	958,068
Total assets less current liabilities		1,032,261	958,068
Less: Non-current liabilities Loans from a related company		80,000	-
Net assets		952,261	958,068
Capital and reserves Share capital Reserves	37 39(b)	4,644 947,617	46,443 911,625
Total equity		952,261	958,068

Approved by the Board of Directors on 21 June 2017 and signed on its behalf by:

Chan Chun Hong, Thomas *Director*

Stephanie Director

39. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY (continued)

Notes:

(a) Amounts due from/to subsidiaries

The amounts are unsecured, non-interest bearing and repayable on demand. The fair values of the amounts at the end of the reporting period approximated to the corresponding carrying amounts due to their short-term maturities.

(b) Reserve

	Share premium HK\$'000 (Note i)	Contribution surplus HK\$'000	Accumulated losses HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
At 1 April 2015	55,909	714,069	(202,497)	567,481
Placing of shares	47,300	-	-	47,300
Expense incurred in connection with the placing of shares	(1,292)	-	-	(1,292)
Right issue	315,151	-	-	315,151
Expense incurred in connection with the placing of shares	(9,644)	-	-	(9,644)
Net loss for the year	-	-	(7,371)	(7,371)
At 31 March 2016 and 1 April 2016	407,424	714,069	(209,868)	911,625
Share premium cancellation (Note ii)	(407,424)	407,424	-	-
Capital reorganisation (Note 37)	-	41,799	-	41,799
Net loss for the year	-	-	(5,807)	(5,807)
At 31 March 2017	-	1,163,292	(215,675)	947,617

Notes:

(i) Under the Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda, the contributed surplus account of the Company is distributable to its shareholders under certain circumstances.

At 31 March 2017, the Company's reserves available for distribution to shareholders amounting to approximately HK\$947,617,000 (2016: HK\$504,201,000) and calculated in accordance with the Companies Act of the Bermuda and the articles of association of the Company.

- (ii) At the special general meeting of the Company held on 20 February 2017, resolution was passed by the shareholders to reduce the credit standing of the share premium account by setting off the contributed surplus account of the Company.
- (iii) The amounts of the Group's reserves and the movement therein for the current and prior years are presented in the consolidated statement of the changes in equity of the consolidated financial statements.

40. DISPOSAL OF SUBSIDIARIES

(a) On 16 March 2016, an indirectly wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company disposed its 100% interest in Greatest Wealth Limited ("Greatest Wealth"). Pursuant to the agreement, the purchaser has agreed to purchase the sale shares and the shareholder loan by consideration of HK\$9,000,000. The principle activity of Greatest Wealth is selling of pork meat and related products. The disposal constitutes a connected transaction under the Listing Rules.

Summary of the effects of the disposal of Greatest Wealth is as follows:

	HK\$'000
Net assets disposal of:	
Property, plant and equipment	1,060
Inventory	181
Trade receivables	32
Prepayments, deposits & other receivable	2,274
Cash and bank balances	1,060
Other payables and accruals	(1,092)
Net assets disposed of	3,515
Consideration received in cash and cash equivalents	9,000
Net assets disposed of	(3,515)
Gain on disposal	5,485
Net cash inflow arising on disposal:	
Cash consideration	9,000
Less: Cash and cash equivalents disposed of	(1,060)
	7,940

40. DISPOSAL OF SUBSIDIARIES (continued)

(b) On 19 September 2013, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company entered into a sale agreement to, inter alia, dispose of its 51% interest in Skywalker which held all of the Group's forestry and logging project. Pursuant to the agreement, the purchaser has agreed to acquire 1,428,000 shares of HK\$1.00 each in the issued share capital of Skywalker, representing 51% of the issued share capital of Skywalker; and the shareholder's loan for a consideration of HK\$62,000,000. The disposal constitutes a connected transaction under the Listing Rules. The disposal was completed on 17 April 2015.

Summary of the effects of the disposal of Skywalker and its subsidiary are as follows:

	HK\$'000
Net assets disposal of:	
Property, plant and equipment	705
Plantation assets	163,561
Concession rights	4,924
Prepayments, deposits & other receivable	7,845
Cash and bank balances	96
Deposits received, accruals and other payables	(5,876)
Deferred taxation	(52,987)
Net assets disposed of	118,268
Non-controlling interests	(41,416)
Release of exchange reserve	308
Net assets disposed of	77,160
Consideration received in cash and cash equivalents	62,000
Waiver of consideration payable by the Group	
in relation to the sale and purchase agreement	
to acquire Skywalker's shares in 2009	15,300
Net assets disposed of	(77,160)
Gain on disposal	140
Net cash inflow arising on disposal:	
Cash consideration	62,000
Less: Cash and cash equivalents disposed of	(96)
	61,904

31 March 2017

41. OPERATING LEASE ARRANGEMENTS

As lessee

The Group leases certain of its office premises under operating lease arrangements which are negotiated for lease terms of from one to three years.

At 31 March 2017, the Group had total future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases falling due as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Within one year In the second to fifth years, inclusive	6,254 6,444	752 1,948
	12,698	2,700

42. MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Save as disclosed elsewhere in the consolidated financial statements, during the years ended 31 March 2017 and 2016, the Group had entered into the following transactions with related parties which, in the opinion of the directors, were carried out in the ordinary course of the Group's business.

- (i) During the year ended 31 March 2017, a wholly-owned subsidiary received a loan interest income from CAP at the amount of approximately HK\$6,641,000 (2016: approximately HK\$5,261,000).
- (ii) During the year ended 31 March 2017, a wholly-owned subsidiary received a bond interest income from CAP at the amount of approximately HK\$13,820,000 (2016: HK\$15,660,000).
- (iii) During the year ended 31 March 2017, a wholly-owned subsidiary received a convertible note interest income from CAP at the amount of approximately HK\$4,715,000 (2016: Nil).
- (iv) During the year ended 31 March 2017, the Company paid a loan interest expense an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of WYT at the amount of approximately HK\$1,585,000 (2016: Nil).
- (v) During the year ended 31 March 2017, the leasing of office from WYT to Easy One Financial Management Services Limited for head office was for approximately HK\$724,500 (2016: approximately HK\$699,600).
- (vi) During the year from 1 April 2015 to 31 March 2016, the leasing of retail stalls from Wang On Majorluck Limited, Majorluck Limited and Greatest Wealth (Fresh Food) Limited, which were indirect wholly-owned subsidiaries of WOG, to Greatest Wealth Limited for the operation of its sales of fresh pork and related produce business of approximately HK\$8,171,000.
- (vii) On 16 March 2016, the Company entered into a sale and purchases agreement ("Agreement") with Easy Verse Limited ("Purchaser"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Wang On Group Limited. According to the Agreement, the Company agreed to dispose the 100% shares and shareholder loan of Greatest Wealth to the Purchaser with a consideration of HK\$9,000,000.

42. MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (continued)

For the transactions constitute non-exempted connected transactions under the Listing Rules, please refer to the sections "Connected Transaction" and "Continuing Connected Transactions" under the "Report of the Directors".

(viii) Key management personnel compensation

Remuneration for key management personnel, including amounts paid to the Company's directors as disclosed in Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Salaries and other short-term employee benefits Employer contribution to pension scheme	3,731 45	3,561 26
	3,776	3,587

43. CAPITAL COMMITMENT

At 31 March 2017, the Group had the following capital commitments:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Contracted but not provided for:		
Additions of property under development Additions of construction in progress	40,614 –	9,856 _
	40,614	9,856

44. PLEDGE OF ASSETS

Assets with the following carrying amounts have been pledged to secure interest-bearing bank loans of the Group as disclosed in Note 33 to the consolidated financial statements is as follows:

	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000
Prepaid lease payments Stock of properties	- 257,462	43,849 271,947
	257,462	315,796

31 March 2017

45. ACQUISITION OF ASSETS

For the year ended 31 March 2016

On 7 October 2015, the Group acquired 51% of the entire issued share capital of East Reach (Far East) Limited ("**East Reach**") for an aggregate consideration of approximately HK\$100,000. Major assets of East Reach is the money lending license.

On 3 February 2016, the Group acquired 100% of the entire issued share capital of Premium Financial Limited ("**Premium Financial**") for an aggregate consideration of approximately HK\$540,000. Major assets of Premium Financial is the money lending license.

The purpose of both acquisition is for the Group to collaborate on the development of money lending business in the future and as such. The target companies are inactive and do not operate in any money lending business during the acquisition, the acquisition did not constitute a business combination and therefore, it has been recognised as acquisition of assets.

	Premium Financial HK\$'000	Easy Reach HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Net assets acquired:			
Cash and bank balances	5	5	10
Prepayments, deposits and other receivable	_	_	_
Other payables	(23)	_	(23)
Intangible assets arising on acquisition (Note 23)	558	95	653
	540	100	640
Total consideration satisfied by: Cash consideration	540	100	640
Net cash outflow/(inflow) arising on acquisition:	·		
Cash consideration	540	100	640
Cash and cash equivalent acquired	-	(10)	(10)
	540	90	630

46. FINANCIAL GUARANTEE CONTRACTS

The Group has guarantees in respect of mortgage facilities granted by certain banks relating to the mortgage loans arranged for certain purchasers of the Group's properties. Pursuant to the terms of the guarantees, upon default in mortgage payments by these purchasers, the Group is responsible to repay the outstanding mortgage principals together with accrued interest and penalty owed by the defaulted purchasers to the banks and the Group is entitled to take over the legal title and possession of the related properties. Such guarantees terminate upon earlier of (i) issuance of the real estate ownership certificate which are generally be available within three months after the purchasers take possession of the relevant properties; and (ii) the satisfaction of mortgaged loan by the purchasers of properties.

The directors consider that in case of default in payments, the net realisable value of the related properties can cover the repayment of the outstanding mortgage principals together with the accrued interest and penalty and therefore no provision has been made in the consolidated financial statements for the guarantees.

47. GUARANTEES

As further disclosed in Note 33 to the consolidated financial statements, the bank loan of approximately HK\$166,909,000 is unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by the Company and a subsidiary of the Group (2016: approximately HK\$266,396,000).

48. EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

On 24 April 2017, the Group entered into an agreement to acquire the remaining interest in a non wholly-owned subsidiary as detailed in the Company's announcement dated 24 April 2017.

On 6 April 2017, an associate of the Group, CAP, issued and allotted 380,000,000 and 115,500,000 conversion shares on 6 April 2017 and 19 April 2017 respectively due to the exercise of conversion rights under the convertible notes. The number of ordinary shares of CAP as at the date of approval of these financial statements was 1,658,844,637 and the Group's interest in Cap decreased from approximately 28.76% to approximately 20.17%.

49. AUTHORISATION FOR ISSUE OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements were approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 21 June 2017.

FIVE-YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY

31 March 2017

Summary of the results, assets and liabilities of the group for the last five years is as follows:

	Consolidated year ended 31 March					
	2017	2016	2015	2014	2013	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
			(Restated)	(Restated)	(Restated)	
Results						
Continuing operations						
Revenue	265,470	625,675	1,123,991	965,703	886,206	
Cost of sales	(129,195)	(426,161)	(726,841)	(740,705)	(732,994)	
Gross profit	136,275	199,514	397,150	224,998	153,212	
Other revenue and gain	46,790	38,412	27,348	23,045	1,825	
Selling and distribution expenses	(18,202)	(15,032)	(26,489)	(32,375)	(24,833)	
Administrative expenses	(91,489)	(62,837)	(77,594)	(71,093)	(41,159)	
Finance costs	(12,480)	(11,502)	(17,592)	(28,721)	(36,176)	
Loss on deemed disposal of						
interest in an associate	-	(56,958)	(89,573)	(25,667)	_	
Share of results of an associate	(213,111)	38,887	(73,851)	75,804	41,118	
Net gain/(loss) on financial assets						
at fair value through profit or loss	26,433	(55,249)	80,016	55,539	(4,178)	
Impairment of available-for-sale						
financial assets	(22,515)	-	-	-	-	
(Loss)/profit before taxation	(148,299)	75,235	219,415	221,530	89,809	
Taxation	(16,312)	(31,684)	(78,210)	(39,541)	(26,381)	
(Loss)/profit for the year from						
continuing operations	(164,611)	43,551	141,205	181,989	63,428	
Discontinued operation						
Profit/(loss) for the year from						
discontinued operation	-	8,558	4,123	(206,943)	(42,478)	
Profit/(loss) for the year	-	52,109	145,328	(24,954)	20,950	

	Consolidated year ended 31 March					
	2017 HK\$'000	2016 HK\$'000	2015 HK\$'000 (Restated)	2014 HK\$'000 (Restated)	2013 HK\$'000 (Restated)	
Results (continued)						
(Loss)/profit for the year attributable to:						
— Owners of the Company	(168,871)	52,227	145,463	77,000	42,262	
	4,260	(118)	(135)	(101,954)	(21,312)	
	(164,611)	52,109	145,328	(24,954)	20,950	
		(Restated)				
(Loss)/earnings per share attributable to						
owners of the Company						
From continuing and discontinued operations						
— Basic and diluted (HK cents)	(36.36)	16.68	12.80	9.37	5.49	

Summary of the results, assets and liabilities of the group for the last five years is as follows: (continued)

	Consolidated as at 31 March				
	2017	2016	2015	2014	2013
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Assets and liabilities					
Total assets	2,003,406	1,997,722	2,234,131	2,435,110	1,980,801
Total liabilities	(748,640)	(550,971)	(1,136,949)	(1,496,072)	(1,176,799)
	1,254,766	1,446,751	1,097,182	939,038	804,002
Equity attributable to owners of					
the Company	1,250,619	1,446,864	1,055,766	897,557	659,311
Non-controlling interests	4,147	(113)	41,416	41,481	144,691
	1,254,766	1,446,751	1,097,182	939,038	804,002

Note:

The results of the Group for the years ended 31 March 2017 and 2016 are those set out on pages 46 to 47 of this annual report.

LIST OF GROUP PROPERTIES

31 March 2017

STOCK OF PROPERTIES

Project	City/ Province	Approximate site area (sq.ft.)	Development plan	Approximate saleable gross floor area (sq. ft.)	Percentage ownership interest (%)	Stage of completion	Expected year of completion
The Central Park	Fuzhou Jiangxi,	70,000	Residential/ Commercial	150,000	100	Completed	_
Trendy Square	Dongguan, Guangdong	240,000	Commercial	430,000	100	Completed	_

PROPERTIES UNDER DEVELOPMENT

Project	City/ Province	Approximate site area (sq.ft.)	Development plan	Approximate saleable gross floor area (sq. ft.)	Percentage ownership interest (%)	Stage of completion	Expected year of completion
The Central Park	Fuzhou, Jiangxi	160,000	Residential/ Commercial	290,000	100	Construction in progress	2017-2018